HEAD ACCELERATION ACROSS YOUTH, HIGH SCHOOL, AND COLLEGIATE SOCCER PLAYERS

by

Jaclyn B. Caccese

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the University of Delaware in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Biomechanics and Movement Science

Summer 2016

© 2016 Jaclyn B. Caccese All Rights Reserved

HEAD ACCELERATION ACROSS YOUTH, HIGH SCHOOL, AND COLLEGIATE SOCCER PLAYERS

by

Jaclyn B. Caccese

Approved:

Charles B. Swanik, Ph.D. Director of the Biomechanics and Movement Science Program

Approved:

Kathleen S. Matt, Ph.D. Dean of the College of Health Sciences

Approved:

Ann L. Ardis, Ph.D. Senior Vice Provost for Graduate and Professional Education

	I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.
Signed:	Thomas W. Kaminski, Ph.D. Professor in charge of dissertation
	I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.
Signed:	Kristy B. Arbogast, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee
	I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.
Signed:	Thomas A. Buckley, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee
	I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.
Signed:	Joseph J. Glutting, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee

I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Signed:

William C. Rose, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee

I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Signed:

Ryan T. Tierney, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First, I would like to thank my advisor and the chair of my committee, Dr. Thomas W. Kaminski, for his continual support and guidance throughout my graduate career. I would also like to thank Dr. Thomas A. Buckley for serving as a great research mentor throughout my doctoral training, and Dr. Kristy B. Arbogast, Dr. Joseph J. Glutting, Dr. William C. Rose, and Dr. Ryan T. Tierney for serving on my committee. Without their help throughout study design, data collection and processing, and writing, this study would not have been possible.

Next, I would like to thank all of my fellow graduate students who have supported me throughout my graduate career, especially Lindsey Lamond, who helped in my dissertation data collections. I, too, would like to thank the undergraduate students who have contributed to my research over the past few years, specifically those who helped in my dissertation data collections: Peter Spurrell, Brianna Kimmelmann, Eduardo Arocha, Tara Neal, Justin Wynn, Tory Engel, and Jake Diana. I would like to thank all of the soccer players who participated in this study. Without their participation, I would not have completed this important study.

I would like to thank my parents, Ron and Karen Caccese, and my brother, Ronnie Caccese, for their continual support throughout my academic career. I would also like to than my fiancé, Brandon Deckert, for his patience throughout my graduate studies, especially in my dissertation writing. Finally, I would like to thank my grandmothers, Carol Petruzzi and Agnes Caccese. Although they cannot by with us today, they both provided me enduring support throughout my education.

V

LIST (LIST (ABSTI	DF TA DF FIG RACT	ABLES GURES	5		ix xi xii
Chapte	er				
1	MIN THE	IMIZIN LITER	NG HEAD ATURE .	ACCELERATION IN SOCCER: A REV	/IEW OF
	1.1	Abstra	ct		1
	1.2	Key P	oints		2
	1.3	Introdu	uction		2
	1.4	Metho	ds Used in	the Review	4
	1.5	Kinem	atics of S	occer Heading	6
	1.6	Type a	ind Locati	on of Impact	9
		161	Type of	header	10
		1.0.1	Location	of Impact of the Head	
		1.6.2	Type of	Contact	
		1.0.5	1990 01		
	1.7	Muscl	e Activity		16
		1.7.1	Timing a	nd Duration of Muscle Onset	16
		1.7.2	Neck Str	ength	20
		1.7.3	Neurom	scular Neck stiffness	21
	1.8	Sex an	d Anthrop	pometric Measurements	22
	1.9	Ball p	operties.		24
	1.10	Headg	ear		
	1.11	Conclu	usion		31
2	HEA	D ACC	CELERAT	ION ACROSS AGE AND GENDER	
	2.1	Introdu	uction		
	2.2	Metho	ds		
		2.2.1	Participa	nts	
		2.2.2	Instrume	ntation	
			2.2.2.1	Motion Analysis System	
			2.2.2.2	Head Acceleration	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	2.2.3	Purposeful Soccer Heading Procedures	40
	2.2.4	Data Analysis	41
	2.2.5	Statistical Analysis	41
2.3	Result	s	42
2.4	Discus	sion	45
HEA	AD ACC	CELERATION PREDICTORS	50
3.1	Introdu	action	50
3.2	Metho	ds	52
	3.2.1	Participants	52
	3.2.2	Anthropometric Assessment	
	3.2.3	Head-Neck Isometric Strength Assessment	
	3.2.4	Motion Analysis System	
	3.2.5	Wireless EMG System	
	3.2.6	Head Acceleration	
	327	Purposeful Soccer Heading Procedures	57
	328	Data Analysis	58
	3.2.9	Statistical Analysis	59
3.3	Result	S	60
	3.3.1	Anthropometric Assessment	60
	3.3.2	Head-Neck Isometric Strength Assessment	60
	3.3.3	Soccer Heading Kinematics	61
	3.3.4	Muscle Activation Timing	64
	3.3.5	Multiple Regression Analysis (Combined - 10 Predictors).	
	3.3.6	Multiple Regression Analysis (Technique)	65
	3.3.7	Multiple Regression Analysis (Strength)	66
	3.3.8	Multiple Regression Analysis (Size)	66
	3.3.9	Correlations	70
	3.3.10	Group Comparisons	70
3.4	Discus	sion	75
	3.4.1	Anthropometric Assessment	75
	3.4.2	Head-Neck Isometric Strength Assessment	76
	3.4.3	Soccer Heading Kinematics	77
	3.4.4	Muscle Activation Timing	79

	4.1	Introd	uction	81
	4.2	Metho	ods	84
		4.2.1	Participants	84
		4.2.2	Concussion History Questionnaire	85
		4.2.3	Postural Control Assessment	86
		4.2.4	The Vestibular/Ocular Motor Screening (VOMS)	0(
		425	Assessment.	80 07
		4.2.5	Purposerul Soccer Heading Procedures	/ 8 7 0
		4.2.0	Data Analysis	/ ð
		4.2.7	Statistical Analysis	88
	4.3	Result	ts	89
		4.3.1	Concussion History Questionnaire	89
		4.3.2	Postural Control Assessment	90
		4.3.3	The Vestibular/Ocular Motor Screening (VOMS)	
			Assessment	96
		4.3.4	Reliable Change Index	97
		4.3.5	Individual Differences in Symptom Scores and VOMS	
			Items	102
	4.4	Discu	ssion	102
5	COl	NCLUS	ION	108
	5.1	Limita	ations	110
	5.2	Clinic	al Implications and Future Directions	113
6	REF	FEREN	CES	114
Appe	endix			
А	IRB	APPR	OVAL	130
В	COI	PYRIG	HT INFORMATION FOR CHAPTER 1	131

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Relationship between type and location of impact and head acceleration.14
Table 2: Characteristics of ball properties and their relationship to head acceleration. 27
Table 3: The effectiveness of soccer headgear in decreasing head acceleration 29
Table 4: Subject Demographics. Mean±Standard Deviation
Table 5: Head acceleration means and standard deviations for the six groups. Mean±Standard Deviation. 43
Table 6: Ten potential predictors of head acceleration
Table 7: Anthropometric measurements by age and gender. Mean (Standard Deviation) in cm. 60
Table 8: Head-neck isometric strength measurements by age and gender. Mean (Standard Deviation) in kg
Table 9: Muscle activation timing relative to ball contact across groups. Mean time relative to ball contact in milliseconds (Standard Deviation). Results of the one-way ANOVAs for sternocleidomastoid onset and peak relative to ball contact and upper trapezius onset and peak relative to ball contact timing were not significant
Table 10: Predictors and criterion. Mean (Standard Deviation). * for groupmeasurement indicates the groups are significantly different
Table 11: Coefficients for multiple regression analysis on the dependent variable of peak linear acceleration. 69
Table 12: Coefficients for multiple regression analysis on the dependent variable of peak rotational acceleration. 70
Table 13: Correlations between peak linear and rotational accelerations and ten predictors. 72
Table 14: Results of the one-way ANOVAs for each of the ten predictors across groups. 73
Table 15: Significant group comparisons for head mass, neck girth, sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength

Table 16: Subject Demographics. Mean \pm Standard Deviation. There were no significant differences in age, height, or weight between soccer players and control participants. However, collegiate male control participants reported a greater number of previous concussions than collegiate male soccer players (p = .003).85
Table 17: Years playing soccer and concussion history. Mean±Standard Deviation
Table 18: Postural control measures across groups for the eyes open and eyes closed conditions. Means ± Standard Deviation
Table 19: Fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for 95% area. The fixed effects for age, gender, group, or concussion history were not significant.
Table 20: Fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for sway velocity. The fixed effects for both age and group were significant, whereby youth and high school groups had higher sway velocity than collegiate groups and control participants had lower sway velocity than soccer players post-heading.94
Table 21: Fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for M/L entropy. The fixed effect for youth was significant, whereby youth participants had higher M/L ApEn than collegiate participants
Table 22: Fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for A/P entropy. The fixed effects for high school was significant, whereby high school participants had lower A/P ApEn than collegiate participants95
Table 23: NPC assessment. Mean ± Standard Deviation. 96
Table 24: Symptom scores for each VOMS item. 98
Table 25: The reliability statistics and RCIs for postural control measures and NPC
Table 26: Percentage of participants within each group who experienced an increase in each of the outcome measures. An increase in 95% area, sway velocity, ApEn, and NPC can be interpreted as a deficit 100
Table 27: Percentage of participants within each group who experienced a decreasein each of the outcome measures. A decrease in ApEn can beinterpreted as a deficit

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: The results of the database search and literature review process. Exclusion criterion (3) omitted studies evaluating biomechanics of soccer using virtual reality simulations. Exclusion criterion (4) omitted studies only reporting incidence, mechanisms, biomarkers, and neurocognitive outcomes of concussion and heading
Figure 2: Forced extension trial setup with external force applicator. Reproduced from Mansell et al. [53] with permission
Figure 3: Marker set used to record motion of the head and torso
Figure 4: The coordinate systems for the head and for the SIM
Figure 5: Example of resultant linear acceleration profile for one header. The first peak occurred when the ball made contact with the head; the second peak occurred when the ball rebounded from the head. The duration of ball contact was approximately 20ms
Figure 6: Head acceleration peaks means and standard deviations for the six groups
Figure 7: Head-to-torso kinematics across groups. The angle between the long axis of the torso and the horizontal plane of the head is shown. Post-hoc one-way ANOVAs demonstrated that the starting angle was different across groups, in that the male collegiate soccer players started with their head in a more extended position than the high school male ($p = .028$) and youth and high school female soccer players ($p = .015$, $p = .005$)
Figure 8: Torso kinematics across groups. The angle between the long axis of the torso and the horizontal plane is shown. Post-hoc one-way ANOVAs demonstrated that the starting angle, the contact angle, and the maximum flexion angle were different across groups, in that the male collegiate soccer players started with their torso in a more flexed position across all other groups ($p < 0.01$). The male collegiate soccer players also differed from the female high school soccer players in contact angle and maximum flexion angle, in that the male collegiate soccer players made contact with the ball in a more flexed torso position and had a greater follow-through than the female high school soccer players

ABSTRACT

Soccer is the most popular sport worldwide with over 265 million active players. Soccer is unique in that you can use your head to advance the ball and purposeful heading is an integral part of the game. However, some have suggested that repeated heading of the soccer ball is associated with neurological deficits, though others have claimed that deficits are related to multiple head injuries. Still others have observed no neurological deficits. Ultimately, these studies are limited in that they often examine small, homogenous populations. With over 3 million youth soccer players and nearly 1 million high school soccer players competing across the United States each year, more research is needed to determine the risk associated with repeated purposeful heading, particularly among youth and high school athletes. Thus, the purpose of this study was to compare head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading across age and gender, determine what factors predict higher head acceleration values, and investigate acute changes in vestibular/ocular function and postural control with purposeful soccer heading. At the collegiate and high school levels, female soccer players exhibited higher head accelerations than their male counterparts, suggesting that if female soccer players experience a similar number of headers as their male counterparts, females may be exposed to greater cumulative head accelerations from repeated heading of a soccer ball over a career of soccer. Greater neck girth, head-neck segment mass, and neck strength predicted lower peak linear and rotational acceleration and may have contributed to the observed gender differences. On average, soccer players presented with higher sway velocity postheading compared to control participants, but no other group deficits in postural control or vestibular/ocular function were observed.

xii

Chapter 1

MINIMIZING HEAD ACCELERATION IN SOCCER: A REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Accepted for publication in *Sports Medicine*. The final publication is available at Springer via http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s40279-016-0544-7.

1.1 Abstract

Physicians and healthcare professionals are often asked for recommendations on how to keep athletes safe during contact sports such as soccer. With an increase in concussion awareness and concern with repetitive subconcussion, many parents and athletes are interested in mitigating head acceleration in soccer; so we conducted a literature review on factors that affect head acceleration in soccer. We searched electronic databases and reference lists to find studies using the keywords soccer 'OR' football 'AND' head acceleration. Because of a lack of current research in soccer heading biomechanics, this review was limited to 18 original research studies. Low head-neck segment mass predisposes athletes to high head acceleration, but headneck-torso alignment during heading and follow-through after contact can be used to decrease head acceleration. Additionally, improvements in symmetric neck flexor and extensor strength and neuromuscular neck stiffness can decrease head acceleration.

acceleration. Ball contacts at high velocity may also be dangerous. The risk of concussive impacts may be lessened through the use of headgear, but headgear may also cause athletes to play more recklessly because they feel a sense of increased security. Young, but physically-capable, athletes should be taught proper heading technique in a controlled setting using a carefully planned progression of the skill.

1.2 Key Points

- Head-neck-torso alignment and exaggerated follow-through decrease head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading.
- Balanced neck flexor and extensor strength and stiffness decrease head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading.
- Headgear decreases head acceleration in high impact events, but may cause athletes to strike the ball harder and play more dangerously.

1.3 Introduction

Soccer is the most popular sport worldwide with over 265 million participants[1]. While soccer training has broad-ranging positive physiological effects, including improvements in cardiovascular health, blood lipid profile and body composition, musculoskeletal health, and functional capacity[2], soccer exposes participants to purposeful heading of a soccer ball as well as the risk of head injuries. Soccer is unique in that the ball can be directed deliberately and purposely with the head, an act referred to as "heading." Frequent heading of the soccer ball has been associated with depressed neuropsychological performance[3-11], increases in biochemical markers of brain damage[12-15], and structural changes in the brain[11, 16-18]. Others argue that these deficits are associated with unreported and undiagnosed head injuries in soccer players[19, 20]. Still others report *no* deficits in neuropsychological performance[21-28], increases in biochemical markers of brain damage[29] or structural changes in the brain[27]. Considering the estimated 265 million active soccer players, even a small percentage risk of permanent brain injury, through frequent purposeful heading of the soccer ball or via head injuries in soccer, would have serious public health implications.

Concern regarding the risk of purposeful heading and head injuries in soccer has led researchers to suggest restricting the age at which children begin heading a soccer ball[30], regulating the number of headers soccer players are allowed to perform[30], and even reducing athlete-athlete contact in soccer[31]. Recently, the U.S. Soccer Federation announced a new initiative that eliminates heading for children aged 10 and under and limits heading in practice for children between the ages of 11 and 13. However, before a more widespread approach can be implemented we must, learn more about the actual impact of the ball on the head, verify the exposure to heading across all ages, conduct longitudinal studies on soccer players focusing on exposure and injury, and determine the minimum safe age to begin heading the soccer ball[32]. While head injury biomechanics research in soccer is limited, head injury biomechanics research in American Football suggests that greater head accelerations are associated with acute head injury[33-36] and cumulative brain changes[37]. Several studies have investigated head acceleration involving soccer heading in a controlled-laboratory setting or through mathematical modeling[38-51], while only one study has investigated head acceleration during on-field play[52]. Even though

these studies include small, homogenous populations, we can begin to determine ways to minimize head acceleration in soccer and thus reduce the risk of acute and cumulative head injury.

Physicians and other healthcare professionals are often asked by both parents and athletes what athletes can do to reduce the risk of head injury in soccer, particularly following return-to-play from concussion. The use of headbands in soccer and neck strengthening exercises have been suggested in popular culture media, and both have some evidence of effectiveness in the literature[39, 44-46, 49-51, 53]. The purpose of this literature review is to summarize what evidence is available for factors influencing head acceleration in soccer. The evidence provided will offer physicians and other healthcare professionals the ability to have well-informed communications with parents, athletes, and coaches with regards to the effectiveness of changes in kinematics, limits to types of contact, increases in muscle activity, changes in ball properties, and uses of headgear in decreasing head acceleration during soccer practice and competition.

1.4 Methods Used in the Review

This review identified articles for inclusion through electronic databases and reference lists of included papers. The following four databases were searched: Ovid MEDLINE, Web of Science, Scopus, and PubMed. Medical Subject Headings (MeSH) and key words including: (soccer 'OR' football) 'AND' head acceleration were used for electronic database searches. Inclusion criteria were as follows: (1) original data; (2) study sample derived from a population of soccer players; (3) studies investigating factors influencing head acceleration during soccer play. Exclusion criteria were as follows: (1) non-English articles; (2) review articles, abstracts-only,

commentaries, anecdotal reports, letters, and case studies; (3) studies evaluating biomechanics of soccer using virtual reality simulations; (4) studies only reporting incidence, mechanisms, biomarkers, and neurocognitive outcomes of concussion and heading. The flow diagram of search results is shown in Figure 1. A total of 557 search results were yielded from all database searches; after removal of duplicates and screening out those that did not meet selection criteria, 14 papers were selected. An additional 4 studies were included from reviewing the references of these papers. Ultimately, 18 papers were included for review in the present study.

The studies included for review were separated into six general themes influencing head acceleration in soccer heading: kinematics; type and location of impact; muscle activity, including neck strength and stiffness; sex and anthropometric measurements; ball properties; and headgear.



Figure 1: The results of the database search and literature review process. Exclusion criterion (3) omitted studies evaluating biomechanics of soccer using virtual reality simulations. Exclusion criterion (4) omitted studies only reporting incidence, mechanisms, biomarkers, and neurocognitive outcomes of concussion and heading.

1.5 Kinematics of Soccer Heading

Heading a soccer ball is a complex skill in which an athlete's goal is to contact the ball on the forehead at or near the hairline[32]. Athletes may have to perform this skill while standing, walking, running forward or backward, jumping, when challenged by an opponent, or even diving[32]. During a straight-on header, the trunk is first hyperextended and the chin is tucked toward the chest, then as the athlete comes to make contact with the ball the trunk is moved into flexion[32]. This technique varies when the ball is redirected in a direction other than where the ball came from. Discussion of kinematics here refers only to straight-on headers. A 2005 study by Shewchenko et al. described three phases of soccer heading: pre-impact, ball contact, and follow-through[40]. The pre-impact phase is characterized by a split stance, with the knees bent, the torso extended, and the shoulders square with the oncoming ball. The ball contact phase is described by the torso flexed to meet the ball, and the head and shoulders flexed in-line with the torso. Finally, the follow-through phase includes the torso and head flexed, but decelerating to regain balance. This study examined different variations in head, neck, and torso alignment, specifically the effect that these variations had on head acceleration[40].

During the "normal" condition, in which subjects were asked to perform a straight-on header without any special instructions regarding technique, the rate of change in torso angle relative to the laboratory floor was relatively constant, suggesting that torso activation contributes to heading performance[40]. The rate of change in head angle relative to the laboratory floor was not as consistent as the rate of change in torso angle, suggesting the athlete did not have as much control of head angle as they did of torso angle[40].

During the "follow-through" condition, in which subjects were instructed to increase the forward flexion during deceleration, peak linear acceleration increased by 7% ("follow-through" = 181 ± 23 m/s², "normal" = 156 ± 2 m/s²) (9.81m/s² = 1g), but peak angular acceleration decreased 13% ("follow-through" = 2.41 ± 1.81 krad/s², "normal" = 1.47 ± 0.27 krad/s²) (1krad/s² = 1000rad/s²) relative to the "normal" condition[40]. These changes in head acceleration and also a change in duration of head acceleration and a change in head velocity, resulted in a 33% decrease ("follow-through" = 498 ± 302 W, "normal" = 412 ± 121 W) in head impact power (HIP), which is a measure of impact severity that accounts for linear and angular accelerations,

duration of acceleration, and velocity[40]. Shewchenko et al. suggested these changes in acceleration and impact severity are because of the increased duration of muscle activation of the sternocleidomastoid and trapezius throughout the ball contact phase[40].

During the "aligned" condition, in which subjects were instructed to align the ball impact with the center of gravity of the head, the ball impact with the longitudinal axis of the cervical spine, and the cervical spine with the thoracic spine, peak linear acceleration increased by 5% ("aligned" = $163\pm2m/s^2$, "normal" = $156\pm2m/s^2$), but peak angular acceleration did not change ("aligned" = 1.45 ± 0.10 krad/s², "normal" = 1.47 ± 0.27 krad/s²) relative to the "normal" condition[40]. The change in peak linear acceleration and also a change in duration of head acceleration and a change in head velocity, resulted in a 32% decrease ("aligned" = 246 ± 26 W, "normal" = 412 ± 121 W) in HIP[40]. Shewchenko et al. suggested these changes in acceleration and impact severity were because of the more horizontal torso orientation and the more extended neck orientation when the ball made contact with the head[40].

During the "passive" condition, in which subjects were instructed to perform the act of heading without actually making contact with a ball, peak linear acceleration decreased by 77% ("passive" = $36m/s^2$, "normal" = $156\pm 2m/s^2$), and peak angular acceleration decreased by 93% ("passive" = 0.12krad/s², "normal" = 1.47 ± 0.27 krad/s²) relative to the "normal" condition, suggesting that ball contact had a significant effect on head acceleration[40]. The HIP was not compared because the time at which the peak HIP occurred was much later in the follow-through phase compared with ball impact conditions[40]. Shewchenko et al. also pointed out that neck muscle activity was minimal for the "passive" condition[40]. Clinically, a decrease in peak linear acceleration, peak angular acceleration, and HIP may reduce risk of acute and cumulative head injury. However, in this study the benefits of the heading techniques were opposing each other depending on which injury measure, peak linear acceleration, peak angular acceleration, or HIP, was used, such that increased peak acceleration responses were often paired with reductions in HIP[40]. Because head injury biomechanics research in soccer is limited, it is still unknown which of these head impact severity measures are most significant. For now, it seems more appropriate to view the overall picture of changes in head impact severity. The decrease in HIP during the follow-through and aligned conditions suggests that these alterations in kinematics are beneficial in reducing impact severity[40].

1.6 Type and Location of Impact

The overall goal of heading is redirection of the ball. Depending on the position of the player and the intent of the redirection, the player may apply different strategies to head the ball. For example, headers can be classified based on type (i.e. clears, passes, shots) and approach (i.e. standing, running, jumping). Although the athlete's goal is to contact the ball on the forehead at or near the hairline[32], in a game, it is often the case that the athlete makes contact with the ball in locations other than the forehead, such as on the side of the head, because of misjudgment of ball trajectory or opponent positioning. Because soccer is a contact sport, other impacts beside those from purposeful heading may occur that result in acceleration of the head. For example, two players may collide during play resulting in head-to-head contact or upper-extremity (shoulder, elbow, wrist/hand) to head contact. The type of header,

location of head-contact with the ball, and type of impact may affect linear and angular acceleration of the head (Table 1).

1.6.1 Type of header

In 2001, Bauer et al. compared impact forces on the forehead and the involvement of the neck musculature associated with different types of headers in intercollegiate female soccer players[42]. The headers were defined based on three types, a clear, a shot, or a pass, and on two approaches, standing or jumping. A clearing header was defined as one that requires the ball to be projected high into the air over a longer distance[42]. A shooting header was defined as one that must have sufficient speed to elude the goalkeeper, although the ball is not projected over as large a distance[42]. A passing header was defined as one that advances the ball over a small distance towards and open area or a teammate[42]. The maximum impact force did not differ among header types (shooting = 164N, clearing = 164N, passing = 163N) or approaches (jumping = 162N, standing = 165N), although jumping headers required greater muscle activity over a longer activation time[42].

The 2005 study by Shewchenko et al. also compared different types of headers in soccer players[40]. The headers were defined based on target location. A clearing header was defined by a ball target up and away, as far as possible[40]. A controlling header was defined by a ball target 2.75m in front of the player[40]. A passing header was defined by a ball target 5.5m in front of the player[40]. The linear acceleration (clearing = 169 ± 23 m/s², controlling = 194 ± 40 m/s², passing = 156 ± 2 m/s²), angular acceleration (clearing = 1.52 ± 0.13 krad/s², controlling = 1.93 ± 0.96 krad/s², passing = 1.47 ± 0.27 krad/s²), and head impact power (HIP) (clearing = 296 ± 82 W, controlling = 565 ± 127 W, passing = 412 ± 121 W) were greater for the controlling header scenario[40]. Shewchenko et al. suggested the controlling response was highest because of the pronounced redirection of the ball down towards the ground near the player[40]. Despite the difference in head acceleration, there were no significant differences in neck muscle activity across different types of headers, though all headers were standing headers[40]. The only observed differences in muscle activity reported by Bauer et al. were between jumping and standing headers. Bauer et al. recorded maximum impact force, instead of head acceleration, and did not include controlling headers, and therefore, did not observe the differences in header type as observed by Shewchenko et al. [39,41].

In 2006, Self et al. compared head accelerations during purposeful headers off a corner kick to head accelerations during purposeful headers off a goal kick[43]. In the corner kick scenario, the athlete was asked to redirect a 12m/s ball 90 degrees from its inflight path[43]. During the goal kick scenario, the athlete was asked to head a 16m/s ball back in the direction from which it came[43]. This was the only study to observe head accelerations during strategical game scenarios, but no significant differences in peak linear acceleration (corner = 29.26g, goal = 32.64g) were observed[43]. Peak angular acceleration was not quantified.

These studies suggest that although different types of headers may result in different head accelerations, the head impact force and neck muscle activity do not vary significantly with different types of purposeful headers.

1.6.2 Location of Impact of the Head

A 2012 study by Hanlon et al. quantified head accelerations during U14 girls' soccer scrimmages[52]. The headers were described by the location of impact with the head, such as left side, right side, top, front, and back. Impacts to the front of the

head (n=17) were more frequent than impacts to other locations (top, n=9; right, n=8; left, n=7; back, n=6) [52]. The peak linear acceleration was significantly greater for impacts to the side of the head (left = $27.2\pm14.4g$, right = $28.1\pm20.8g$) than impacts to the back of the head ($11.9\pm5.9g$) [52]. The peak angular acceleration was significantly greater for impacts to the front ($1657.5\pm954.5rad/s^2$) and side (left = $2586.6\pm1501.5rad/s^2$, right = $3003.4\pm2823.9rad/s^2$) of the head than impacts to the back of the head ($723.2\pm220.3rad/s^2$) [52]. However, a small number of headers (n=47) limits the generalizability of this statement[52].

In 2005, Withnall et al. compared head-to-head impacts at two different impact locations using crash test dummy heads[39]. One Hybrid III head-neck system was accelerated into a stationary Hybrid III dummy. Both front boss (that is, outer corner of the forehead at the hairline)-to-side and forehead-to-rear impacts were investigated. There were no significant differences in either linear acceleration (front boss-to-side = $35.1\pm0.8g$, forehead-to-rear = $35.3\pm0.5g$ at 1.5m/s) or angular acceleration (front bossto-side = $2770\pm24rad/s^2$, forehead-to-rear = $1513\pm19rad/s^2$ at 1.5m/s) when the contact occurred at the same speed[39].

These studies suggest that although different locations of impact may result in different head accelerations, the linear and angular acceleration within purposeful headers and within head-to-head contacts are more consistent than across impact types.

1.6.3 Type of Contact

The 2005 study by Hanlon et al. compared types of contact that resulted in head acceleration in a youth soccer population[52]. Events resulting in head acceleration were classified as headers or non-headers. Headers included purposeful

contact with the ball. Non-headers included player-to-player collisions, falls, collisions with the goalpost, and unintentional strikes to the head by the ball. There were 47 headers (player-to-ball) and 20 non-headers, of which 40% were player-to-player collisions[52]. There were no significant differences in linear acceleration (header = 4.5-62.9g, non-header = 5.0-56.7g) or angular acceleration (header = $8869.1rad/s^2$ (peak), non-header = $497.5-5179.5rad/s^2$) between header and non-header events[52]. Unintentional strikes to the head by the ball, which was deemed a non-header event, resulted in greater linear acceleration ($32.2\pm8.8g$) and angular acceleration ($1246.8\pm446.0rad/s^2$) than purposeful headers[52]. Although the accelerations reported for both header and non-header events were similar to those reported in laboratory studies, no head-to-head contacts were observed.

In 2005, Withnall et al. compared upper extremity-to-head and head-to-head impacts through re-enacting contacts from soccer game videos in a laboratory[38]. Laboratory re-enactment of elbow-to-head and hand/wrist/forearm-to-head was accomplished by volunteer subjects striking an instrumented crash test manikin[38]. Head-to-head impacts comprised two scenarios: the front boss-to-side and forehead-to-rear[38]. There was no significant difference between elbow-to-head (linear = 21.3 ± 10.1 g, angular = 891.3 ± 247.1 rad/s², HIP = 1.1 ± 0.8 kW) or hand/wrist/forearm-to-head impacts (linear = 20.4 ± 7.7 g, angular = 1445.0 ± 636.6 rad/s², HIP = 0.6 ± 0.4 kW) [38]. Moreover, the data suggested that a linear or angular acceleration of a sufficient level to achieve a 5% risk of concussion, according to the HIP concussion risk percentage, would occur roughly three times in 100 from elbow contact, and less than once in 100 from hand/wrist/forearm contact[38]. However, head-to-head contacts resulted in significantly greater head acceleration (linear = 35.2g, angular =

2141rad/s², HIP = 1.7kW at 1.5m/s; linear = 82.9g, angular = 5066rad/s², HIP = 6.4kW at 3.0m/s) than either upper extremity contact and, in fact, a front boss-to-side impact at 3m/s results in a 67% risk of concussion, according to the HIP concussion risk percentage[38].

These studies suggest that head-to-head contacts and unintentional head impacts result in the highest acceleration of the head, and therefore, should be minimized. Although contact during play is inevitable, we suggest that soccer players wait until they have mastered proper heading technique, including the ability to protect themselves in the air from opponents, before being allowed to head the ball during the game. Creating space, by using the arms during heading duals, may decrease the occurrence of head-to-head impacts. Although this will likely cause an increase in upper extremity contact, it appears the upper extremity contact results in significantly lower head accelerations than head-to-head contact. These studies also support head injury data, in that player-to-player contact is more likely to result in concussion than player-to-ball[54-63]. The greatest risk of player-to-ball contacts occur during unanticipated contacts. Player-to-ball contact, regardless of the type or approach, is unlikely to cause concussion[40, 42, 43], but there is little scientific evidence regarding the subconcussive cumulative effects of frequent purposeful heading in soccer.

Table 1: Relationship between type and location of impact and head acceleration.

Study Contact type Objective Population Methods Results

Hanlon and Bir 2012 [52]	47 headers, 20 non-headers	To describe number of impacts and head acceleration s based on location of impact and type of impact event	24 U14 girls' soccer players	Linear and angular acceleration recorded using the HITS system during 6 (30- 65min) scrimmages	Impacts to the side of the head had significantly greater linear and angular acceleration than impacts to the back of the head Unintentional impacts from the hall resulted in
		event			greater head acceleration compared to impacts received from heading There was no significant difference between header and non-header events
Withnal	Elbow-to-head and	To measure	5 soccer	Upper	Elbow-to-head
l et al.	hand/wrist/forear	head	players and	extremity-to-	and
2005	m-to-head	acceleration	two	head impacts	hand/wrist/foreal
[30]	Head-to-head	from upper	Hybrid III	head impacts	in low risk of
	impacts (4	extremity-	crash test	were re-	concussion
	configurations)	to-head and	manikins	enacted in	Head-to-head
		head-to-		the	contacts posed a
		head		laboratory	high risk of
Mithan	Hood to bood	impacts	Turo		concussion
l et al.	impacts (4 test	determine if	instrumented	III head-neck	over a 50% risk of
2005	speeds at 2 test	soccer	Hybrid III	system was	concussion, and a
[39]	sites)	headgear	head forms	accelerated	5m/s there was
		has an		into contact	virtually certain
		effect on		with a	risk of concussion
		head impact		stationary	There was no
		response		dummy	difference
				Gammy	between impact

Self et al. 2006Goal kick simulations and corner kick simulationsTo determine if AcademyLar plugs with a triaxial accelerometeThere was no significant difference in line acceleration exist[43]in head e malee male e maler and socceracceleromete gyroscopedifference in line acceleration acceleration exist[43]in head e corner kick simulationse male e maler and acceleration accelerationacceleromete acceleration acceleration[43]in head e corner kick simulationse male e maler and acceleration accelerationacceleromete acceleration acceleration[43]in head e corner kick simulationsin head e malee male r and accelerationr and acceleration[44]in head e corner kickse male e maler and proscopebetween goal kick and corner kicks[45]goal kicks and corner kickssimulated practice and game eventsand corner kicks[42]and passing using and passing using approachesTo15 Division-IImpact forces measured by a 15-sensor[42]jumping approachesor approach influenced head impactplayerspressure array securedamong header types or approaches.[42]jumping approachesor approach influencedplayerspressure array securedamong header types or[42]jumping approachesor approach influencedto the approaches.a						
Bauer et al.Shooting, clearing, and passing using standing andTo15 Division-I NCAA female soccerImpact forces measured by a 15-sensorMaximum impact force and impuls did not differ among header types or head impact force or neck muscleImpact forces measured by a 15-sensorMaximum impact force and impuls a 15-sensor	Self et al. 2006 [43]	Goal kick simulations and corner kick simulations	To determine if differences in head acceleration exist between goal kicks and corner kicks	US Air Force Academy Intercollegiat e male soccer players	Ear plugs with a triaxial acceleromete r and gyroscope were used during simulated practice and game events	There was no significant difference in linear acceleration between goal kicks and corner kicks
activity was observed during jumping headers	Bauer et al. 2001 [42]	Shooting, clearing, and passing using standing and jumping approaches	To determine if header type or approach influenced head impact force or neck muscle activity	15 Division-I NCAA female soccer players	Impact forces measured by a 15-sensor pressure array secured to the forehead	Maximum impact force and impulse did not differ among header types or approaches. Increased neck muscle activity was observed during jumping headers

U14 – refers to a soccer league in which all participants are 14 years and under NCAA – National Collegiate Athletic Association HITS – Head impact telemetry system

1.7 Muscle Activity

1.7.1 Timing and Duration of Muscle Onset

During a straight-standing header, neck flexors and neck extensors contract to brace for ball impact. The right and left sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius muscles are often chosen to represent neck flexor and neck extensor activity, respectively, because these muscles are the most superficial in the neck region and can be studied using surface electromyography (EMG). The right and left sternocleidomastoid are activated 280-500ms before ball contact and are deactivated around the time of ball contact with peak activity occurring 90-150ms before ball contact[40, 42]. The right and left upper trapezius muscles are activated 100-300ms before ball contact and remain active throughout the follow-through[40, 42]. The time of muscle onset, the duration of muscle activity, and the level of muscle activity have all been suggested to contribute to head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading.

In their 2005 landmark study, Shewchenko et al. reported the effects of varied muscle activity during soccer heading[40]. In this study, athletes were asked to complete a straight-standing header using each of three neck muscle activity scenarios: normal, pre-tensed, and relaxed. During the normal condition, participants were not provided with any special instructions. They were asked to head the soccer ball as they would normally. During the pre-tensed condition, participants were asked to maximally tense their neck throughout the trial[40]. During the relaxed condition, participants were asked to not actively contribute to the impact[40]. Two ball speeds were used: a high speed (8m/s) and a low speed (6m/s). At high speeds, peak linear (pre-tensing = 171 ± 20 m/s², relaxed = 175 ± 8 m/s², normal = 158 ± 16 m/s²) and peak angular (pre-tensing = 1.54 ± 0.21 krad/s², relaxed = 1.64 ± 0.17 krad/s², normal = 1.46±0.36krad/s²) accelerations increased relative to the normal condition with both pre-tensing and with relaxation [40]. At low speeds, peak linear (pre-tensing = 153 ± 0 m/s², normal = 156 ± 2 m/s²) and peak angular (pre-tensing = 1.40 ± 0.12 krad/s², normal = 1.47 ± 0.27 krad/s²) acceleration decreased relative to the normal condition with pre-tensing [40]. During the pre-tensed condition, the right and left sternocleidomastoid muscles were active for a longer period of time, but the activity levels were lower than levels during the normal condition[40]. During the pre-tensed condition, additional mass is recruited from the torso, raising the effective mass of the system during head impact, and thus lowering the head acceleration. During the relaxed condition, both sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius activity levels were lower than normal, as expected [40]. Observed increases in peak linear and peak

angular accelerations at high speed suggest that during game play when ball speeds are greater, pre-tensing may not decrease head acceleration. However, observed decreases in acceleration at low speed suggest that pre-tensing maybe useful when initially teaching youth to head the soccer ball. When teaching an athlete to head the soccer ball, balls are often tossed at a low velocity from a close distance by a parent, coach, or teammate. It has even been advocated that the use of soft ("Nerf" style) balls or volleyballs be used to teach the skill to novice players. In this situation, the athlete must learn to actively head the ball, which is to *actively* strike the ball and not let the ball hit them in the head. Teaching novice soccer players to tense their neck muscles early (pre-tensing), may result in a decreased acceleration of the head during this early-learning period.

In a 2008 study by Tierney et al., muscle activity of the sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius were reported with regards to their effect on head acceleration during purposeful soccer headers[45]. Male and female collegiate soccer players performed a series of straight-standing headers. Muscle activity was divided into preactivity (muscle activity occurring before ball contact) and reactivity (muscle activity occurring as a result of ball contact)[45]. The sternocleidomastoid preactivity was greater than reactivity in both males and females while the upper trapezius preactivity was similar to reactivity in both sexes[45]. As a result there were no sex differences in neck muscle activation strategies. However, when comparing EMG peak and area, there was a significant sex difference in muscle activity, but individual comparisons for EMG peak and area did not indicate where significant differences existed[45].

Conversely, in another study by Tierney et al., differences in EMG peak and area were reported in male and female soccer players[64]. In an attempt to simulate forces associated with purposeful soccer heading, an external force applicator was used to apply an external force to the head-neck segment. The athlete remained seated while a pulley with a weight attached caused either forced flexion or forced extension (Figure 2)[64]. Females exhibited 79% more peak muscle activity and 117% more muscle activity area compared with males, but had a 70% greater angular acceleration than males[64]. Females also exhibited muscle onset latency 29% faster than males for the sternocleidomastoid and 9% faster than males for the upper trapezius[64]. Thus, although individual comparisons for EMG peak and area did not indicate significant differences when heading a soccer ball[45], the sex differences in head acceleration are likely not attributable to sex differences in neck muscle activity; instead the EMG data presented by Tierney et al. suggested that females had significantly greater muscle activity than males and a faster onset latency time[64].



Figure 2: Forced extension trial setup with external force applicator. Reproduced from Mansell et al. [53] with permission.

1.7.2 Neck Strength

Some have suggested that it is neck strength, and not neck muscle activity that best predicts head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading. Previous research involving both adolescent[46] and collegiate[45, 64] populations demonstrates that higher neck strength predicted lower head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading. However, in another study by Mansell et al., strengthening the neck did not decrease head acceleration[53]. Mansell et al. used an 8-week traditional resistance training program, which included isotonic resistance training twice per week for 8 weeks[53]. Despite a 15% increase in neck flexor strength and a 22.5% increase in neck extensor strength across female participants, there was no decrease in head acceleration (pre = $1127.5\pm574.5^{\circ}$ /s, post = $1254.1\pm544.7^{\circ}$ /s in the known condition) [53]. A similar increase in neck flexor strength was observed across male participants, but there was not a significant increase in neck extensor strength across male participants[53]. The authors suggested that the isotonic resistance training may change muscle structure, but the decrease in head acceleration may be related instead to neuromuscular control[53]. This will be discussed in greater detail in Section 5.3. Neuromuscular Neck Stiffness.

Work by Dezman et al. also reported no significant relationship between pure flexor/ extensor strength and head acceleration[51]. Instead, there was a significant relationship between the neck flexor/extensor strength difference (i.e. flexion strength – extension strength) (-11.8 \pm 24.9N for men, -7.0 \pm 11.9N for women) and head acceleration[51]. The mean neck strength difference was positively correlated with head acceleration, such that a larger difference in neck flexor/extensor strength resulted in a higher head acceleration[51]. This study suggests that it is the balance of flexor and extensor strength that results in lower head acceleration[51]. In the study

by Mansell et al., there was an unequal increase in neck flexor and neck extensor strength in both male and female participants following the resistance training program[53]. This may be one of the reasons that there were no observed decreases in head acceleration, despite increases in absolute neck strength. It is possible that had the investigators noticed an equal increase in both muscle groups, a decrease in head acceleration may have been observed. While neck strength is only one potential factor influencing head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading, research, although mixed, suggests that increasing neck strength may decrease head acceleration. It is still unclear what cervical resistance training programs are most beneficial in decreasing head acceleration, however.

1.7.3 Neuromuscular Neck stiffness

Increased stiffness, or resistance to movement from external perturbation, may enhance an athlete's ability to absorb external forces by allowing for a more even distribution of energy absorption[42, 65, 66]. For example, during purposeful soccer heading, neck muscle contraction may increase muscle and joint stiffness, and therefore allow for distribution of energy absorption through the head and torso[48, 67-69]. This more even distribution of energy increases the relative mass of the player, extends the time of contact with the ball, and decreases head acceleration when the ball makes contact. Previous research reports sex differences in stiffness, which were attributed to the amount of muscle tissue, such that more tissue corresponds to greater joint resistance to motion[65, 66, 70, 71]. In one study by Tierney et al., female athletes exhibited lower head-neck segment stiffness, and exhibited higher head acceleration (females = $1503.9\pm516.5^{\circ}$ /s, males = $995.2\pm368.2^{\circ}$ /s in the known forced flexion condition) as compared to their male counterparts, suggesting that head-

neck segment stiffness was useful in predicting head acceleration[64]. Mansell et al. studied resistance training and head-neck dynamic stabilization[53]. In this investigation, a traditional isotonic resistance training program was used because the authors stated that this is the most accepted method for training the head-neck segment[53]. However, there was no significant increase in head-neck segment stiffness and no associated decrease in head acceleration following this resistance training program[53]. Therefore, the authors suggested implementing ballistic activities, such as plyometrics, which have been reported to enhance neuromuscular control and dynamic stabilization at other joints[53]. Similarly in mixed martial arts, ballistic neck strengthening activities, such as physioball neck leans and prone cobras, have been used to improve neuromuscular control[72]. These same activities may prove useful in athletes training for other sports, such as soccer, as well.

1.8 Sex and Anthropometric Measurements

The rate of concussions in high school girl's and collegiate women's soccer is nearly double that of high school boy's and collegiate men's soccer [59, 73-75]. Many laboratory heading studies have restricted participation to male-only[38-40, 43], or female-only populations[42, 46, 52]. However, a few[45, 51] have made comparisons between sexes under the same conditions. In a 2013 study by Dezman et al., both male and female soccer players were served a ball by an investigator from a distance of 3 meters mimicking a soccer heading practice scenario of low ball velocity[51]. In this study, there were no significant differences in linear (female = $101.75\pm64.92m/s^2$, male = $101.70\pm34.30m/s^2$) or angular (female = $901.00\pm459.54rad/s^2$, male = $854.86\pm489.14rad/s^2$) head accelerations between male

and female participants[51]. Similarly, in a 2008 study by Tierney et al., male and female soccer players were served a ball by a JUGS soccer machine at 9.83m/s (22mph) from 11m away[45]. They too reported no significant differences in linear head acceleration between male and female participants (female = $20.16\pm4.12g$, male = $18.25\pm4.48g$), although head acceleration was 10% greater in the females[45]. The 9.83m/s ball velocity is still slower than that most athletes experience during games. Moreover, Dorminy et al. reported no significant difference between groups at 13.4, 17.9, or 22.4m/s, which is closer to ball velocities that athletes experience during games[29]. So, in a controlled setting, it seems that male and female athletes have similar head acceleration during purposeful soccer headers. This suggests that performing heading drills, such as when a parent, coach, or teammate tosses the ball to a soccer player, may not result in higher head accelerations regardless of sex.

Previous research demonstrates that head-neck mass is inversely correlated with head acceleration, such that a higher head-neck mass predicts lower head acceleration[45, 64]. With this in mind, a contemporary research report has suggested restricting the age at which children begin heading a soccer ball[30]. Based on Newton's second law, force = mass * acceleration, the smaller the mass, the greater the acceleration. Queen et al. designed a theoretical model based on Hertz contact theory to calculate linear and angular head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading[48]. Inputs to this model included head mass, ball size, inflation pressure and ball velocity. Variations in head mass included the 3rd percentile, 50th percentile, and 98th percentile child for age groups 6-9, 10-13, and 14-18 years. Outputs from the model included peak impact force, linear and angular acceleration of the head, and contact time. Greater head mass resulted in decreased head acceleration, but had little

effect on peak impact force or contact time[48]. Therefore, children with smaller absolute head masses, may be at risk for greater head acceleration. Additionally, relative to body size, children have larger head masses than adults. This creates a theoretical bobble-head effect, when the neck strength is not great enough to control the mass of the head. Therefore, we suggest anthropometric measures, such as head mass, should be considered when determining the minimum safe age to begin heading a soccer ball.

1.9 Ball properties

The Fédération Internationale de Football Association (FIFA), through the International Football Association Board, the National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA), the National Federation of State High School Associations (NFHS), and the United States Youth Soccer Association define ball regulations for international, collegiate, high school, and youth game play, respectively[76-79]. According to FIFA guidelines, the ball is spherical, made of leather or other suitable material, of a circumference between 68 cm (27 in) and 70 cm (28 in), of a weight between 410 g (14 oz) and 450 g (16 oz), and of a pressure between 0.6 atm (8.8 psi) and 1.1 atm (16.2 psi)[79]. The NCAA and the NFHS use the same soccer ball regulations as defined by FIFA[77, 78]. For soccer players over 12 years of age, the US Youth Soccer Association uses the same soccer ball regulations as defined by FIFA[76]. For soccer players under 8 years of age, the US Youth Soccer Association suggests a size 3 soccer ball, of a circumference between 23 in and 24 in, of a weight between 11 oz and 12 oz, and of a pressure suggested by the manufacturer[76]. For players 8-12 years of age, the US Youth Soccer Association suggests a size 4 soccer ball, of a
circumference between 25 in and 26 in, of a weight between 11 oz and 13 oz, and of a pressure suggested by the manufacturer[76].

Variations in ball size and ball pressure may affect head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading (Table 2)[41, 44, 48]. For example, in the numerical model created by Queen et al., inputs included 3, 4, and 5 soccer ball sizes and associated ball inflation pressures of 10, 12, and 14 psi respectively [48]. Greater ball size resulted in greater contact time, but had little effect on peak impact force, or linear and angular acceleration of the head [48]. Change in ball pressure had no effect on peak impact force, linear and angular head acceleration, or contact time[48]. In another study by Shewchenko et al., a numerical model, again, was used to study ball impact characteristics[41]. The inputs to this model included ball mass (290g and 350g) and ball pressure (5.8 psi, 8.7 psi, 11.6 psi, and 16.0 psi). A decrease in ball mass resulted in a decrease in head acceleration (130m/s², 140 m/s², respectively) and HIP (1.21kW, 1.30kW, respectively)[41]. Similarly, a decrease in ball pressure resulted in a decrease in head acceleration (107m/s², 150 m/s², 156 m/s², 170 m/s², respectively) and HIP (1.04kW, 1.38kW, 1.44kW, 1.53kW, respectively); however, this was only observed significant for changes in ball pressures greater than 25%[41]. Therefore, smaller changes in pressure, as examined by Queen et al., may not result in decreases in head acceleration.

FIFA, the NCAA, the NFHS, and US Youth Soccer Association set regulations for ball size, ball weight, and ball pressure. While ball size had little effect on acceleration of the head, a decrease in ball mass did result in a decrease in head acceleration. Therefore, when teaching an athlete how to properly head a soccer ball, we suggest that the athlete be encouraged to use a light-weight (soft) ball to allow improvements in technique, while minimizing head acceleration during these earlylearning stages. The guidelines for inflation pressures allow for balls between 8.8 psi and 16.2 psi. In the Shewchenko et al. study, a 50% decrease in inflation pressure resulted in a 31% decrease in head acceleration[41]. Therefore, the nearly 100% increase in inflation pressure from 8.8 psi to 16.2 psi may result in a significant increase in head acceleration. Thus, FIFA, the NCAA, the NFHS, and the US Youth Soccer Association should consider narrowing this range of acceptable pressures moving forward. Additionally, coaches and officials should inflate balls to pressures on the lower end of the acceptable range during matches/practices involving younger, inexperienced soccer players.

Ball speed varies based on age, sex, and level of experience. For experienced adult male players, mean maximum ball speed has been reported to be in the range 20-30 m/s (44-67 mph)[80]. For children 8-14 years of age, mean maximum ball speed has been reported to be in the range 12-15.5 m/s (27-35 mph)[80]. In most human-subject research studies, ball speeds used during testing were far below ball speeds reported during game play[42, 43, 45, 46, 51]. However, head acceleration significantly increases with an increase in ball velocity[44, 47]. In contrast, the one study to date that investigated head acceleration at ball speeds closer to those reported during game play, showed a non-significant increase in head acceleration with ball speeds at 13.4m/s (34.7g), 17.9m/s (49.2g), 22.4m/s (50.7g)[29]. This suggests that at lower velocities, an increase in ball speed results in increased head acceleration, but this difference in head acceleration is not as pronounced among higher ball speeds that may occur during game play. So, for youth soccer players learning purposeful heading techniques, it is important to project the ball to the athlete at lower ball

speeds, such as when a parent, coach, or teammate tosses the ball from a close distance.

Study	Ball Ball size Ball Head		Head	Results			
	velocity		pressure	acceleration			
	(m/s)		(psi)	(g)			
Naunheim et al. 2003 [44]	9 12 15	5	6	15.1 18.7 28.7	Lower pressure balls have decreased head		
	9 12 15		9	15.1 21.3 30.4	high speeds		
Funk et al. 2011 [47]	5 8.5 10 11.5	5	8	6.8 15.0 18.0 21.0	Head acceleration increases with increasing ball speed		
Queen et al. 2003 [48]	0.1-30 in 0.1 increments	3, 4, 5	10, 12, 14	Variable	Increase in ball size increases contact time and HIC but has little effect on impact force and acceleration Increase in pressure has little effect on contact time, HIC, impact force, or acceleration		
Shewchenko et al. 2005 [41]	6-7	3,4,5	5.8, 8.7, 11.6, 16.0	Variable	Linear acceleration decreased by 10% with a decreased ball mass of 20- 32% Linear acceleration decreased by 10% with a decreased ball pressure of 50%		

Table 2: Characteristics of ball properties and their relationship to head acceleration.

					Little reduction
					noted for ball
					pressure
					reductions less
					than 25%
Dorminy et	13.4	5	8	34.7	There was a non-
al. 2015 [29]	17.9			49.2	significant
	22.4			50.7	increase in head
					impact
					acceleration from
					the 13.4m/s to
					22.4m/s ball
					speed

HIC – Head Injury Criterion

1.10 Headgear

The American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) International has adopted a product performance standard for soccer headgear[81]. However, the ASTM standard does not address head-to-ball impacts, rather head-to-hard surface impacts such as head-to-head, head-to-ground and head-to-goalpost, which are believed to be the primary mechanism involved with most soccer concussions[54-63]. There are several companies that have designed soccer headgear that meet ASTM standards, such as the Hat Trick (djOrthopedics), the Premier-A (Full90 Sports), the Forcefield FF Protective Sweatband (Forcefield FF (NA) Ltd.), and the Halo (Unequal Technologies). These headgears have an impact-absorbing foam layer, that is purported to mitigate head-to-hard surface impacts, but not head-to-ball impacts[39, 44, 50] (Table 3). During impacts with the ball, the ball deforms more than the head or the headgear, which suggests that with headgear, there is no significant decrease in head acceleration[39]. For headgear to be effective during head-to-ball impacts, the headgear would need to be at least as compliant as the ball[44]. In fact, among the female cohort, Tierney et al. described an increase in head acceleration with headgear, which the author attributes to an increase in head mass for which neck strength is not able to compensate[45]. The female cohort had longer head-neck segments compared to the male cohort, creating a "Cleopatra effect," in which the long neck coupled with decreased neck strength makes it difficult to stabilize the head. The increased mass of the headgear exaggerated the effect, and resulted in increased head acceleration[45].

Conversely, in a 2008 study by Delaney et al., youth athletes volunteered to wear headgear during practice and game play[49]. Delaney et al. suggested that soccer headgear decreased the risk of sustaining a concussion because those athletes who wore headgear experienced a lower rate of incidence of concussion[49]. However, there were limitations to the study, such as self-reported concussions from symptom checklists and a selection bias from athletes willing to wear headgear. Headgear does afford protection in direct head-to-head impacts, whereby linear acceleration and HIP are decreased approximately 33% (i.e. 81.4g barehead at 3m/s vs. 55.2g barehead at 3m/s). Ultimately, headgear may decrease acceleration for harder impacts, such as in head-to-head impacts, but a study on rugby players has suggested that headgear gives a false sense of security and causes athletes to play more recklessly[82].

Table 3: The effectiveness of soccer headgear in decreasing head acceleration.

Study Headgear Objective Population Methods Results	
---	--

Withnall et al. 2005 [39]	Control, Head Blast Soccer Band, Full 90 Select Performance Headguard, and Kangaroo Soccer Headgear)	To determine if soccer headgear has an effect on head impact responses	A human volunteer and a surrogate head-neck system	Linear and angular acceleration was measured during ball impacts and head-to-head impacts	Headgear did not reduce head acceleration during ball impacts, but did reduce head acceleration during head-to- head impacts
Tierney et al. 2008 [45]	Control, Head Blast Soccer Band, Full 90 Select Performance Headguard	To determine the effects of sex on head impact kinematics and dynamic stabilization during soccer heading	44 college- aged soccer players (29 women, 14 men)	Linear acceleration was measured using an accelerometer- instrumented mouth piece	Headgear effectively reduced head acceleration for the men only
Naunheim et al. 2003 [44]	Control, Soccer Docs Headgear, Kangaroo Soccer Headgear, Head Blast Soccer Band, Headers Headband	To compare the effectiveness of 4 types of headgear in reducing head acceleration	Instrumented head form	Peak linear acceleration was measured with and without the headgear at 3 speeds: 9, 12, and 15m/s	Headbands may decrease head acceleration at the highest speeds, when more forceful blows occur
Delaney et al. 2008 [49]	Various self- selected headgear brands	To compare the number of concussions experienced in a group with and a group without headgear	Youth soccer players (ages 12-17 years)	Athletes self- reported symptoms of concussion	The use of headgear may decrease the risk of concussion
Broglio et al. 2003 [50]	Head Blast Soccer Band, Headers Headband, Protectors Headband	To compare the effectiveness of three types of headgear in reducing impact from a linear blow by a soccer ball	A mounted force platform	Vertical ground reaction force was measured. Peak force, time to peak force, and impulse were calculated	All 3 headbands were effective at reducing the peak impact force

1.11 Conclusion

Physicians are often asked questions on how to minimize the risk of both acute and chronic head injury in soccer. The first step in minimizing the risk of injury is decreasing linear and angular acceleration. This review suggested several ways to decrease linear and angular acceleration, which may be especially important in a youth population or a population of athletes returning to soccer competition from head injury. These suggestions include improving head-neck-torso alignment, exaggerating follow-through, avoiding head-to-head impacts and unintentional ball-to-head impacts, increasing neck flexor and neck extensor strength equally, and enhancing neuromuscular control. Younger athletes, particularly those with a greater head-tobody ratio, should avoid heading the soccer ball altogether. Both their low absolute head mass and their lack of neck strength put these athletes at risk for brain injury. Athletes who desire to head the soccer ball, in spite of risk factors associated with their size should practice purposeful heading technique with light-weight balls, with minimal pressure, and should have someone toss them the soccer ball at a low velocity. Finally, although headgear may decrease impacts for more forceful blows (head-to-head impacts), headgear may also cause athletes to strike the ball harder and play more dangerously because they feel a sense of increased security.

This review highlighted ways to minimize head acceleration in soccer. We have presented suggestions for decreasing head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading. However, there may be unintended adverse effects from some of these recommendations (i.e. increasing neck strength, may lead to more forceful heading, which may increase head-to-head injuries because heads are colliding harder). Ultimately, a comprehensive study on head impact biomechanics across age and sex is needed. This study would allow us to compare each of the predictors described in one

study to determine which has the greatest effect on minimizing head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading. From this study, we can apply changes to soccer heading recommendations, and evaluate effectiveness in these suggestions. However, until this study is complete, we recommend that young, but physically-capable, athletes be taught proper heading technique in a controlled setting using a light-weight ball.

Chapter 2

HEAD ACCELERATION ACROSS AGE AND GENDER

(Targeted for submission to Sports Health: A Multidisciplinary Approach)

2.1 Introduction

Soccer is the most popular sport worldwide with over 265 million active players [1], and one of the fastest growing sports in the United States, specifically among female athletes. In 2014-2015, 26,995 women played soccer across 1030 NCAA collegiate soccer teams, a 1355% increase in participation from 1981-1982 (1,855 women's soccer players across 80 teams) [83]. Similarly, participation in soccer is increasing at the youth level. In 1980-1981, 810,793 boys and girls were registered with US Youth Soccer [84]. Today, 3,055,148 boys and girls are registered with US Youth Soccer, a 277% increase [84]. Although participation in soccer has rapidly increased over the past 25 years, there has been concern about long-term effects associated with repeated heading of the soccer ball, particularly among young athletes [20, 32, 85-87]. However, the long-term effects of repeated heading of the soccer ball are still largely unknown with some studies claiming neurological deficits with frequent heading [3, 5-13, 16-18], and others reporting no impairments among soccer players [14, 21, 22, 24-28, 46, 88-93]. The first step in understanding the effects of repeated heading of the soccer ball is learning more about the actual impact of a ball on the head, for example, comparing heading kinetics across ages and genders to begin to describe differences in head impacts under the same laboratory conditions in these groups.

Groups that sustain higher magnitude repetitive head impacts may be at increased risk for neurological deficits [37, 94-97]. Greater cumulative exposure to

repetitive head impacts has been associated with vestibular/ocular function deficits [94], cognitive decline [95, 96], microstructural white matter brain changes [37], and later life cognitive, behavioral, and mood impairment [97]. These impairments may not be related to cumulative exposure over one collegiate season [98, 99], but perhaps may manifest over a career. Moreover, early exposure to higher magnitude repetitive head impacts may have adverse effects [37, 100-102], although the evidence is mixed [103]. Cortical and subcortical structures reach peak levels by the age of 12, and the rate of myelination and cerebral blood flow are highest between ages 10 to 12, but neurogenesis and myelinogenesis continue well beyond the first decade of life [104-113]. Cumulative exposure to repetitive head impacts during this critical neural development period during adolescences may cause the long-term deficits observed in some individuals [37, 100-102]. Together, these studies suggest that greater cumulative linear and rotational acceleration in youth and across many years of participation may be related to structural and functional changes in the brain.

In soccer, linear head acceleration has been measured during purposeful soccer heading [40, 68, 114]. Purposeful heading involves a ~20ms impact, during which a soccer ball contacts a player's head and rebounds [68]. During ball contact, there is a peak in linear head acceleration, and during ball rebound there is also a peak in linear head acceleration [40, 114]. When resultant head accelerations are calculated, linear head accelerations appear as dual peaks [40]. In a male collegiate population, it has been reported that the second peak results in the greatest acceleration [40], suggesting that it is the forward movement during the rebound phase of ball contact that results in the greatest head acceleration [40, 114]. However, the head acceleration profile when heading a soccer ball is unknown in a youth population or in a female population who

may not have the neck musculature to control the ball during impact and rebound with the same force as an adult population.

While previous studies have quantified head acceleration in collegiate and post-collegiate soccer players in a laboratory setting [40, 45, 53, 115], and others have investigated head acceleration in youth soccer scrimmages and tournaments [52, 116], it is unknown how head acceleration differs in youth, high school, and collegiate soccer players under the same conditions. Thus, the purpose of this study was to compare head acceleration across youth (12-14 years old), high school (15-18 years old), and collegiate (18-24 years old) male and female soccer players. We expected that head accelerations among youth athletes would be higher than among high school and collegiate athletes. Additionally, head accelerations among female athletes would be higher than among their male counterparts. Based on previous research [40], we hypothesized that the second peak would be higher. Greater head acceleration may suggest imperfect heading technique or size and strength differences among groups, and may indicate populations that are exposed to higher cumulative accelerations with repeated heading of a soccer ball, assuming the same number of headers.

2.2 Methods

2.2.1 Participants

One-hundred soccer players were recruited to participate in this study (Table 4). Potential participants were excluded from this investigation if they had a self-reported history of neurologic disorder, cervical spine injury, or head injury (i.e. concussion) in the past 6 months. If a participant sustained a concussion or any other injury in the past, they must have been cleared by a physician to return to full activity

before participating in this study. Potential participants were included if they were currently participating in soccer within their age group and gender. Goal keepers were excluded. All participants provided written informed consent (IRB 476493-4). Children under the age of 18 years provided written informed assent, and their parent/legal guardian provided written informed parental consent.

Group	Ν	Age	Height	Weight
Collegiate Male	20	20.8±1.3 ^a	181.5±5.8 ^a	77.3±6.6 ^a
Collegiate Female	21	19.3±1.1	166.8±4.5	59.3±3.4
High School Male	14	16.9±1.0	177.5 ± 7.3^{a}	68.9 ± 6.7^{a}
High School Female	19	16.7±0.9	163.0±7.1	58.7±6.7
Youth Male	8	13.0±0.9	166.0 ± 14.3^{a}	51.6±13.6
Youth Female	18	12.8±0.9	156.0±6.9	48.1±8.4

Table 4: Subject Demographics. Mean±Standard Deviation.

^a Male cohort statistically greater than female cohort within age group (p<0.05).

2.2.2 Instrumentation

2.2.2.1 Motion Analysis System

The local coordinate systems of the head and the Smart Impact Monitor (SIM) (Triax Technologies Inc., Norwalk, CT) were determined using an 8-camera Motion Analysis Motion Capture System (Motion Analysis Corporation, Santa Rosa, CA). To record movement of the head and torso, 11 reflective markers (14mm) were attached to anatomic landmarks by Velcro[™] tape (VELCRO USA, Manchester, NH) (Figure 3): the suprasternal notch, the xyphoid process, the 7th cervical vertebrae, the 10th thoracic vertebrae, the left and right temple, the left and right external auditory meatus (EAM), the back of the head, just below the inion (the location of the SIM), and the left inferior orbital rim. This marker set is consistent with that of Dezman et al. with additional markers on the left and right EAM and left inferior orbital rim to define local coordinate systems of the head and SIM [51, 117]. The left and right EAM and inferior orbital rim markers were used to define the local coordinate system of the head. The left and right EAM and back of the head makers were used to define the local coordinate system of the SIM. Data were recorded at 100Hz with a 1/1000 shutter speed.



Figure 3: Marker set used to record motion of the head and torso.

2.2.2.2 Head Acceleration

The SIM was used throughout testing to quantify head acceleration. The SIM is a head accelerometer that contains a triaxial accelerometer and gyroscope. Signals from the accelerometer and gyroscope were sampled at 1000Hz. The SIM has a threshold level of 8g, meaning that when the accelerometer registered a reading of 8g

or higher, information 10ms before impact and 52ms after impact were wirelessly transmitted to the computer. The SIM was secured to the back of the head, just above the greater occipital protuberance, using a custom tight-fitting elastic cap (Figure 3). Karton et al., observed no significant difference in peak linear or rotational acceleration between SIM and instrumented headform at 30g and 50g impact energy levels (Karton, 2016, in press). At 80g, there was a significant difference in peak linear and rotational acceleration between SIM and instrumented headform, such that the SIM readings showed, on average, higher peak linear and rotational accelerations than those of the headform (Karton, 2016, in press). Furthermore, correlation coefficient results showed that a strong positive relationship exists between the headform and SIM peak linear and rotational accelerations with Pearson's r>0.9 (Karton, 2016, in press).

Raw, unprocessed data from the accelerometer and the gyroscope were obtained from the manufacturer. Data in the SIM coordinate system were rotated to that of the head coordinate system using 3D motion capture data for sensor position and head position [118]. The coordinate system of the head was defined using the midpoint of the EAMs as the origin. The positive x-axis pointed anteriorly through the inferior orbital rim along the Frankfort plane. The positive z-axis pointed superiorly, perpendicular to the Frankfort plane, and the positive y-axis pointed to the left. The coordinate system of the SIM was defined using the location of the SIM as the origin. The y-axis of the triaxial accelerometer within the SIM was aligned with the positive y-axis of the head coordinate system. The positive z-axis pointed backward and downward from the origin of the head to the location of the SIM. The

positive x-axis pointed backward and upward, perpendicular to both the y-axis and zaxis (Figure 4).



Figure 4: The coordinate systems for the head and for the SIM.

Linear accelerations of the head in the head coordinate system were transformed to the head center of gravity (CG) using standard dynamics equations applied to a rigid body

$$\overrightarrow{\alpha_{CG}} = \overrightarrow{\alpha_{SIM}} + \ddot{\ddot{\theta}}x\vec{d} + \dot{\dot{\theta}}x(\vec{\dot{\theta}}x\vec{d})$$

where $\overrightarrow{\alpha_{CG}}$ was the linear acceleration of the head CG, $\overrightarrow{\alpha_{SIM}}$ was the linear acceleration of the SIM, $\vec{\theta}$ was the rotational acceleration of the head, $\vec{\theta}$ was the rotational velocity of the head, and \vec{d} was the distance vector from the SIM to the head CG in the head coordinate system. The CG of the head was assumed to be 8.4mm anterior and 31mm superior to the origin of the head coordinate system in the 50th percentile male [119]. In the current study, these average values were scaled based on subject-specific head depth and height [117]. From linear acceleration data in the x, y, and z axes, a resultant linear acceleration was calculated. Two peaks were determined from the resultant linear acceleration. The first peak occurred when the ball made contact with the head; the second peak occurred when the ball rebounded from the head (Figure 5). The resultant rotational acceleration was calculated using the rotational acceleration data in the x, y, and z axes as reported by the SIM.



Figure 5: Example of resultant linear acceleration profile for one header. The first peak occurred when the ball made contact with the head; the second peak occurred when the ball rebounded from the head. The duration of ball contact was approximately 20ms.

2.2.3 Purposeful Soccer Heading Procedures

Participants performed a series of headers as described by Tierney et al. [45]. First, participants performed a neck warm-up consisting of 15 seconds of clockwise neck rotations, 15 seconds of counterclockwise neck rotations, 2 repetitions of stretching for 15 seconds in flexion and 15 seconds in extension, and 5-10 headers with a soft volleyball, tossed by the principal investigator. Then, the SIM was secured to the head using a custom elastic cap. Soccer balls (size 5, 450g, inflated to 9psi) were projected using a JUGS soccer machine (JUGS, Tualatin, OR). The initial velocity was 11.2m/s (25mph), the angle of projection was 40°, and the range was approximately 12m (40 ft) [120]. The participants aimed for a target (1.2x1.8m) approximately 2m in front of them, as if taking a shot on goal. Participants performed a total of 12 standing headers. The first two headers were considered warm-up headers to allow the participants to become familiar with the protocol. If a trial was not recorded due to technical error or a participant had an unusual header (i.e. he/she jumped during the header), the trial was not repeated because the pre-/post-comparison only allowed for 12 headers. There were 77/1000 (7.7%) trials excluded for one of the aforementioned reasons.

2.2.4 Data Analysis

Resultant peak linear and rotational accelerations were averaged across the 10 trials. The two peaks in linear acceleration were identified and averaged across trials.

2.2.5 Statistical Analysis

Two one-way analysis of variances (ANOVAs) were used to determine significant differences in resultant peak linear or rotational acceleration across groups. The independent variable was group, which includes six levels: youth male, youth female, high school male, high school female, collegiate male, and collegiate female. Each dependent variable (peak linear acceleration/peak rotational acceleration) was analyzed individually. The peak linear acceleration/peak rotational acceleration was the average of 10 trials.

A repeated measures ANOVA was used to determine significant differences in linear acceleration peaks across groups. The repeated measure was peak, which included the first peak and the second peak, and the independent variable was group. For all tests significance was defined by $\alpha = .05$. Accelerations from two collegiate female soccer players were not recorded because of SIM malfunction during testing.

2.3 Results

The overall ANOVAs showed a statistically significant difference between groups for both peak linear acceleration (F = 6.797, df [5, 92], p < .001) and peak rotational acceleration (F = 5.691, df [5,92], p < .001). Preliminary comparisons revealed that the homogeneity assumption underlying an ANOVA was met for both peak linear (Levene statistic = 1.825, df [5, 92], p = .116) and peak rotational (Levene statistic = 1.705, df [5, 92], p = .141) acceleration. Therefore, post hoc comparisons were done using the Tukey adjustment. Table 5 presents means and standard deviations for the six groups on the dependent variables of peak linear acceleration and peak rotational acceleration. Figure 6 presents means and standard deviations for the six groups on the dependent variables of first peak and second peak.

Table 5: Head acceleration means and standard deviations for the six groups.	
Mean±Standard Deviation.	

Group	Peak Linear Acceleration (g)	Peak Rotational Acceleration (krad/s ²)
Collegiate Male	26.1±9.5	2.13±1.07
Collegiate Female	$42.4 \pm 11.5^{a,b}$	$3.35 \pm 0.87^{a,b}$
High School Male	26.7±5.9	2.18±0.40
High School Female	38.5±13.1 ^{a,b}	3.16±1.01 ^{a,b}
Youth Male	33.7±7.7	2.48±0.58
Youth Female	40.5±14.9 ^{a,b}	$3.20 \pm 1.24^{a,b}$
Overall	35.0±12.9	2.80±1.07

^aSignificantly different than collegiate male.

^bSignificantly different than high school male.



Figure 6: Head acceleration peaks means and standard deviations for the six groups.

Post hoc analyses demonstrated that the collegiate, high school, and youth female soccer players produced significantly higher peak linear acceleration than both

the collegiate (p < .001, p = .012, p = .002) and high school male soccer players (p = .002, p = .045, p = .012). The obtained difference between the collegiate, high school, and youth female soccer players and collegiate male soccer players represented a large effect size (d = 1.55, d = 1.08, d = 1.15) and the difference between the collegiate, high school, and youth female soccer players and high school male soccer players also represented a large effect size (d = 1.72, d = 1.16, d = 1.22). Youth male soccer players were not different than collegiate, high school, or youth female soccer players (p = .467, p = .920, p = .721).

Collegiate, high school, and youth female soccer players produced significantly higher peak rotational acceleration than both the collegiate (p = .002, p = .015, p = .011) and high school male soccer players (p = .011, p = .052, p = .040). The obtained difference between the collegiate, high school, and youth female soccer players and collegiate male soccer players represented a large effect size (d = 1.25, d = 0.99, d = 0.92) and the difference between the collegiate, high school, and youth female soccer players and high school male soccer players also represented a large effect size (d = 1.73, d = 1.28, d = 1.11). Youth male soccer players were not different than collegiate, high school, or youth female soccer players (p = .279, p = .555, p = .492).

Results of the repeated measures ANOVA reveal the main effect for peak was not significant (Wilks' = .980, F = 1.90, df [1, 92], p = .171), whereby there was no difference between the first peak and the second peak. Likewise, the group-by-peak interaction was not significant (Wilks' = .904, F = 1.95, df [5, 92], p = .094).

In sum, results reveal that at the collegiate and high school levels, female soccer players had higher head accelerations than their male counterparts, but at the youth level, there were no significant differences between genders. Furthermore, within gender there were no significant differences in head accelerations across age groups. Finally, across all groups, there were no significant difference between peaks.

2.4 Discussion

The long-term effects of repeated heading of the soccer ball are largely unknown with some studies reporting deficits in neurological function [3, 5-13, 16-18], and others reporting no impairments [14, 21, 22, 24-28, 46, 88-92]. The first step in understanding these effects is learning more about the actual impact of a ball on the head. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to compare head acceleration across youth (12-14 years old), high school (15-18 years old), and collegiate (18-24 years old) male and female soccer players in a laboratory setting with all participants exposed to the same conditions (i.e. ball velocity). The primary findings were that collegiate and high school female soccer players have higher head accelerations than their male counterparts, but at the youth level, there are no significant differences between genders.

Previously, peak linear accelerations from 5.8g to 50.7g have been reported in laboratory-based soccer heading studies [29, 38, 40, 43, 45-47, 51, 121, 122]. These studies vary in populations, ball velocities, and technologies used to quantify head accelerations. Many of these studies quantify peak linear acceleration in collegiate and post-collegiate male soccer players [29, 38, 40, 43, 45, 47, 51, 121, 122]. In this population, peak linear accelerations have been observed from 10.4g (ball velocity = 9.3m/s) to 50.7g (ball velocity = 22.4m/s) [29, 38, 40, 43, 45, 47, 51, 121, 122]. Herein, we employed a ball velocity of 11.2m/s and reported a mean peak linear acceleration of 26.1 ± 9.5 g in our collegiate male cohort. Similarly, Higgins et al. used

a ball speed of 11.2m/s and reported a mean peak linear acceleration of 24.6±5.0g in 9 male and 8 female collegiate soccer players, though peak linear accelerations were not compared across genders.

During laboratory-based soccer heading studies, no significant differences in peak linear acceleration were reported between male and female collegiate soccer players [45, 51]. Female soccer players exhibit peak linear accelerations from 10.4g (ball velocity = 9.3m/s) [51] to 20.2g (ball velocity = 9.83m/s) [45]. Although our reported mean peak linear acceleration of 42.4±11.5g in our collegiate female cohort is higher than previously reported in laboratory-based studies [45, 51], we employed a greater ball velocity and different methods for quantifying head acceleration. Tierney et al. used a custom-fit mouthpiece instrumented with a triaxial accelerometer [45]. While it is common in the soccer heading literature to measure peak linear accelerations using one triaxial accelerometer embedded in a mouthpiece [29, 38, 40, 45, 122], and this method has been reported to be valid for estimating head CG accelerations [123], Funk et al. suggested that these accelerations underestimate the peak linear acceleration in that they do not account for the rotation of the head, which may be quite high (i.e. whiplash) [118]. Therefore, accelerations measured at locations other than the CG of the head may not be comparable across studies because they may vary substantially depending on the test condition and sensor location [118]. Herein, we transformed peak linear accelerations to the CG of the head using linear acceleration data from a triaxial accelerometer and rotational velocity and acceleration data from a gyroscope in combination with motion capture data.

On-field soccer heading studies have described head accelerations in youth (20.4g), high school (37.6g), and collegiate (25-39.3g) female soccer players [52, 116,

124, 125]. The accelerometers (xPatch and Head Impact Telemetry System (HITS)) used in these studies transform head accelerations to the CG of the head, but apply different filtering algorithms to exclude false positive impacts and use different thresholds to identify impacts (i.e. 4.5 [52], 10g [116, 124], 20g [125]). During purposeful headers, head accelerations of 20.4g and $25\pm17g$ at the youth and collegiate level, respectively. These accelerations include all purposeful headers, some of which may occur at lower velocities than employed herein. Therefore, the variety of accelerometer technologies, thresholds and filtering algorithms, and ball velocities utilized makes these measurements difficult to compare across studies.

Research investigating the biomechanics of head injury has focused on both linear acceleration and rotational acceleration [33]. However, laboratory-based soccer heading studies have largely reported linear head acceleration only. Two studies have presented rotational acceleration during purposeful soccer heading in male and female collegiate soccer players [40, 51]. In a collegiate male population, mean peak rotational accelerations range from 1.40krad/s² to 2.41krad/s² depending on ball velocity (6m/s, 8m/s) and heading technique (exaggerated follow through, alignment, muscle tensing, etc.) [40]. These peak rotational accelerations are lower than on-field studies in high school and collegiate female soccer players, which report mean peak rotational accelerations from 4.54krad/s² to 7.71krad/s² [124, 125]. These differences may be attributed to laboratory-based versus on-field environment, and gender differences. We observed higher peak rotational accelerations in youth (3.20 ± 1.24 krad/s²), high school (3.16 ± 1.01 krad/s²), and collegiate female (3.35 ± 0.87 krad/s²) soccer players than in high school (2.18 ± 0.40 krad/s²) and collegiate (2.13 ± 1.07 krad/s²) male soccer players, suggesting that there is a significant difference in

rotational acceleration of the head between genders at the high school and collegiate levels.

Within genders, there are no significant differences in head accelerations across age. However, at the collegiate and high school levels, female soccer players have higher head accelerations than their male counterparts, but at the youth level, there are no significant differences between genders. The similarity in head accelerations across youth groups may be a result of the pubertal cycle. Our youth groups consisted of soccer players 12-14 years old and there was no significant difference in age across the male and female youth groups. Puberty begins between the ages of 10 and 13 years old and occurs, on average, later in males than females [126]. Male musculature often develops in the late stages of puberty [126]. Although we did not take any measurements of pubertal maturation, it is reasonable to assume that our youth male participants may have been in earlier stages of development relative to their female counterparts, and therefore, may not have fully developed musculature compared to the high school and collegiate male soccer players. This difference in size and strength may contribute to the higher peak linear and rotational accelerations. Future studies should consider the effect of pubertal maturation on head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading.

Finally, across all groups, we observed no difference in the first peak linear acceleration compared to the second peak linear acceleration. In a male collegiate population of six soccer players, it has been reported that the second peak results in the greatest acceleration [40], suggesting that it is the forward movement during the rebound phase of ball contact that results in the greatest head acceleration [40, 114]. We speculate that if participants exhibited a higher first peak, they may not be able to

control the ball impact and perhaps strengthening the neck musculature may help minimize the head acceleration, whereas if participants exhibited a higher second peak, they may be adding energy to the ball and therefore, strengthening the neck musculature may only increase the peak linear acceleration in that soccer players could produce an even more forceful rebound. Although the overall mean suggested the second peak was higher in male collegiate soccer players, three of the six participants observed by Shewchenko et al. presented with a higher first peak than second peak. We compared group means and found that across all groups, there were no significant differences in peaks. This suggests that there are likely within-subject and between-subject differences in peak linear acceleration profiles, and therefore individual headers may have higher peak linear acceleration during ball contact and others may have higher peak linear acceleration during ball contact and others may have higher peak linear acceleration during ball contact and others may have higher peak linear acceleration during ball rebound. Lack of consistency in inter-peak comparisons provides us little insight as to ways to minimize peak linear acceleration during purposeful soccer heading.

The purpose of this study was to compare head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading across age and gender. At the collegiate and high school levels, female soccer players had higher head accelerations than their male counterparts, suggesting that females may be exposed to greater cumulative head accelerations from repeated heading of a soccer ball over a career of soccer. Greater size and strength among male soccer players may result in lower peak linear and rotational acceleration and may contribute to the observed gender differences. This will be explore in Chapter 3 and more conclusions, limitations, and future directions will be presented in Chapter 5.

Chapter 3

HEAD ACCELERATION PREDICTORS

(Targeted for submission to *Clinical Biomechanics*)

3.1 Introduction

In November 2015, the U.S. Soccer Federation announced a new initiative to eliminate soccer heading for children aged 10 and under and to limit heading in practice for children between the ages of 11 and 13. Only two studies to date have described the frequency and magnitude of soccer heading in this age group [52, 116]. Chrisman et al. reported 0.93 headers per athlete per game over one weekend soccer tournament (range: 0-15) [116] and Hanlon and Bir described head accelerations from 4.5g to 62.9g during purposeful soccer heading across 6 youth soccer scrimmages [52]. These studies did not describe head accelerations during practices, which may occur more frequently as a result of heading drills, particularly at the youth level when soccer players are first learning proper heading technique. While intuitively it makes sense to limit soccer heading to avoid head injury, there may be ways to mitigate head acceleration without eliminating heading. Although minimizing head acceleration may not eradicate acute head injuries, it may reduce the effects of repeated head impacts.

Several studies have investigated soccer heading head acceleration in a controlled-laboratory setting or through mathematical modeling [38-51, 53]. These studies have investigated how various aspects of soccer heading, such as kinematics [40], muscle contraction [40, 43, 45, 46, 51, 53], anthropometric properties [45, 48], and gender [45, 51], affect head acceleration during heading. Increased forward flexion during follow-through along with increased head-torso alignment reduces head

impact severity [40, 115]. Surprisingly, earlier muscle onset, longer onset duration, and greater peak amplitude relative to maximum voluntary isometric contraction do not appear reduce head acceleration [40, 64, 115]. While a few studies suggest that higher ("better") neck strength predicts lower head acceleration [45, 46]; one study that used an 8-week resistance training program to increase neck strength in a male and female collegiate population found no significant decrease in head acceleration despite increases in neck strength [53]. Another study suggested that it is not the flexor strength or the extensor strength that predicts lower head acceleration, but instead, it is the balance of flexor and extensor strength [51]. Finally, increased absolute head mass predicts a decrease in head acceleration [45, 48, 115].

Although these studies have investigated kinematics, muscle contraction, and anthropometric properties and their effects on head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading, it is unknown which of these factors are the best predictors for head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading. Moreover, soccer heading biomechanics research has largely been limited to studying collegiate male and female soccer players. Few studies have included youth and high school athletes [46, 52, 116, 125]. Because these young athletes may have lower head mass and neck strength, and perhaps poorer technique, we must determine how kinematics, muscle contraction, and anthropometric properties effect head acceleration across age and gender. Therefore, we investigated these measures simultaneously in youth, high school, and collegiate male and female soccer players to identify what factors best predict head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading.

The purpose of this study was to identify head acceleration predictors during purposeful soccer heading across youth, high school, and collegiate male and female

soccer players. Consistent with previous literature, we hypothesized that head mass would be the best predictor of peak linear and rotational acceleration [45]. While many of these parameters can be improved with training, and may suggest areas to address to minimize head acceleration in soccer, head mass cannot be changed. If this was the most significant predictor, young athletes with low head mass may not be ready to begin heading the soccer ball.

3.2 Methods

3.2.1 Participants

One-hundred soccer players were recruited to participate in this study (Table 4). Potential participants were excluded from this investigation if they had a self-reported history of neurologic disorder, cervical spine injury, or head injury (i.e. concussion) in the past 6 months. If a participant sustained a concussion or any other injury in the past, they must have been cleared by a physician to return to full activity before participating in this study. Potential participants were included if they were currently participating in soccer within their age group and gender. Goal keepers were excluded. All participants provided written informed consent (IRB 476493-4). Children under the age of 18 years provided written informed assent, and their parent/legal guardian provided written informed parental consent.

3.2.2 Anthropometric Assessment

Participant height, mass, and head and neck anthropometrics were measured as previously described [53, 127, 128]. Body mass was measured using a Smart Body Analyzer (Withings Inc., Cambridge, MA). Body mass was multiplied by the sexspecific head to total body mass percentage for high school and collegiate participants

(male = 8.26%, female = 8.20%) [129] or by the youth equivalent (10.1%) [130] to determine head mass [45]. Head and neck length, width, and depth were measured using an anthropometer (Lafayette Instrument Company, Lafayette, IN) [128]. Head and neck circumference were measured using a standard clinical tape measure [127]. All measurements were performed by the same principal investigator.

3.2.3 Head-Neck Isometric Strength Assessment

Isometric neck flexor, anterolateral neck flexor (sternocleidomastoid), cervical rotator, posterolateral neck extensor, and upper trapezius muscle strength were measured as described by Mihalik et al. [127]. The microFet 2 handheld dynamometer (Hoggan Health Industries, Inc., West Draper, UT) was used to quantify head-neck segment isometric muscle strength. The participants were asked to maximally contract against the dynamometer for 3 seconds. Three trials were conducted for each measurement. Participants were allowed to rest for 30 seconds between trials. Neck strength measurements were reported in kg and the peak values of each trial were averaged to determine the criterion measure. Bilateral strength measurements were averaged together into a single measure of strength for that muscle group [127]. On average, participants had greater strength on their right side than left side, although these differences were less than 1kg (Table 7). All measurements were performed by the same principal investigator (ICC > 0.9).

3.2.4 Motion Analysis System

The local coordinate systems of the head and the Smart Impact Monitor (SIM) (Triax Technologies Inc., Norwalk, CT) and heading kinematics were determined using an 8-camera Motion Analysis Motion Capture System (Motion Analysis

Corporation, Santa Rosa, CA). To record movement of the head and torso, 11 reflective markers (14mm) were attached to anatomic landmarks by VelcroTM tape (VELCRO USA, Manchester, NH) (Figure 3): the suprasternal notch, the xyphoid process, the 7th cervical vertebrae, the 10th thoracic vertebrae, the left and right temple, the left and right external auditory meatus (EAM), the back of the head, just below the inion (the location of the SIM), and the left inferior orbital rim. This marker set is consistent with that of Dezman et al. with additional markers on the left and right EAM and left inferior orbital rim to define local coordinate systems of the head and SIM [51, 117]. The left and right EAM and inferior orbital rim markers were used to define the local coordinate system of the SIM. Data were recorded at 100Hz with a 1/1000 shutter speed. The torso angle relative to the laboratory reference frame and the relative head-to-torso angle were calculated.

3.2.5 Wireless EMG System

The Trigno[™] Wireless EMG System (Delsys Inc., Natick, MA) was used to assess the EMG activity of the right and left sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius muscles. The skin over the sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius muscles was shaved, abraded, and cleaned with 70% alcohol. Wireless electrodes (37mm x 26mm x 15mm) were then placed over the sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius muscles parallel to the fiber orientation using 4-slot Adhesive Skin Interfaces (Delsys Inc., Natick, MA). The sternocleidomastoid electrode was placed at 33% on the line from the sternal notch to the mastoid process in the direction of the line [131]. The upper trapezius electrode was placed at 50% on the line from the acromion to the spine on the 7th cervical vertebra in the direction of the line according the SENIAM guidelines

[132]. The raw signal (for maximum voluntary isometric contraction and trials) was sampled at a rate of 1000Hz, rectified, and smoothed using a root mean square algorithm over a 20ms moving window [53].

Peak muscle amplitude and area were recorded and normalized to peak maximal voluntary isometric contraction. Peak muscle amplitude was defined as the maximum activity at any point during the heading trial. Muscle area was defined as the area under the curve from 150ms before ball contact to 250ms after ball contact [45]. Maximal voluntary isometric contraction was assessed for each participant. Consistent with established protocols, sternocleidomastoid maximal voluntary isometric contraction was tested with the participant lying supine and flexing the neck anterolateral against resistance [133]. Upper trapezius maximal voluntary isometric contraction was tested with the participant sitting upright and elevating the shoulder girdle while extending the neck posterolateral against resistance [133]. Maximal voluntary isometric contraction was defined as the peak amplitude during each maximal voluntary isometric contraction trial. Sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius onset time and peak time relative to ball contact were computed. Muscle onset was defined as 20% of the peak muscle amplitude [42].

3.2.6 Head Acceleration

The SIM (Triax Technologies Inc., Norwalk, CT) was used throughout testing to quantify head acceleration. The SIM is a head accelerometer that contains a triaxial accelerometer and gyroscope. Signals from the accelerometer and gyroscope were sampled at 1000Hz. The SIM has a threshold level of 8g, meaning that when the accelerometer registered a reading of 8g or higher, information 10ms before impact and 52ms after impact were wirelessly transmitted to the computer. The SIM was

secured to the back of the head, just above the greater occipital protuberance, using a custom tight-fitting elastic cap (Figure 3). Karton et al., observed no significant difference in peak linear or rotational acceleration between SIM and instrumented headform at 30g and 50g impact energy levels (Karton, 2016, in press). At 80g, there was a significant difference in peak linear and rotational acceleration between SIM and instrumented headform, such that the SIM readings showed, on average, higher peak linear and rotational accelerations than those of the headform (Karton, 2016, in press). Furthermore, correlation coefficient results showed that a strong positive relationship exists between the headform and SIM peak linear and rotational accelerations with Pearson's r>0.9 (Karton, 2016, in press).

Raw, unprocessed data from the accelerometer and the gyroscope were obtained from the manufacturer. Data in the SIM coordinate system were rotated to that of the head coordinate system using 3D motion capture data for sensor position and head position [118]. The coordinate system of the head was defined using the midpoint of the EAMs as the origin. The positive x-axis pointed anteriorly through the inferior orbital rim along the Frankfort plane. The positive z-axis pointed superiorly, perpendicular to the Frankfort plane, and the positive y-axis pointed to the left. The coordinate system of the SIM was defined using the location of the SIM as the origin. The y-axis of the triaxial accelerometer within the SIM was aligned with the positive y-axis of the head coordinate system. The positive z-axis pointed backward and downward from the origin of the head to the location of the SIM. The positive x-axis pointed backward and upward, perpendicular to both the y-axis and zaxis (Figure 4).

Linear accelerations of the head in the head coordinate system were transformed to the head center of gravity (CG) using standard dynamics equations applied to a rigid body

$$\overrightarrow{\alpha_{CG}} = \overrightarrow{\alpha_{SIM}} + \ddot{\ddot{\theta}}x\vec{d} + \vec{\dot{\theta}}x(\vec{\dot{\theta}}x\vec{d})$$

where $\overline{\alpha_{CG}}$ was the linear acceleration of the head CG, $\overline{\alpha_{SIM}}$ was the linear acceleration of the SIM, $\vec{\theta}$ was the rotational acceleration of the head, $\vec{\theta}$ was the rotational velocity of the head, and \vec{d} was the distance vector from the SIM to the head CG in the head coordinate system. The CG of the head was assumed to be 8.4mm anterior and 31mm superior to the origin of the head coordinate system in the 50th percentile male [119]. In the current study, these average values were scaled based on subject-specific head depth and height [117]. From linear acceleration data in the x, y, and z axes, a resultant linear acceleration was calculated. The resultant rotational acceleration was calculated using the rotational acceleration data in the x, y, and z axes as reported by the SIM.

3.2.7 Purposeful Soccer Heading Procedures

Participants performed a series of headers as described by Tierney et al. [45]. First, participants performed a neck warm-up consisting of 15 seconds of clockwise neck rotations, 15 seconds of counterclockwise neck rotations, 2 repetitions of stretching for 15 seconds in flexion and 15 seconds in extension, and 5-10 headers with a soft volleyball, tossed by the principal investigator. Then, the SIM was secured to the head using a custom elastic cap. Soccer balls (size 5, 450g, inflated to 9psi) were projected using a JUGS soccer machine (JUGS, Tualatin, OR). The initial velocity was 11.2m/s (25mph), the angle of projection was 40°, and the range was approximately 12m (40 ft) [120]. The participants aimed for a target (1.2x1.8m)

approximately 2m in front of them, as if taking a shot on goal. Participants performed a total of 12 standing headers. The first two headers were considered warm-up headers to allow the participants to become familiar with the protocol. If a trial was not recorded due to technical error or a participant had an unusual header (i.e. he/she jumped during the header), the trial was not repeated because the pre-/postcomparison only allowed for 12 headers. There were 77/1000 (7.7%) trials excluded for one of the aforementioned reasons.

3.2.8 Data Analysis

Resultant peak linear and rotational accelerations were used to determine which of the 10 measures best predicts head acceleration through a multiple regression analysis (MRA) (Table 6).

Predictor	Measurement
Neck girth (cm)	Circumference of the neck above the
	thyroid cartilage
Head mass (kg)	Percentage of total body weight
Sternocleidomastoid strength (kg)	Measured with handheld dynamometer;
	peak force, averaged over 3 trials
Upper trapezius strength (kg)	Measured with handheld dynamometer;
	peak force, averaged over 3 trials
Head-to-torso range-of-motion	From motion analysis; change in angle
(degrees)	from maximum extension to maximum
	flexion and averaged over ten trials
Torso range-of-motion (degrees)	From motion analysis; change in angle
	from maximum extension to maximum
	flexion and averaged over ten trials
Sternocleidomastoid peak amplitude	Maximum muscle activity within each
(%maximum voluntary isometric	trial and averaged over ten trials
contraction)	

Table 6: Ten potential predictors of head acceleration.

Upper trapezius peak amplitude (%maximum voluntary isometric contraction)	Maximum muscle activity within each trial and averaged over ten trials
Sternocleidomastoid peak area	Area under the curve from 150ms before
(%maximum voluntary isometric	ball contact to 250ms after ball contact
contraction)	and averaged over ten trials
Upper trapezius peak area	Area under the curve from 150ms before
(%maximum voluntary isometric	ball contact to 250ms after ball contact
contraction)	and averaged over ten trials

3.2.9 Statistical Analysis

Direct-entry MRAs were used to determine which of the 10 factors best predicts linear acceleration and rotational acceleration of the head. Predictors were also grouped by technique (head relative to torso and torso relative to the laboratory floor range-of-motion, sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius peak amplitude and peak area), strength (sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength), and size (head mass, neck girth). MRAs were used to determine if technique, strength, or size predicted peak linear or rotational acceleration. Separate one-way ANOVAs were used to compare each of the ten predictors across groups. Two repeated-measures analysis of variance (ANOVAs) were used to compare soccer heading kinematics across groups. Finally, separate one-way ANOVAs were run to compare sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius onset time and peak time relative to ball contact to determine if groups applied different muscle activation strategies. For all tests significance was defined by p < 0.05.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Anthropometric Assessment

Distributional statistics (means, standard deviations) are presented in Table 7 for the anthropometric measurements.

Group	Head Width [*]	Head Depth [*]	Head Length [*]	Head Girth ⁺	Neck Width [*]	Neck Depth [*]	Neck Length	Neck Girth [*]
Collegiate	15.5	19.7	22.4	56.0	11.8	12.4	13.9	37.6
Male	(0.5)	(0.8)	(1.7)	(1.8)	(0.4)	(0.8)	(2.3)	(1.6)
Collegiate	14.8	18.7	19.5	54.9	10.4	9.8	13.3	32.7
Female	$(0.5)^{a}$	$(0.7)^{a,b}$	$(1.1)^{a,b}$	(1.7)	$(0.6)^{a,b}$	$(0.5)^{a,b}$	(2.4)	$(1.5)^{a,b}$
High School	15.4	19.6	21.1	56.7	11.2	11.5	13.9	36.3
Male	(0.6)	$(0.5)^{a}$	(0.9)	(1.4)	(0.7)	$(0.7)^{a}$	(1.3)	(2.2)
High School	14.9	18.8	19.6	55.4	10.2	9.5	14.6	31.8
Female	$(0.7)^{a}$	$(0.8)^{a,b}$	$(1.2)^{a,b}$	(1.5)	$(0.6)^{a,b}$	$(0.5)^{a,b}$	(1.4)	$(1.2)^{a,b}$
Youth Male	15.0	19.0	20.7	55.4	10.4	9.7	14.2	32.0
	(0.6)	$(0.6)^{a}$	(0.9)	(2.1)	$(0.8)^{a}$	$(1.2)^{a,b}$	(2.0)	$(4.0)^{a,b}$
Youth	14.6	18.6	19.8	54.9	9.7	9.1	13.5	31.3
Female	$(0.6)^{a,b}$	$(0.6)^{a,b}$	$(1.0)^{a,b}$	$(1.7)^{b}$	$(0.9)^{a,b,c}$	$(0.6)^{a,b,c}$	(2.2)	$(2.5)^{a,b}$

 Table 7: Anthropometric measurements by age and gender. Mean (Standard Deviation) in cm.

* One-way ANOVA was significant (p < .001).

⁺One-way ANOVA was significant (p = .031).

^aCollegiate male significantly greater (p < .05).

^bHigh school male significantly greater (p < .05).

^cCollegiate female significantly greater (p < .05).

3.3.2 Head-Neck Isometric Strength Assessment

Distributional statistics (means, standard deviations) are presented in Table 8

for the head-neck isometric strength measurements.
Group	Flexor *	Right SCM *	Left SCM *	Right Rotator *	Left Rotator	Right Extensor *	Left Extensor *	Right Trap [*]	Left Trap [*]
Collegiate	14.3	14.3	13.5	14.8	13.9	16.4	16.2	19.0	18.6
Male	(3.3)	(2.4)	(2.5)	(3.1)	(2.6)	(5.1)	(5.7)	(3.2)	(4.1)
Collegiate Female	7.4 (2.4) ^{a,b}	7.9 (2.4) ^{a,}	7.7 (2.2) ^{a,}	8.1 (2.3) ^a	$(1.9)^{a,b}$	9.7 (3.0) ^a	9.6 (2.6) ^a	$(3.8)^{a}$	$(3.8)^{a}$
High School Male	9.9 (2.2) ^a	$(2.0)^{a}$	$(2.3)^{a}$	9.7 (3.1) ^a	$(2.3)^{a}$	10.6 (2.7) ^a	$(3.1)^{a}$	15.9 (5.1)	15.2 (5.4)
High School Female	6.2 (1.6) ^{a,b}	7.3 (1.6) ^{a,}	7.1 (1.8) ^{a,}	7.3 (1.5) ^a	$(1.7)^{a,b}$	7.7 (2.0) ^a	7.3 (1.9) ^a	10.3 $(1.8)^{a,}$ _{b,d}	10.7 (2.5) ^{a,} _{b,d}
Youth Male	8.5 (3.1) ^a	8.3 (1.4) ^{a,}	7.3 (1.3) ^{a,}	9.4 (2.2) ^a	8.5 (1.6) ^a	9.6 (2.7) ^a	9.9 (2.1) ^a	15.3 (3.1)	16.5 (3.9)
Youth Female	$(1.1)^{a,b}$	6.8 (1.8) ^{a,b}	6.2 (1.6) _{a,b}	6.8 (1.5) _{a,b}	6.3 (1.6) ^{a,b}	6.9 (1.6) ^{a,b}	6.4 $(1.5)^{a,b}$	9.2 (2.2) ^{a,} _{b,c,d}	9.1 (3.1) ^{a,} _{b,d}

 Table 8: Head-neck isometric strength measurements by age and gender. Mean (Standard Deviation) in kg.

SCM = Sternocleidomastoid, Trap = Upper Trapezius

* One-way ANOVA was significant (p < .001).

^aCollegiate male significantly greater (p < .05).

^bHigh school male significantly greater (p < .05).

^cCollegiate female significantly greater (p < .05).

^dYouth male significantly greater (p < .05).

3.3.3 Soccer Heading Kinematics

Distributional statistics (means, standard deviations) are presented in Figure 7 for head-to-torso kinematics across groups. Results of the repeated measures ANOVA for head-to-torso kinematics reveal the group-by-time interaction (Wilks' = .512, F = 4.61, df [15, 252], p < .001) was significant, and the obtained effect represented a moderate effect size (i.e., partial eta squared = .171). Four post-hoc one-way ANOVAs were run, one at each time point and demonstrated that only the starting angle was different across groups (F = 4.842, df [5,93], p = .001), in that the male collegiate soccer players started with their head in a more extended position than the high school male (p = .028) and youth and high school female soccer players (p = .015, p = .005).



Figure 7: Head-to-torso kinematics across groups. The angle between the long axis of the torso and the horizontal plane of the head is shown. Post-hoc one-way ANOVAs demonstrated that the starting angle was different across groups, in that the male collegiate soccer players started with their head in a more extended position than the high school male (p = .028) and youth and high school female soccer players (p = .015, p = .005).

Distributional statistics (means, standard deviations) are presented in Figure 8 for torso kinematics across groups. Results of the repeated measures ANOVA for torso kinematics reveal the group-by-time interaction (Wilks' = .613, F = 3.26, df [15, 252], p < .001) was significant, and represented a moderate effect size (i.e., partial eta squared = .151). Four post-hoc one-way ANOVAs were run, one at each time point and demonstrated that the starting angle (F = 7.899, df [5,93], p < .001), the contact angle (F = 2.507, df [5,93], p = .005), and the maximum flexion angle (F = 3.578, df

[5,93], p = .036) were different across groups, in that the male collegiate soccer players started with their torso in a more flexed position across all other groups (p < 0.01). The male collegiate soccer players also differed from the female high school soccer players in contact angle and maximum flexion angle, in that the male collegiate soccer players made contact with the ball in a more flexed torso position and had a greater follow-through than the female high school soccer players.



Figure 8: Torso kinematics across groups. The angle between the long axis of the torso and the horizontal plane is shown. Post-hoc one-way ANOVAs demonstrated that the starting angle, the contact angle, and the maximum flexion angle were different across groups, in that the male collegiate soccer players started with their torso in a more flexed position across all other groups (p < 0.01). The male collegiate soccer players also differed from the female high school soccer players in contact angle and maximum flexion angle, in that the male collegiate soccer players made contact with the ball in a more flexed torso position and had a greater follow-through than the female high school soccer players.

3.3.4 Muscle Activation Timing

Distributional statistics (means, standard deviations) are presented in Table 9 for muscle activation timing across groups. Results of the one-way ANOVAs for sternocleidomastoid onset (F = 2.241, df [5,90], p = 0.057) and peak (F = .788, df [5,90], p = .561) relative to ball contact and upper trapezius onset (F = .753, df [5,90], p = .586) and peak (F = .393, df [5,90], p = .852) relative to ball contact timing were not significant.

Table 9: Muscle activation timing relative to ball contact across groups. Mean time relative to ball contact in milliseconds (Standard Deviation). Results of the one-way ANOVAs for sternocleidomastoid onset and peak relative to ball contact and upper trapezius onset and peak relative to ball contact timing were not significant.

Group	Upper	Upper	Sternocleido-	Sternocleido-
	Trapezius	Trapezius	mastoid Onset	mastoid Peak
	Onset	Peak		
Collegiate	-610	-99	-365	-98
Male	(265)	(174)	(170)	(63)
Collegiate	-485	-103	-428	-97
Female	(186)	(77)	(215)	(127)
High	-683	-71	-318	-23
School	(562)	(290)	(348)	(300)
Male				
High	-657	-45	-342	-69
School	(388)	(52)	(160)	(107)
Female				
Youth	-657	-54	-362	-59
Male	(251)	(149)	(47)	(63)
Youth	-615	-81	-535	-117
Female	(416)	(57)	(215)	(116)

3.3.5 Multiple Regression Analysis (Combined - 10 Predictors)

There were 94 of 100 total participants included in the multiple regression analysis; 6 were omitted because two were missing head acceleration measurements and four were missing EMG data because of equipment malfunction during testing.

Distributional statistics (means, standard deviations) are presented in Table 10 for the predictors and criterion. The results from the MRA suggest that the ten variables explained a statistically significant amount of variance in the dependent variable of peak linear acceleration, $R^2 = .272$, F(10, 83) = 3.106, p = .002. The ten variables also explained a statistically significant amount of variance in the dependent variable of peak rotational acceleration, $R^2 = .259$, F(10, 83) = 2.905, p = .004. The post-hoc statistical powers for both multiple regression analyses were 0.98. None of the ten head acceleration predictors made a statistically-significant, unique contribution to the prediction of peak linear or rotational acceleration (Table 11, 12).

3.3.6 Multiple Regression Analysis (Technique)

Technique variables included: head-to-torso range-of-motion, torso range-ofmotion, sternocleidomastoid peak amplitude, sternocleidomastoid area, upper trapezius peak amplitude, and upper trapezius area. The results of the multiple regression analysis suggest that the technique variables *did not* explain a statistically significant amount of variance in the dependent variable of peak linear acceleration, $R^2 = .066$, F(6, 87) = 1.029, p = .412. The technique variables also *did not* explain a statistically significant amount of variance in the dependent variable of peak rotational acceleration, $R^2 = .047$, F(6, 87) = 0.730, p = .627.

3.3.7 Multiple Regression Analysis (Strength)

Strength variables included: sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength. The results of the multiple regression analysis suggest that the strength variables explained a statistically significant amount of variance in the dependent variable of peak linear acceleration, $R^2 = .133$, F(2, 91) = 7.276, p = .001. The strength variables also explained a statistically significant amount of variance in the dependent variable of peak rotational acceleration, $R^2 = .172$, F(2, 91) = 9.888, p < .001. Sternocleidomastoid strength made statistically-significant, unique contribution to the prediction of peak linear and rotational acceleration (linear: B = -1.544, p = .012; rotational: B = -.117, p = .018).

3.3.8 Multiple Regression Analysis (Size)

Size variables included: head mass and neck girth. The results of the multiple regression analysis suggest that the size variables explained a statistically significant amount of variance in the dependent variable of peak linear acceleration, $R^2 = .221$, F(2, 91) = 13.480, p < .001. The size variables also explained a statistically significant amount of variance in the dependent variable of peak rotational acceleration, $R^2 = .233$, F(2, 91) = 14.442, p < .001. Head mass made statistically-significant, unique contribution to the prediction of peak rotational acceleration only (B = -.404, p = .034). There were no statistically-significant, unique contributors to the prediction of peak linear acceleration.

Group	PLA (g)	PRA (krad/ s ²)	Neck Girth* (cm)	Head Mass* (kg)	SCM Strength* (kg)	Trap Strength* (kg)	Head ROM (deg)	Torso ROM (deg)	SCM Peak (/MV IC)	SCM Area (/MVI C)	Trap Peak (/MV IC)	Trap Area (/MVI C)
Collegiate Male	26.1	2.13	37.6	6.38	13.9	18.8	39.5	42.5	3.45	1.08	1.28	0.23
	(9.5)	(1.07)	(1.6)	(0.55)	(2.3)	(3.2)	(7.6)	(12.9)	(3.87)	(1.44)	(1.29)	(0.25)
Collegiate Female	42.4 (11.5) _{a,b}	3.35 (0.87) _{a,b}	32.7 (1.5) _{a,b}	4.86 (0.27) _{a,b}	7.8 (2.2) ^{a,b}	12.4 (3.5) ^a	35.2 (5.6)	34.7 (11.0)	5.16 (3.95)	2.15 (2.66)	2.32 (3.73)	0.58 (0.85)
High School Male	26.7	2.18	36.3	5.68	11.2	15.6	32.9	37.8	1.57	0.97	0.84	2.81
	(5.9)	(0.40)	(2.2)	(0.56)	(2.0) ^a	(5.2)	(7.7)	(10.8)	(1.85)	(2.01)	(1.31)	(6.62)
High School Female	38.5 (13.1) _{a,b}	3.16 (1.01) _{a,b}	31.8 (1.2) _{a,b}	4.82 (0.54) _{a,b}	7.2 (1.6) ^{a,b}	10.5 (2.0) ^{a,b,c}	34.3 (14.7)	27.2 (10.6) ^a	2.76 (2.84)	2.88 (6.61)	1.29 (1.12)	3.57 (5.86)
Youth Male	33.7	2.48	32.0	5.03	7.8	15.9	39.6	38.7	2.38	0.84	1.30	0.34
	(7.7)	(0.58)	(4.0)	(1.38)	(1.3) ^{a,b}	(3.1)	(9.9)	(11.9)	(2.12)	(0.96)	(0.91)	(0.18)
Youth Female	40.5 (14.9) _{a,b}	3.20 (1.24) _{a,b}	31.3 (2.5) _{a,b}	4.86 (0.85) _{a,b}	6.5 (1.7) ^{a,b}	9.2 (2.5) ^{a,b,c,d}	31.3 (5.8)	33.5 (13.1)	2.91 (3.99)	5.73 (10.14)	1.39 (1.54)	4.89 (5.93)
Overall	35.0	2.8	33.7	5.29	9.1	13.4	35.2	35.4	3.26	2.45	1.47	2.11
	(12.9)	(1.1)	(3.2)	(0.89)	(3.4)	(4.8)	(9.3)	(12.6)	(3.54)	(5.55)	(2.10)	(4.62)

Table 10: Predictors and criterion. Mean (Standard Deviation). * for group measurement indicates the groups are significantly different.

PLA = Peak Linear Acceleration, PRA = Peak Rotational Acceleration, SCM = Sternocleidomastoid, Trap = Upper

Trapezius, ROM = Range-of-Motion

*Statistically correlated with PLA and PRA

^a Statistically different from collegiate male
 ^b Statistically different from HS male
 ^c Statistically different from youth male

^d Statistically different from collegiate female

Model	Unstand Coeffici	lardized ents	Standardized Coefficients	t	Sig.
	В	Std. Error	Beta		
(Constant)	90.374	17.045		5.302	.000
Head-to-Torso Range of Motion	053	.145	035	363	.718
Torso-to-Ground Range of Motion	.047	.112	.043	.424	.673
Upper Trapezius Peak	.700	.597	.113	1.173	.244
Upper Trapezius Area	380	.296	135	-1.285	.202
Sternocleidomastoid Peak	430	.437	114	984	.328
Sternocleidomastoid Area	.103	.286	.044	.360	.720
Head Mass	-3.006	2.663	203	-1.129	.262
Neck Girth	-1.043	.706	257	-1.478	.143
Sternocleidomastoid Strength	475	.667	124	712	.478
Upper Trapezius Strength	.107	.432	.040	.249	.804

Table 11: Coefficients for multiple re	egression analys	sis on the depend	ent variable of
peak linear acceleration	l .		

Model	Unstandardized Coefficients		Standardized Coefficients	t	Sig.
	В	Std. Error	Beta	_	
(Constant)	6.519	1.418		4.598	.000
Head-to-Torso Range of Motion	-0.001	0.012	-0.009	-0.094	0.926
Torso-to-Ground Range of Motion	0.004	0.009	0.044	0.423	0.674
Upper Trapezius Peak	0.032	0.05	0.063	0.645	0.52
Upper Trapezius Area	-0.024	0.025	-0.105	-0.989	0.326
Sternocleidomastoid Peak	-0.014	0.036	-0.046	-0.391	0.697
Sternocleidomastoid Area	-0.006	0.024	-0.029	-0.237	0.814
Head Mass	-0.329	0.221	-0.27	-1.486	0.141
Neck Girth	-0.044	0.059	-0.133	-0.754	0.453
Sternocleidomastoid Strength	-0.04	0.056	-0.128	-0.724	0.471
Upper Trapezius Strength	-0.01	0.036	-0.046	-0.282	0.779

 Table 12: Coefficients for multiple regression analysis on the dependent variable of peak rotational acceleration.

3.3.9 Correlations

The relationships were statistically significant between head mass, neck girth, sternocleidomastoid strength, and upper trapezius strength and peak linear acceleration and rotational acceleration (Table 13). The relationships were not statistically significant between head-to-torso range-of motion, torso range-of-motion, sternocleidomastoid peak amplitude, sternocleidomastoid area, upper trapezius peak amplitude, or upper trapezius area and peak linear acceleration or peak rotational acceleration (Table 13).

3.3.10 Group Comparisons

Ten one-way ANOVAs were run to compare each of the ten predictors across groups. A Bonferroni correction was applied, and statistical significance was defined by $\alpha = 0.005$ (Table 14). Preliminary comparisons revealed that the homogeneity assumption underlying an ANOVA was met for torso range-of-motion (Levene statistic = .514, df [5, 93], p = .765) and sternocleidomastoid strength (Levene statistic = 1.282, df [5, 93], p = .278). Therefore, post-hoc comparisons were done using the Tukey adjustment for these measures. The homogeneity assumption underlying an ANOVA was not met for head mass (Levene statistic = 5.148, df [5, 93], p < .001), neck girth (Levene statistic = 4.220, df [5, 93], p = .002), or upper trapezius strength (Levene statistic = 3.299, df [5, 93], p = .009). Therefore, post hoc comparisons were done using the Games-Howell adjustment for these measures. Post-hoc analyses demonstrated that the collegiate male soccer players had more torso range-of-motion than high school female soccer players (p = .001). Other significant post-hoc analyses are presented in Table 15.

		Head- to- Torso ROM	Torso- to- Ground ROM	Upper Trapezius Peak	Upper Trapezius Area	SCM Peak	SCM Area	Head Mass	Neck Girth	SCM Strength	Upper Trapezius Strength
Pearson Correlation	Linear	-0.068	-0.098	0.160	-0.010	-0.089	-0.032	-0.447	-0.465	-0.386	-0.311
Significance	Linear	0.257	0.175	0.062	0.461	0.198	0.380	<.001*	<.001*	<.001*	0.001*
Pearson Correlation	Rotational	-0.054	-0.112	0.119	0.006	-0.058	-0.063	-0.467	-0.438	-0.410	-0.351
Significance	Rotational	0.301	0.142	0.128	0.476	0.289	0.273	<.001*	<.001*	<.001*	<.001*
* - < 0.05 + 0.05		:4									

Table 13: Correlations between peak linear and rotational accelerations and ten predictors.

*p<.005 defined as significant SCM = Sternocleidomastoid, ROM = Range-of-Motion

	F	n
	Γ	P
Upper Trapezius Peak	1.014	.414
Upper Trapezius Area	3.465	.007
SCM Peak	2.181	.063
SCM Area	1.936	.096
Head Mass	17.569	<.001*
Neck Girth	29.501	<.001*
SCM Strength	40.209	<.001*
Upper Trapezius Strength	21.303	<.001*
Torso-to-Ground ROM	3.626	.005*
Head-to-Torso ROM	21.008	.070

Table 14: Results of the one-way ANOVAs for each of the ten predictors across groups.

*p<.005 defined as significant SCM = Sternocleidomastoid, ROM = Range-of-Motion

Table 15: Significant group	comparisons	for head mass	, neck girth,
sternocleidoma	stoid and up	per trapezius s	trength.

Predictor	Reference Group	Comparison Group	Significance
Head Mass	Collegiate Male	Collegiate Female	<.001
		High School Male	.034
		High School Female	<.001
		Youth Male	<.001
		Youth Female	<.001
	High School Male	Collegiate Female	.006
		High School Female	.004
		Youth Female	.009
Neck Girth	Collegiate Male	Collegiate Female	<.001
		High School Female	<.001
		Youth Male	<.001
		Youth Female	<.001
		Collegiate Female	<.001

	High School Male	High School Female Youth Male	<.001 <.001
		Youth Female	<.001
Sternocleidomastoid	Collegiate Male	Collegiate Female	<.001
Strength		High School Male	.002
		High School Female	<.001
		Youth Male	<.001
		Youth Female	<.001
	High School	Collegiate Female	<.001
	Male	High School Female	<.001
		Youth Male	.002
		Youth Female	<.001
Upper Trapezius	Collegiate Male	Collegiate Female	<.001
Strength		High School Female	<.001
		Youth Female	<.001
	Collegiate Female	Youth Female	.049
	High School Male	High School Female	.001
		Youth Female	<.001
	Youth Male	High School Female	.006
		Youth Female	<.001

The obtained difference between all comparisons represented a large effect size (i.e., d > 0.80).

In sum, results reveal that there were no statistically-significant, unique predictors of either peak linear or rotational acceleration in the combined model, although strength and size models were significant, suggesting that strength and size may predict peak linear and rotational acceleration. Furthermore, group differences in head mass, neck girth, sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength, and torso range-of-motion were observed. It appears that, on average, groups apply similar kinematic and muscle activation strategies to soccer heading, though collegiate male soccer players have more torso involvement than high school female soccer players.

3.4 Discussion

Soccer heading kinematics, muscle contraction, and anthropometric combined properties may influence head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading [40, 43, 45, 46, 51, 53]. However, studies reporting these findings are often limited in population and scope. It is unknown which of these factors best predicts peak linear and rotational acceleration during soccer heading across various ages and genders. Therefore, we investigated kinematics, muscle contraction, and anthropometric properties simultaneously across youth, high school, and collegiate male and female soccer players. The purpose of this study was to determine what factors influence head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading. The primary finding of this study was that the combined regression model was significantly predictive, accounting for 27% of the variance in peak linear acceleration and 26% of the variance in peak rotational acceleration. Although there were no statistically-significant, unique predictors of either peak linear or rotational acceleration in the combined model, size (head mass and neck girth) and strength (sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength) regression models were also significant, accounting for 22% and 13% of peak linear acceleration and 23% and 17% of peak rotational acceleration, respectively. These data suggest that size and strength are important parameters in minimizing head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading.

3.4.1 Anthropometric Assessment

Female participants demonstrated lower head mass compared with male participants. This is consistent with previous research [53, 64], which has observed head mass between 6.1 and 6.4kg in male collegiate soccer players and between 4.9 and 5.3kg in female collegiate soccer players. Head mass is inversely correlated with

75

head acceleration, such that a higher head-neck mass is associated with lower head acceleration [45, 48, 64]. In our correlations, we confirmed these findings, and in addition, reported that greater size (head mass and neck girth) predicted lower peak linear and rotational acceleration.

Consistent with previous literature, we found that neck girth is inversely correlated with head acceleration, such that a greater neck girth is associated with lower head acceleration [45, 53, 64, 134]. Increased muscle tissue is related to increased neck girth, and may suggest an increase in neck stiffness [45, 53, 64, 134]. These findings suggest that soccer players with lower head mass and smaller neck girth may experience greater peak linear and rotational accelerations. Perhaps implementing a neck strengthening regimen, particularly in those athletes with smaller neck girth, could minimize head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading, although more research is needed to establish strengthening regimens that are effective in reducing head acceleration.

3.4.2 Head-Neck Isometric Strength Assessment

Neck strength in high school [135, 136] and collegiate [136] athletes and in the pediatric population [137] have been characterized in large normative databases. Across these studies, neck strength has consistently been found to be higher in men than in women. Similarly in soccer, neck strength has been found to be higher in men than women for both flexors (respectively, 10.9-15.9kg, 7.0-9.2kg) and extensors (respectively, 14.7-21.2kg, 8.9-11.4kg) [53, 64]. We chose to include sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength, instead of neck flexor and extensor strength more broadly, to understand the role of strength and activity of the same

muscles. We reported greater sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength in males than in females.

Previous research involving both adolescent[46] and collegiate[45, 64] populations demonstrated that higher neck strength was associated with lower head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading. We found that higher neck strength among youth, high school, and collegiate male and female soccer players predicted lower peak linear and rotational acceleration. Specifically, sternocleidomastoid strength was a significant, unique predictor in the strength regression model. However, another study has suggested that isotonic resistance training to strengthen the neck musculature does not decrease head acceleration[53]. The authors suggested that head acceleration may be related to neuromuscular control instead of pure neck strength and speculated that in addition to traditional isotonic resistance training, soccer players should also implement ballistic activities, which have been reported to enhance neuromuscular control and dynamic stabilization at other joints[53]. For example, in mixed martial arts, ballistic neck strengthening activities, such as physioball neck leans and prone cobras, have been used to improve neuromuscular control[72]. These same activities may prove useful in athletes training for other sports, such as soccer, as well.

3.4.3 Soccer Heading Kinematics

In 2005, Shewchenko et al. showed that increased trunk rotation throughout the "follow-through" phase in soccer heading resulted in increased duration of muscle activation and an increase in peak linear acceleration by 7%, but a decrease in peak angular acceleration by 13% [40]. This same study reported a 5% increase in peak linear acceleration and no change in peak rotational acceleration when the participants

were instructed to maintain a constant head-neck-torso alignment while heading the soccer ball [40]. These techniques would be expected to decrease head acceleration in that they are consistent with proper heading technique [40]; however, this study was limited to 7 participants who were asked to change their heading technique to meet the "follow-through" and "aligned" conditions. We found that technique variables did not predict peak linear or rotational acceleration, although they were included as inputs in the significantly predictive combined regression models. Our results, in combination with those of Shewchenko et al. [40], suggest that soccer heading technique may not be as important in minimizing head acceleration as one may believe. Though, we still suggest that soccer players learn proper heading technique because although technique may not reduce head acceleration, it may have other influences on acute head and neck injuries. Moreover, all participants in our study felt comfortable heading the ball up to 12 times. Perhaps had we included novices, who had no/little experience heading the soccer ball, we may have seen a greater effect of the technique variables.

Groups applied similar head-to-torso and torso kinematic strategies to soccer heading (Figures 6, 7). These strategies indicate that prior to ball contact, during the pre-impact phase, the torso is extended [40]. Then during the ball contact phase, the torso is flexed forward to meet the ball [40]. Finally, during the follow-through phase the torso motion continues after contact [40]. However, coefficient of variations (6-36%) within groups for kinematic measures suggests that all participants are not applying the same soccer heading strategies. Furthermore, even within subjects, different soccer heading strategies are applied from header to header.

3.4.4 Muscle Activation Timing

During soccer heading, neck flexors and neck extensors contract to brace for ball impact. We measured right and left sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius muscles activity because these muscles are the most superficial in the neck region and can be studied using surface electromyography (EMG). First, sternocleidomastoid muscles activate 280-500ms before ball contact in preparation for a header, with peak activity occurring 90-150ms before ball contact [40, 42]. Then, the right and left upper trapezius muscles are activated 100-300ms before ball contact and remain active throughout the follow-through [40, 42]. We identified similar onset and peak timing relative to ball contact for the sternocleidomastoid muscles, but herein, participants activated upper trapezius muscles much earlier than previously reported. This may be a result of differences in definition of muscle onset, or differences in heading strategy as a result of anthropometric and ball speed variations. Ultimately, high coefficient of variations (12-1300%) within groups for muscle activation timing suggests that all participants are not applying the same soccer heading strategies despite similar group means.

The activities of the sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius have been suggested to contribute to head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading [40]. Using an external force applicator to apply a force to the head-neck segment, Tierney et al. identified higher peak activity and EMG area, and greater angular acceleration in females than in males [64]. This may seem counterintuitive, but Tierney et al. suggested that greater peak linear acceleration should stimulate a higher percentage of mechanoreceptors in the muscular and articular tissues of the cervical spine leading to a greater activation of motor neurons and more reflexive muscle firing [64]. Tierney et al. tested physically active male and female participants who had no experience

79

with force being applied to their heads [64]. In soccer players, however, there does not appear to be a gender difference in sternocleidomastoid or upper trapezius activity or area [45, 53], which we corroborated. Perhaps soccer heading enhances head-neck segment dynamic restraint through neuromuscular adaptations [53]. Furthermore, we found that sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius activity and area are not associated with head acceleration, although they were used as inputs in our significantly predictive combined regression model. It has been suggested that neck muscles do not have time to react during the impact to provide additional resistance [40].

The combined multiple regression model in this investigation was significant. We reported that 27% of the variance in peak linear acceleration and 26% of the variance in peak rotational acceleration was accounted for by employing this model. Moreover, size and strength regression models suggest that greater head and neck size and neck strength predict lower peak linear and rotational acceleration. Therefore, soccer players with smaller head masses and lower neck strength, may be at risk for greater head acceleration. These athletes may experience a theoretical "bobble-head" effect, when the neck strength is not great enough to control the mass of the head. Therefore, we suggest that anthropometric and neck strength measures should be considered when determining the minimum safe age to begin heading a soccer ball. For example, measuring the circumference of the neck (neck girth) and the strength of the sternocleidomastoid muscles may allow coaches, athletic trainers, and strength and/or conditioning staff to identify athletes who may benefit from a neck strengthening regimen. More conclusions, limitations, and future directions will be presented in Chapter 5.

80

Chapter 4

POSTURAL CONTROL AND VESTIBULAR/OCULAR MOTOR SCREENING CHANGES WITH REPEATED HEADING OF A SOCCER BALL

(Targeted for submission to *Brain Injury*)

4.1 Introduction

Soccer players may be at risk for long-term neurocognitive deficits associated with repeated heading of the soccer ball. Several studies have suggested that players who head the ball very frequently may have depressed neuropsychological performance [3, 5-11]; though others argue that these neuropsychological deficits result from multiple concussions throughout a career [20, 32]. Still others report no deficits in neuropsychological performance [21, 22, 24-28, 46, 88-90]. Similarly, evidence is mixed regarding deficits in postural control, increases in biochemical markers of brain damage, and changes in structural imaging of the brain. Some have reported deficits in postural control [120], increases in biochemical markers of brain damage [12, 13], and abnormal white matter microstructure [11, 16-18]; yet others refute these claims [14, 29, 91-93, 138, 139]. Unfortunately, many of these studies, including those showing neurological deficits and those that suggest otherwise, include small homogenous populations or report a highly significant practice effect for both heading and comparison groups. With over 3 million athletes registered through US Youth Soccer [84] and nearly 1 million participating at the high school level [140], it is unknown how repeated heading of the soccer ball affects these athletes. Investigating neurological changes over the course of a single acute bout of soccer heading affords researchers the ability to control for other factors that may affect neurological function.

Over a single acute bout of 10 soccer headers, Haran et al. [120] reported postural control deficits; while others [138, 139] have not identified postural control deficits following an acute bout of soccer headers. This dichotomy may be attributed to the conditions and metrics used in postural control assessment. Most commonly, measures of total sway [138], 95% area, and sway velocity [139] are calculated from center of pressure (COP) data. In contrast, Haran et al. [120] used root mean squared measures to quantify postural control. Higher root mean squared measures indicate greater variability, traditionally interpreted as greater postural instability. Therefore, there may be particular changes to neurological function that can be identified through different postural control metrics.

More recently, approximate entropy (ApEn) has been used as a measure of postural control, and has identified changes in postural control when other measures, such as area and velocity, did not [141-146]. Entropy is a unitless quantity that describes how likely a given pattern is to reappear within a time series. Entropy falls between 0 (sway following a very predictable pattern, such as a sine wave) and 2 (sway following a very random pattern, such as Gaussian noise). These equations are sensitive to sampling rate and input parameters, such as the length of data points observed and the similarity threshold between observations. Therefore, data are generally re-sampled at 10Hz for entropy calculations, and standard input parameters are used [147]. Cavanaugh et al. [144] suggested that an eyes open and an eyes closed bipedal stance is sufficient to identify concussion using entropy metrics. In concussion, it has been suggested that postural control deficits are caused by a sensory integration problem, whereby athletes are unable to use information from the visual and vestibular systems effectively [148]. Maintaining postural control without visual

82

input is a more difficult task and may identify changes in postural control that are not apparent otherwise [120, 138, 139]. Although most postural control assessments are conducted for 20-30 seconds, it has been suggested that a minimum of 90-120 seconds should be examined to identify changes in postural control [141, 149]. It is unknown how purposeful soccer heading changes entropy measures with the eyes open and eyes closed over a two-minute interval.

In addition to changes in postural control, near point of convergence (NPC) increases following an acute bout of soccer heading in collegiate soccer players [150]. Convergence involves the adduction of the eyes by contracting the medial recuts muscles, which are controlled by cranial nerve III (oculomotor) [151]. The NPC measures the closest point to which one can maintain convergence while focusing on an object before diplopia occurs [151]. Following a series of 10 controlled soccer headers, the NPC increased by 2cm and this increase in the NPC persisted 24 hours [150]. The NPC measure is one component of the Vestibular Ocular Motor Screening (VOMS) test, which was developed to assess vestibular and ocular motor impairments via patient-reported symptom provocation after each assessment [152, 153]. While the full VOMS test has never been used to study the effects of repeated heading of the soccer ball, it is commonly used in concussion assessment [88, 152-157].

The purpose of this study was to investigate changes in postural control and vestibular/ocular function following an acute bout of purposeful soccer heading. We measured both 95% area, sway velocity, and ApEn. The 95% area and sway velocity both fall within a linear model, whereby the magnitude of the 95% area or velocity represent the intensity of the perturbation or severity of disruptions in the feedback loop [147, 158]. The ApEn falls within a nonlinear model, whereby the ApEn

represents the organization of the underlying control system and higher-order processing [147, 158]. In quantifying both linear and non-linear metrics, we can speculate whether postural control impairments are related to disruptions in sensory feedback (linear) or higher-order processing deficits (non-linear). Because ApEn was better able to distinguished concussed individuals from non-concussed individuals than 95% area and sway velocity, we hypothesized that after an acute bout of heading, all groups would show changes in ApEn, but not 95% area or sway velocity. Consistent with previous research, we believed all groups would show an increase in NPC.

4.2 Methods

4.2.1 Participants

One-hundred soccer players and 60 control participants of similar age and gender were recruited to participate in this study (Table 16). Potential participants were excluded from this investigation if they had a self-reported history of neurologic disorder, cervical spine injury, head injury (i.e. concussion), or lower extremity injury in the past 6 months. If a participant sustained a concussion or any other injury in the past, they must have been cleared by a physician to return to full activity before participating in this study. Potential participants were included if they were currently participating in soccer within their age group and gender. Goal keepers were excluded. All participants provided written informed consent (IRB 476493-4). Children under the age of 18 years provided written informed assent, and their parent/legal guardian provided written informed parental consent.

Table 16: Subject Demographics. Mean \pm Standard Deviation. There were no significant differences in age, height, or weight between soccer players and control participants. However, collegiate male control participants reported a greater number of previous concussions than collegiate male soccer players (p = .003).

	Soccer	r Players			Contr	ol Partici	ipants	
Group	Ν	Age (years)	Height (cm)	Weight (kg)	Ν	Age (years)	Height (cm)	Weight (kg)
Collegiate Male	20	20.8± 1.3	181.5± 5.8	77.3± 6.6	10	21.1± 0.9	179.2± 4.9	79.0±1 0.8
Collegiate Female	21	19.3± 1.1	166.8± 4.5	59.3± 3.4	10	20.4± 0.5	166.9± 5.2	63.1± 8.4
High School Male	14	16.9± 1.0	177.5± 7.3	68.9± 6.7	10	17.8± 0.4	174.4± 7.6	71.4± 15.2
High School Female	19	16.7± 0.9	163.0± 7.1	58.7± 6.7	10	18.0± 0.0	162.8± 6.1	59.1± 12.8
Youth Male	8	13.0± 0.9	166.0± 14.3	51.6± 13.6	10	13.0± 0.7	160.2± 7.3	49.5± 13.5
Youth Female	18	12.8± 0.9	156.0± 6.9	48.1± 8.4	10	13.2± 0.6	166.4± 14.4	64.6± 28.1

4.2.2 Concussion History Questionnaire

Participants completed a custom concussion history questionnaire, which also included sport-participation history. Participants were asked to report both sportrelated and non-sport related concussions. In addition to medically-diagnosed concussions, four questions attempted to capture unrecognized and undiagnosed concussions, suspected concussions, and self-reported concussions [159, 160]. These questions included:

- Did you ever suffer from a concussion and not tell anyone?
- Have you ever been knocked out?

- Have you ever been "knocked silly/seen starts/bell rung/dinged" (confused/disoriented)?
- Have you ever been hit so hard you lost your memory?

4.2.3 Postural Control Assessment

The MobileMat® (Tekscan Inc., South Boston, MA) was used in postural control assessment. Data were sampled at 100Hz. Participants were asked to stand on the MobileMat® for 2 two-minute intervals with their hands on their hips and their feet together [141]. During one two-minute interval, participants had their eyes open. During the other two-minute interval, participants had their eyes closed. Using the center of pressure data, 95% area, sway velocity, and ApEn were calculated.

4.2.4 The Vestibular/Ocular Motor Screening (VOMS) Assessment

The VOMS was developed to assess vestibular/ocular motor impairments via patient-reported symptom provocation after each assessment [152, 153]. The VOMS was administered according to the description provided by Mucha et al. [152] and included tests of horizontal and vertical smooth pursuits, saccades, and vestibular ocular reflex (VOR), as well as near point of convergence, and visual motion sensitivity (VMS). After each test, patients self-reported symptoms, including: headache, dizziness, nausea, and fogginess on a scale of 0 to 10 [152]. Consistent with existing literature, the near point of convergence (NPC) assessment was done using a tongue depressor with the letter "T" in size 14-point font [152]. The participant started with an extended arm and slowly brought the tongue depressor toward the tip of their nose [152]. They were instructed to stop when they saw two

distinct images or when there was an outward deviation of one eye observed by the principal investigator [152]. The NPC values were averaged across 3 trials [152].

4.2.5 Purposeful Soccer Heading Procedures

Participants performed a series of headers as described by Tierney et al. [45]. First, participants performed a neck warm-up consisting of 15 seconds of clockwise neck rotations, 15 seconds of counterclockwise neck rotations, 2 repetitions of stretching for 15 seconds in flexion and 15 seconds in extension, and 5-10 headers with a soft volleyball, tossed by the principal investigator. Soccer balls (size 5, 450g, inflated to 9psi) were projected using a JUGS soccer machine (JUGS, Tualatin, OR). The initial velocity was 11.2m/s (25mph), the angle of projection was 40°, and the range was approximately 12m (40 ft) [120]. The participants aimed for a target (1.2x1.8m) approximately 2m in front of them, as if taking a shot on goal. Participants performed a total of 12 standing headers. The first two headers were considered warm-up headers to allow the participants to become familiar with the protocol. Postural control and VOMS testing was done both before and immediately after the purposeful soccer headers. Control participants performed postural control testing before and immediately after a 15-minute wait period in which they sat quietly in the laboratory.

4.2.6 Data Analysis

We computed 95% area and sway velocity, which have been used to assess changes in postural control following an acute bout of heading [139], and M/L and A/P ApEn, which have identified postural control deficits following a concussion when other postural control metrics appeared normal [144, 145]. The 95% area is a measure of the area through which the COP passes and can be calculated by drawing an ellipse around intersecting lines that describe the maximum sway from anterior to posterior and from medial to lateral and quantifying the area of the ellipse [161]. The COP mean velocity was calculated by taking the total distance traveled (cm) and dividing it by the length of time (120s) of the trial [161].

The ApEn is a unitless quantity that describes how likely a given pattern is to reappear within a time series by determining the probability that if two series data points are similar for a length of m points, then they will remain similar at the next point [144, 145]. The COP data were re-sampled, using every third data point, at 10Hz for ApEn calculations, the length of data points, m, was set equal to 2, and the similarity between observations, r, was set equal to 0.2*standard deviation of the COP time series, which is consistent with typical ApEn analyses [144, 145]. ApEn was calculated in both the mediolateral (M/L) and anteroposterior (A/P) directions independently [144, 145].

4.2.7 Statistical Analysis

Postural control data were analyzed using multilevel linear models. The dependent variables were 95% area, sway velocity, M/L and A/P ApEn. All fixed-effects predictors were on the nominal level of measurement and were dummy coded. The fixed-effect predictors included age: youth, high school, and collegiate with collegiate coded as the base variable, gender: male or female with male coded as the base variable, group: soccer heading or control with soccer heading coded as the base variable, condition: eyes open or eyes closed with eyes open coded as the base variable, and concussion history: no history of concussion, 1 to 2 prior concussions, or

88

3 or more prior concussions, with no history of concussion coded as the base variable. Baseline scores were used as a covariate in the model. Regression coefficients were modeled using maximum likelihood estimation with variance components as the variance-covariance error structure.

In addition, a repeated measures ANOVA was used to compare NPC and a repeated measures multiple analysis of variance (MANOVA) was used to compare symptom scores. For all tests significance was defined by p<0.05.

In addition to group differences, we calculated the Reliable Change Index (RCI) for postural control and NPC measures to identify individual differences [162, 163].

Individual differences in symptom scores were also determined using clinical norms (> 2 symptoms) for any individual item in the VOMS assessment [152].

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Concussion History Questionnaire

Soccer players reported playing 11.4 ± 4.1 years (range 1-17) and represented all field positions (33 defenders, 43 midfielders, and 24 forwards). Nearly 70% (69/100) of soccer players recorded soccer as their only sport of participation. Other sports recorded included track & field/cross country (11), basketball (9), tennis (4), lacrosse (4), volleyball (4), swimming (3), field hockey (2), football (1), softball (1), skiing (1), gymnastics (1), tae kwon do (1), and skateboarding (1). None of the soccer players reported wearing headgear when they play soccer. Eighteen soccer players reported a previous history of one or more diagnosed concussions (12, 1 concussion; 3, 2 concussions; 3, 3 or more concussions). Only 2 soccer players said that they suspected they had a concussion that they did not report; although, 17 soccer players reported loss of consciousness (2) or being knocked silly, seeing stars, having their bell rung, or being dinged (15) that were not diagnosed as a concussion (unrecognized concussions). When including unreported and unrecognized concussions, 31% of soccer players have sustained one or more concussions (17, 1 concussion; 6, 2 concussions; 8, 3 or more concussions). Table 17 presents means and standard deviations of years played and concussion history, including potentially unrecognized and unreported concussion, across groups.

Group	Years Playing	Diagnosed Concussions	Potentially Unreported Concussions	Potentially Unrecognized Concussions	Total Concussions
Collegiate Male	14.6±2.0	0.3±0.7	0.0±0.0	0.2±0.5	0.5±0.8
Collegiate Female	15.0±1.2	0.5±1.3	0.0±0.2	0.3±0.5	0.8±1.8
High School Male	10.5±3.2	0.3±0.5	0.0±0.0	0.9±1.2	1.1±1.4
High School Female	9.9±3.0	0.4±0.8	0.1±0.2	0.2±0.5	0.6±0.8
Youth Male	8.8±1.0	0.1±0.4	0.0±0.0	0.1±0.4	0.3±0.5
Youth Female	6.7±2.7	0.0±0.0	0.0±0.0	0.2±0.4	0.2±0.4

Table 17: Years playing soccer and concussion history. Mean±Standard Deviation.

4.3.2 Postural Control Assessment

Soccer players had significantly higher sway velocity post-heading than control participants during their follow up assessment after controlling for age, gender, condition, concussion history, and baseline values. Sway velocity, M/L ApEn, and A/P ApEn was significantly higher with the eyes closed than with the eyes open. Youth and high school groups had significantly higher sway velocity than the collegiate group. Youth participants had significantly higher M/L ApEn than the collegiate participants. High school participants had significantly lower A/P ApEn than the collegiate participants. Table 18 present means and standard deviations for postural control variables (95% area, sway velocity, M/L ApEn, and A/P ApEn) for eyes open (EO) and eyes closed (EC) conditions. Table 19, 20, 21, and 22 present the results of the fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for 95% area, sway velocity, M/L entropy, and A/P entropy, respectively.

	Eyes Op	oen		Eyes Closed												
	Pre				Post				Pre				Post			
Group	95%	Velo-	M/L	A/P	95%	Velo-	M/L	A/P	95%	Velo-	M/L	A/P	95%	Velo-	M/L	A/P
	Area	city	Ap	Ap	Area	city	Ap	Ap	Area	city	Ap	Ap	Area	city	Ар	Ар
	(cm/s^2)	(cm/s)	En	En	(cm/s^2)	(cm/s)	En	En	(cm/s^2)	(cm/s)	En	En	(cm/s^2)	(cm/s)	En	En
College	7.3±	2.13±	.34±	.48±	$8.3\pm$	2.26±	.35±	.48±	9.9±	$2.66 \pm$.46±	.57±	11.1±	$2.68\pm$.44±	.60±
Soccer	2.8	0.54	.10	.09	9.7	0.57	.11	.11	4.3	0.66	.13	.18	3.9	0.62	.14	.14
Male																
College	7.9±	$2.13\pm$.28±	.49±	9.7±	$2.52\pm$.32±	.51±	$10.8\pm$	$2.56 \pm$.40±	.57±	9.7±	$2.65 \pm$.39±	.58±
Soccer	5.4	0.56	.10	.13	7.1	0.94	.15	.16	7.1	0.89	.15	.14	5.4	0.67	.13	.18
Female																
High	6.0±	$3.08\pm$.34±	.49±	9.1±	$3.23\pm$.39±	.52±	$8.8\pm$	3.41±	.49±	.54±	11.5±	$3.50\pm$.47±	.56±
School	2.6	0.86	.15	.18	6.9	0.71	.17	.14	4.5	0.83	.18	.14	8.3	0.73	.18	.13
Soccer																
Male																
High	7.5±	2.75±	.30±	.44±	6.1±	2.67±	.33±	.42±	$8.5\pm$	$2.85 \pm$.43±	.51±	$10.1\pm$	$2.88\pm$.38±	.47±
School	7.5	0.76	.14	.17	3.6	0.65	.18	.18	4.1	0.66	.56	.17	7.1	0.58	.17	.17
Soccer																
Female																
Youth	10.5±	3.76±	.55±	.62±	9.7±	2.96±	.54±	.66±	13.1±	$3.63\pm$.56±	.63±	$10.2 \pm$	$3.39\pm$.64±	.69±
Soccer	4.8	1.98	.14	.19	3.6	0.82	.13	.20	5.5	1.61	.14	.18	3.7	0.91	.13	.21
Male																
Youth	8.1±	$3.44\pm$.40±	.54±	$8.3\pm$	$3.58\pm$.37±	.54±	$10.2 \pm$	$3.89\pm$.55±	.65±	9.5±	3.87±	.52±	.62±
Soccer	6.9	0.76	.11	.13	6.5	0.77	.12	.14	5.2	0.74	.14	.12	4.7	0.70	.14	.12
Female																
College	9.2±	1.73±	.39±	.52±	$10.2 \pm$	1.76±	.40±	.57±	14.2±	2.37±	.56±	.61±	11.2±	2.14±	.59±	.71±
Control	7.3	0.62	.23	.25	9.5	0.81	.17	.21	13.8	0.79	.31	.23	11.9	0.75	.29	.26
Male																
College	6.8±	1.47±	.37±	.54±	5.6±	$1.30\pm$.35±	.59±	$8.0\pm$	1.73±	.43±	.62±	8.9±	1.67±	.45±	.63±
Control	8.0	0.41	.16	.14	2.2	0.21	.14	.17	3.9	0.37	.17	.14	5.7	0.48	.16	.13
Female																

 Table 18: Postural control measures across groups for the eyes open and eyes closed conditions. Means ± Standard Deviation.

High	13.3±	$2.40\pm$.42±	.52±	10.4±	2.31±	.33±	.48±	16.0±	2.77±	.50±	.56±	14.9±	2.96±	.46±	.52±
School	6.8	0.43	.17	.12	7.7	0.72	.16	.09	11.7	0.65	.11	.11	10.4	0.89	.10	.15
Control																
Male																
High	7.4±	2.57±	.40±	.54±	8.1±	2.66±	.40±	.54±	9.7±	3.10±	.45±	.58±	11.1±	2.80±	.45±	.61±
School	5.1	1.05	.11	.12	4.5	1.11	.14	.13	3.8	1.19	.11	.08	6.0	1.19	.14	.09
Control																
Female																
Youth	14.4±	2.66±	.43±	.53±	15.0±	2.86±	.46±	.52±	12.2±	2.64±	.51±	.56±	14.4±	2.86±	.53±	.58±
Control	9.0	0.49	.08	.11	9.4	0.48	.13	.11	6.2	0.32	.11	.08	9.9	0.56	.13	.10
Male																
Youth	8.7±	2.2±	.42±	.51±	12.4±	2.7±	.51±	.59±	11.2±	2.4±	.42±	.56±	9.9±	2.6±	.52±	.63±
Control	3.7	0.47	.13	.12	6.4	0.53	.10	.08	4.8	0.45	.14	.14	4.3	0.50	.12	.11
Female																

Parameter	Estimate	Std. Error	df	t	Sig.	95% Confidence Interval		
						Lower Bound	Upper Bound	
Intercept	3.512	0.789	210.236	4.449	0.000	1.956	5.068	
Youth	0.266	0.742	146.748	0.358	0.721	-1.201	1.733	
High School	0.473	0.713	148.096	0.663	0.508	-0.936	1.882	
Gender	-0.953	0.605	151.686	-1.574	0.118	-2.149	0.243	
Group	0.057	0.630	148.581	0.090	0.928	-1.188	1.302	
1-2 Concussions	-0.265	0.715	188.307	-0.371	0.711	-1.676	1.145	
3+ Concussions	1.195	1.031	150.651	1.159	0.248	-0.843	3.233	
Condition	0.363	0.480	156.873	0.757	0.450	-0.584	1.310	
Pre	0.672	0.046	277.277	14.543	0.000*	0.581	0.763	

Table 19: Fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for 95% area. The fixed effects for age, gender, group, or concussion history were not significant.

Table 20: Fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for sway velocity. The fixed effects for both age and group were significant, whereby youth and high school groups had higher sway velocity than collegiate groups and control participants had lower sway velocity than soccer players postheading.

Parameter	Estimate Std. df t Sig. Error		Sig.	g. 95% Confidenc Interval			
						Lower Bound	Upper Bound
Intercept	1.128	0.144	224.502	7.814	0.000	0.844	1.413
Youth	0.414	0.119	168.829	3.478	0.001*	0.179	0.649
High School	0.239	0.109	161.887	2.194	0.030*	0.024	0.453
Gender	-0.007	0.087	163.013	-0.083	0.934	-0.179	0.165
Group	-0.291	0.097	162.559	-3.002	0.003*	-0.482	-0.100
1-2 Concussions	-0.056	0.097	244.004	-0.575	0.566	-0.246	0.135
3+ Concussions	0.056	0.150	155.806	0.370	0.712	-0.241	0.352
Condition	0.130	0.048	180.967	2.741	0.007*	0.037	0.224
Pre	0.545	0.047	262.255	11.620	0.000*	0.453	0.638

Table 21: Fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for M/L entropy. The fixed effect for youth was significant, whereby youth participants had higher M/L ApEn than collegiate participants.

Parameter	Estimate	Std. Error	df	t	Sig.	95% Cor Interval	95% Confidence Interval		
						Lower Bound	Upper Bound		
Intercept	.115	.030	224.853	3.843	.000	.056	.174		
Youth	.052	.024	157.902	2.159	.032*	.004	.099		
High School	009	.023	155.266	387	.700	053	.036		
Gender	013	.019	160.865	669	.505	051	.025		
Group	.027	.020	154.471	1.337	.183	013	.066		
1-2 Concussions	.022	.023	195.222	.968	.334	023	.066		
3+ Concussions	.030	.033	158.018	.924	.357	034	.095		
Condition	.036	.016	196.010	2.236	.026*	.004	.067		
Pre	.649	.059	252.186	10.960	.000*	.532	.765		

Table 22: Fixed effects from the multilevel linear models for A/P entropy. The fixed effects for high school was significant, whereby high school participants had lower A/P ApEn than collegiate participants.

Parameter	Estimate	Std. Error	df	t	Sig.	95% Confidence Interval		
						Lower Bound	Upper Bound	
Intercept	.172	.036	214.899	4.721	.000	.100	.244	
Youth	.019	.023	150.511	.823	.412	027	.065	
High School	045	.022	152.728	-2.013	.046*	089	001	
Gender	001	.019	156.311	058	.954	038	.036	
Group	.031	.019	151.055	1.591	.114	007	.069	
1-2 Concussions	.011	.022	199.560	.483	.629	033	.054	
3+ Concussions	.046	.032	155.258	1.424	.156	018	.109	
Condition	.030	.014	177.590	2.147	.033*	.002	.058	
Pre	.675	.061	227.695	11.047	.000*	.554	.795	

4.3.3 The Vestibular/Ocular Motor Screening (VOMS) Assessment

On average, NPC increased (worsened) from pre- to post- across all groups, although the 0.4cm increase from pre- to post- may be clinically insignificant. Results of the repeated measures ANOVA for NPC reveal the time by group interaction was not significant (F = 1.162, p = .319). However, both the main effect for time and the main effect for group were significant (respectively, F = 12.260, p = .001; F = 2.676, p = .004). Post-hoc analyses revealed that youth male soccer players have a higher NPC than all other groups (p < .01). Table 23 presents means and standard deviations for the NPC assessment.

Group	Pre (cm)	Post (cm)
Collegiate Soccer Male	2.5±4.2	2.4±4.0
Collegiate Soccer Female	0.6 ± 1.4	1.0 ± 2.7
High School Soccer Male	2.6±3.4	3.5±4.6
High School Soccer Female	1.8 ± 1.6	2.2±2.1
Youth Soccer Male	6.6±7.8	7.9±8.6
Youth Soccer Female	0.7 ± 1.8	1.2±2.4
Collegiate Control Male	2.8±4.3	2.9±4.8
Collegiate Control Female	2.1±3.2	2.3±3.5
High School Control Male	2.5±3.5	2.5±3.2
High School Control Female	1.6 ± 2.0	2.1±2.7
Youth Control Male	1.9 ± 1.7	2.1±2.2
Youth Control Female	0.2 ± 0.4	0.2 ± 0.4
Overall	1.9 ± 3.4	2.3±3.8

Table 23: NPC assessment. Mean ± Standard Deviation.

Table 24 presents means and standard deviations for the symptom scores. Results of the repeated measures MANOVA for symptom scores reveal the time by group interaction was not significant (F = 1.066, p = .335). Neither the main effect for time nor the main effect for group were significant (main effect for time: F = .841, p = .555; main effect for group: Baseline, p = .669; Smooth Pursuits, p = .177; Horizontal
Saccades, p = .241; Vertical Saccades, p = .233; Horizontal VOR, p = .242; Vertical VOR, p = .217; VMS, p = .188).

4.3.4 Reliable Change Index

The Reliable Change Index (RCI) was calculated for each of the postural control measures and NPC. Using the RCIs presented in Table 25, we identified individuals who exhibited an increase (Table 26) or decrease (Table 27) in one of the postural control measures or NPC. An increase in 95% area, sway velocity, or NPC is traditionally interpreted as a worsening[139, 150]. Because ApEn is thought to represent an inverted U-curve, where both extreme highs and extreme lows are considered poor outcomes, we interpreted both an increase and a decrease in M/L and A/P ApEn greater than the RCI as a deficit [147, 164, 165]. Within the soccer heading group, 31% of participants presented with a deficit in one or more postural control measures or NPC (10% of male collegiate soccer players, 33% of female collegiate soccer players, 57% of male high school soccer players, 42% of female high school soccer players, 50% of male youth soccer players, 11% of female youth soccer players). Within the control group, 17% of participants presented with a deficit in one or more of the postural control measures or NPC (40% of male collegiate controls, 10% of female collegiate controls, 0% of male high school controls, 30% of female high school controls, 20% of male youth controls, 0% of female youth controls). The NPC showed the greatest number of deficits (increase in NPC), in which 10% of soccer players and 5% of control participants presented with an increase in NPC.

Group	Pre Base- line	Post Base- line	Pre Smooth Pursuit	Post Smooth Pursuit	Pre Hori- zontal Saccade	Post Hori- zontal Saccade	Pre Vertical Saccade	Post Vertical Saccade	Pre Hori- zontal VOR	Post Hori- zontal VOR	Pre Vert- ical VOR	Post Vert- ical VOR	Pre VMS	Post VMS
College Soccer Male	.3±.8	.1±.3	.3±.8	.1±.3	.4±.8	.2±.4	.4±.8	.3±.7	.8± 1.3	.5± 1.1	.5± 1.1	.2± .5	.3± .8	.1± .3
College Soccer Female	.4±1.4	.4±1.4	.4±1.4	.4±1.4	.4±1.4	.4±1.4	.4±1.4	.4±1.4	.5± 1.5	.4± 1.4	.4± 1.4	.4± 1.4	.4± 1.4	.4± 1.4
High School Soccer Male	.0±.0	.3±1.1	.0±.0	.3±1.1	.0±.0	.8±2.1	.0±.0	.8±2.1	.0± .0	.6± 1.4	.0± .0	.7± 1.6	.0± .0	.6± 1.4
High School Soccer Female	.0±.0	1.0± 2.2	.0±.0	1.1±2.5	.0±.0	1.1±2.5	.0±.0	1.0±2.4	.2± .7	1.0± 2.4	.2± .7	1.0± 2.4	.2± .7	1.0± 2.4
Youth Soccer Male	.4±1.1	.1±.4	.4±1.1	.1±.4	.4±1.1	.1±.4	.4±1.1	.1±.4	.0± .0	.1± .4	.0± .0	.1± .4	.0± .0	.1± .4
Youth Soccer Female	.0±.0	.4±1.3	.0±.0	.4±1.3	.0±.0	.5±1.5	.0±.0	.4±1.3	.0± .0	.4± 1.3	.0± .0	.4± 1.3	.0± .0	.4± 1.3
College Control Male	.5±.8	.7±1.6	.5±.8	.7±1.6	.5±.8	.8±1.6	.6±.8	.7±1.6	.6± 1.0	.9± 1.6	.6± 1.0	.8± 1.6	.8± 1.1	.7± 1.6
College Control Female	.8±1.7	.9±1.9	.8±1.7	1.0±2.1	.8±1.7	.9±1.9	.8±1.7	.9±1.9	.9± 1.9	1.2± 2.5	.9± 1.9	1.4± 3.1	.8± 1.7	.9± 1.9

Table 24: Symptom scores for each VOMS item.

High School Control Male	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±. 0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0
High School Control Female	.6±1.9	.5±1.3	2.2±5.2	1.7±3.8	2.2±5.2	1.7±3.8	2.2±5.2	1.7±3.8	2.2± 5.2	1.7± 3.8	2.2 ± 5.2	1.7± 3.8	2.2± 5.2	1.7± 3.8
Youth Control Male	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±. 0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±. 0
Youth Control Female	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0±.0	.0± .0	.0± .0	.0± .0	.0± .0	.0± .0	.0± .0

Table 25: The reliability statistics and RCIs for postural control measures and NPC.

	ICC	SD ₁	SEM ₁	SD ₂	SEM ₂		RCI
EO 95% Area	0.667	5.852	3.377	6.265	3.615	4.947	9.696
EO Sway Velocity	0.757	0.973	0.480	0.912	0.450	0.657	1.288
EO M/L ApEn	0.696	0.143	0.079	0.148	0.082	0.113	0.222
EO A/P ApEn	0.731	0.146	0.076	0.155	0.080	0.110	0.216
NPC	0.967	3.344	0.607	3.383	0.615	0.864	1.694
EC 95% Area	0.680	6.436	3.641	6.594	3.730	5.212	10.216
EC Sway Velocity	0.709	0.953	0.514	0.883	0.476	0.701	1.374
EC M/L ApEn	0.551	0.172	0.115	0.167	0.112	0.161	0.315
EC A/P ApEn	0.502	0.147	0.104	0.158	0.111	0.152	0.289

ICC = Interclass Correlation Coefficient

SD = Standard Deviation

99

SEM = Standard Error of Measurement RCI = Reliable Change Index EO = Eyes Open EC = Eyes Closed

Table 26: Percentage of participants within each group who experienced an increase in each of the outcome measures. An increase in 95% area, sway velocity, ApEn, and NPC can be interpreted as a deficit.

	Soccer						Control					
	M Collegiate	F Collegiate	M HS	F HS	M Youth	F Youth	M Collegiate	F Collegiate	M HS	F HS	M Youth	F Youth
EO 95% Area	5%	10%	14%	0%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
EO Sway Velocity	0%	10%	7%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
EO M/L ApEn	0%	5%	14%	16%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
EO A/P ApEn	0%	5%	14%	11%	0%	0%	10%	10%	0%	0%	0%	0%
NPC	0%	5%	21%	11%	25%	11%	10%	0%	0%	20%	0%	0%
EC 95% Area	0%	5%	14%	11%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	10%
EC Sway Velocity	0%	0%	14%	0%	13%	0%	0%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%
EC M/L ApEn	0%	0%	0%	5%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%
EC A/P ApEn	5%	0%	7%	5%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%

M = Male, F = Female, HS = High School

EO = Eyes Open

EC = Eyes Closed

	Soccer						Control					
	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F
	Collegiate	Collegiate	HS	HS	Youth	Youth	Collegiate	Collegiate	HS	HS	Youth	Youth
EO 95% Area	0%	0%	0%	5%	0%	0%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%	10%
EO Sway	0%	0%	7%	0%	13%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
Velocity												
EO M/L ApEn	0%	0%	7%	5%	13%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
EO A/P ApEn	0%	0%	0%	5%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
NPC	5%	0%	7%	5%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%
EC 95% Area	0%	10%	0%	0%	13%	0%	20%	0%	0%	0%	10%	0%
EC Sway	0%	5%	7%	0%	13%	0%	10%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
Velocity												
EC M/L ApEn	0%	0%	7%	0%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
EC A/P ApEn	0%	0%	0%	5%	0%	0%	10%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%

 Table 27: Percentage of participants within each group who experienced a decrease in each of the outcome measures. A decrease in ApEn can be interpreted as a deficit.

M = Male, F = Female, HS = High School

EO = Eyes Open EC = Eyes Closed

4.3.5 Individual Differences in Symptom Scores and VOMS Items

At baseline, 7 soccer players and 5 control participants presented with abnormal symptom scores (> 2) in one or more VOMS item (soccer players: 3 collegiate males (15%), 2 collegiate females (9.5%), 1 high school female (5.3%), and 1 youth male (12.5%); control participants: 1 collegiate male (10%), 2 collegiate females (20%), 2 high school females (20%)). After soccer heading, two of the three collegiate male soccer players reported a decrease (0) in symptoms. In addition to those soccer players who reported abnormal symptom scores at baseline, 2 high school males (14.3%), 2 high school females (10.5%), and 2 youth females (11.1%) presented with abnormal symptom scores following soccer heading. There were no changes in symptom scores for control participants (i.e. no control participants with a baseline symptom score <2 reported a symptom score >2 at the time of follow up testing).

At baseline, 7 soccer players and 3 control participants presented with abnormal smooth pursuits (soccer players: 2 collegiate males (10%), 3 collegiate females (14.3%), and 2 youth females (11.1%); control participants: 1 collegiate male (10%), 1 high school male (10%), and 1 youth male (10%)). In addition to those participants who presented with abnormal smooth pursuits at baseline, 2 high school (14.3%) and 2 youth (25%) males presented with abnormal smooth pursuits after soccer heading. No other VOMS items appeared abnormal.

4.4 Discussion

The acute effects of repeated purposeful soccer heading are unclear [14, 29, 46, 91, 92, 120, 138, 139, 150]. The purpose of this study was to investigate changes in postural control and vestibular/ocular function following an acute bout of purposeful

soccer heading across youth, high school, and collegiate male and female soccer players. The primary finding was that sway velocity increased among soccer players post-heading relative to the control group. There were no other observed group differences in postural control or vestibular/ocular function. Using RCIs, Individual differences were detected among both the soccer heading (31%) and control groups (17%). Our results suggest that soccer heading may impair sway velocity and there may be some individuals who experience more pronounced deficits in postural control and vestibular/ocular function immediately following an acute bout of soccer heading. It is still unknown if these changes are clinically significant, how long they persist, or if they manifest over a career of soccer.

We observed higher sway velocity post-heading in our soccer players relative to control participants. The magnitude of the sway velocity represents the intensity of the perturbation or severity of disruptions in the feedback loop and relies heavily on visual and vestibular input [147, 158, 166, 167] and vestibular dysfunction following a repeated soccer heading model has been previously established [168]. Specifically, vestibular processing is disrupted from repeated soccer heading, which causes a reduced response to galvanic vestibular stimulation (GVS) [168]. Increased sway velocity, in the absence of other postural control impairments, may be related to impairments in the vestibular system [166], whereby transient dysfunction in the vestibular system creates a greater need to control center-of-mass displacements and thus reflects higher sway velocity and poorer postural control [166].

In collegiate and professional soccer players, sway area (eyes open = 0.86-1.71cm², eyes closed = 0.96-1.87cm²) and velocity (eyes open = 0.5-1.9cm/s, eyes closed = 0.6-4.1cm/s) have been reported for to 30-50s [169, 170]. Although we

observed greater 95% area and sway velocity than previously reported, we also recorded postural control for a longer period of time (120s), which is consistent with previous research [141]. We identified group differences in sway velocity, whereby soccer players had higher sway velocity post-heading relative to the control group, when controlling for age, gender, concussion history, condition, and baseline sway velocities. Similarly, Haran et al. identified deficits in postural control measures following 10 controlled soccer headers [120]. In contrast, Schmitt et al. reported no differences immediately post heading in COP area or sway velocity [139]. Our study differed from that of Schmitt et al. in that we included youth, high school, and collegiate soccer players, whereas Schmitt et al. only included collegiate soccer players. Additionally, our soccer heading model involved 12 headers in 12 minutes, similar to that of Haran et al., whereas Schmitt et al. asked participants to complete 18 headers in 40 minutes [120, 139]. Perhaps longer rest time between headers may minimize the effects of a repetitive heading model.

Cavanaugh et al. [144] identified changes in ApEn following concussion, particularly among an eyes open and an eyes closed bipedal stance. During the eyes open bipedal stance, AP and ML ApEn baseline values range from .81 to .89 and from 1.01 to 1.07, respectively, and decrease within the first 48 hours following concussion [144, 145]. Similarly, during the eyes open bipedal stance, AP and ML ApEn baseline values range from .75 to .84 and from .90 to 1.03, respectively, and decrease within the first 48 hours following concussion [144, 145]. Though we reported no group differences in ApEn following an acute bout of soccer heading, we did observe some individual changes in ApEn. Within the soccer heading group, 9% and 6% experienced an increase/decrease in M/L or A/P ApEn, respectively, with the eyes open and 2% and 4%, respectively, with the eyes closed. The ApEn represents the organization of the underlying control system and higher-order processing [147, 158]. Therefore, we can speculate that soccer players, in general, do not experience a disruption in higher-order processing from a single acute bout of soccer headers.

The VOMS is commonly used in concussion assessment [88, 152-157]. Healthy athletes 9-18 years old, report 0-2 symptoms following any individual VOMS item with an average of 0.1 ± 0.3 [152]. Following concussion, symptoms increase (average 2.1-3.7 per VOMS item) [152]. Healthy collegiate athletes experience an average of 0.35-0.41 symptoms per VOMS item with 6-8% of athletes reporting above the clinical norm (> 2 symptoms) [88]. At baseline, 7% of our soccer players reported above the clinical norm in one or more VOMS item and after soccer heading, 10% of soccer players reported above the clinical norm. This increase in symptom presentation during the VOMS assessment suggests that although group differences in symptom scores were not observed, there may be some individuals who experience symptom exacerbation and these symptoms may be elicited by testing vestibular/ocular function. Similarly, McAllister et al. identified a subgroup of athletes who experienced learning and memory deficits following repetitive subconcussive head impacts in the absence of group differences [171].

NPC is one component of the VOMS. In healthy youth, high school, and collegiate athletes, an NPC range of 0-15.3cm has been observed, with averages between 1.9 and 5.0cm [88, 94, 152, 154], which is similar to our averages (pre = 1.9 ± 3.4 cm, post = 2.3 ± 3.8 cm). NPC increases (average 5.9 ± 7.7 cm) following concussion [88, 152] and as many as 50% of athletes suffer convergence insufficiency after concussion [154]. In addition to deficits in NPC observed following concussion,

NPC also appears to increase following repetitive head impacts in both football [94] and soccer [150]. In football players, only those exposed to higher peak linear and rotational accelerations experienced a worsening in NPC, and this observed deficit recovered by the end of the season [94]. We observed increases in NPC in both the soccer heading and control groups. While it is unclear why the control group may have increased NPC following a 15-minute wait period, it is possible that as control participants completed the task again, they began to experience fatigue, which has been shown to increase NPC [172]. Using RCIs, we identified a greater percentage of soccer players (10%) that experienced an increase in NPC relative to the control group (5%), suggesting that soccer heading may increase NPC. This increase in NPC may be a result of oculomotor nerve dysfunction, as the oculomotor nerve controls the medial rectus muscle, which is used in convergence [150, 151, 173]. This impairment in NPC may be associated with eyestrain, headaches, blurred vision, double vision, sleepiness, difficulty concentrating, movement of print while reading, and loss of comprehension after short periods of reading or performing close activities in the long-term [172], which would be especially problematic for student-athletes. However, NPC can be improved with targeted vision therapy, if we can recognize the athletes who may benefit from this type of treatment [173].

Although age, gender, and prior concussion history are considered potential modifying factors in concussion management [174-179], they do not appear to be significant modifying factors in post-heading postural control and vestibular/ocular function assessment. Therefore, individual difference observed may be related to a variety of factors, including: genetics, comorbidities and premorbidities (i.e. migraine

history, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), etc.), or medication, which were not controlled for [174, 180, 181].

In conclusion, sway velocity increases post-heading relative to control participants. In addition, there are some individuals who may experience other postural control impairments and vestibular/ocular function deficits, in the absence of group differences. More conclusions, limitations, and future directions will be presented in Chapter 5.

Chapter 5

CONCLUSION

The overarching theme of this research effort was to compare head acceleration during purposeful soccer heading across age and gender, determine what factors predict higher head acceleration values, and investigate changes in vestibular/ocular function and postural control following purposeful soccer heading. At the collegiate and high school levels, female soccer players have higher head accelerations than their male counterparts, suggesting that if females are experience the same number of purposeful headers, females may be exposed to greater cumulative head accelerations from repeated heading of a soccer ball over a career of soccer. Greater head size, neck size, and neck strength predicted lower peak linear and rotational acceleration, which may contribute to the observed gender differences. Sway velocity increased post-heading relative to control participants independent of age, gender, and concussion history, and may result from vestibular dysfunction with repetitive heading.

The combined multiple regression model in this investigation was significantly predictive, including parameters of head mass, neck girth, sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength, head-to-torso and torso-to-laboratory floor range-of-motion, and sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius peak amplitude and peak area. We reported that 27% of the variance in peak linear acceleration and 26% of the variance in peak rotational acceleration was accounted for by employing this model. Although there were no statistically-significant, unique predictors of either peak linear or rotational acceleration in the combined model, size (head mass and neck girth) and strength (sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius strength) regression models were

also significant, accounting for 22% and 13% of peak linear acceleration and 23% and 17% of peak rotational acceleration, respectively. These results suggest that soccer players with smaller head masses and lower neck strength, may be at risk for greater head acceleration. These athletes may experience a theoretical "bobble-head" effect, when the neck strength is not great enough to control the mass of the head. Therefore, we suggest that anthropometric and neck strength measures should be considered when determining the minimum safe development time to begin heading a soccer ball. Perhaps a neck strength assessment could be administered before the start of the soccer season to identify those athletes with lower neck strength who may benefit from a neck strengthening regiment, although future research should identify what cervical resistance training programs are most beneficial in decreasing head acceleration, particularly among female soccer players.

Sway velocity increases post-heading relative to control participants. However, no other group differences were observed for postural control or vestibular/ocular function assessments. Increased sway velocity, in the absence of other postural control impairments, may be related to impairments in the vestibular system [166], whereby damage to the vestibular system creates a greater need to control center-of-mass displacements and thus reflects higher sway velocity and poorer postural control [166]. It is still unknown how long these deficits persist or if they manifest over the course of a career.

It is unclear why individual differences in postural control measures and NPC were observed in control participants, but on average, more soccer players (31%) presented with individual differences than control participants (17%), suggesting that there are some individuals who may experience other postural control impairments

and vestibular/ocular function deficits after heading, in the absence of group differences. These individual differences may be related to a variety of factors, including: genetics, comorbidities and premorbidities, or medication, which were not controlled for [174, 180, 181].

5.1 Limitations

The conclusions presented herein are reliant on the accuracy of the sensor technology. We used the SIM to quantify peak linear and rotational acceleration. While, Wu et al. reported lower accuracy of head accelerometers embedded in tightfitting elastic caps than head accelerometers embedded mouth guards [182], Karton et al., observed no significant difference in peak linear or rotational acceleration between SIM and instrumented headform at 30g and 50g impact energy levels (Karton, 2016, in press). At 80g, there was a significant difference in peak linear and rotational acceleration between SIM and instrumented headform, such that the SIM readings showed, on average, higher peak linear and rotational accelerations than those of the headform (Karton, 2016, in press). Furthermore, correlation coefficient results showed that a strong positive relationship exists between the headform and SIM peak linear and rotational accelerations with Pearson's r>0.9 (Karton, 2016, in press). These data suggest that at lower energy levels (30g and 50g), the SIM sensor is accurate at reporting peak linear and rotational accelerations, but at higher energy levels, the SIM overestimates peak linear and rotational accelerations. While this may be of concern, only 15 of our 1,000 (1.5%) observed impacts were 80g or higher and only 89 of our 1,000 (8.9%) observed impacts were greater than 60g. Because ball contact only occurs over a 15-20ms window, it was not possible to use kinematic data to quantify head acceleration.

We limited our regression model to 10 predictors. There are other measures, such as symmetrical neck strength [51], neck length [45, 53], neck stiffness [45, 53], and neck volume, which were not incorporated in our regression model. Although including all possible predictors in the model could have made the model more robust, our population of 100 participants limited our included predictors to still maintain our large statistical power and effect size.

Neck strength measurements were not randomized and this may have biased the results because neck flexor strength was always tested first, followed by anterolateral neck flexor (sternocleidomastoid), cervical rotator, posterolateral neck extensor, and upper trapezius muscle strength. Additionally, with manual muscle testing, the subject's true strength may not be captured if the subject's ability to generate force is greater than the resistance provided by the tester [183]. However, manual muscle testing does not differ from the gold standard, fixed frame dynamometry (Catenaccio, 2016, in review).

EMG muscle activity resulted in large variations across and within participants and were limited to only two muscles, sternocleidomastoid and upper trapezius. Though variable, EMG muscle activity does provide a qualitative assessment of timing and relative magnitude of activity. In the cervical region, muscles are close in proximity and relatively small. The measurement of additional muscles would provide a better understanding of the overall muscle activity, but measurement of internal muscles would be difficult without fine-wire EMG, which is not common in this region. Finally, we normalized the muscle activity to maximum voluntary isometric contraction, but soccer heading measured higher dynamic activity than observed under maximum voluntary isometric contraction, which was consistent with previous literature [40]. Thus, there may be more effective ways to normalize muscle activity in the future.

Participants only performed straight-standing headers with a pronounced redirection at a target 2m in front of them. Heading with various ball targets [40] and approaches [42] may result in varying peak linear and rotational accelerations, kinematics, and muscle activation strategies. We chose to limit this study to straightstanding headers to control ball contact as best as possible. Although the heading scenarios were controlled in terms of the ball velocity and target location, the ball rebound velocity was likely variable. We could not quantify ball rebound speed because we were limited in our motion capture frame rate. Even under these controlled conditions, the coefficient of variation for peak linear accelerations was in the range of 22-37% and can be attributed to differences in anthropometric and neck strength variations, variations in kinematics and neck muscle activity, and potentially vibrations in the accelerometer.

We had a large sample size of 100 soccer players across 6 groups: youth, high school, and collegiate male and female. However, all collegiate and most youth and high school female soccer players came from one team. High school and collegiate male soccer players came from 3 and 2 teams, respectively. Therefore, although the sample size was large, we may not have had sufficient variation within each of the 6 groups regarding kinematics as many players within each group had the same coach and likely received the same heading training regarding technique.

Finally, postural control and vestibular/ocular function assessments were only completed immediately post soccer heading. Thus, we do not know how long increased sway velocity persisted, or if any delayed impairments manifested as a result of the potential alterations in the neurometabolic cascade following repeated subconcussive head impacts. We also limited postural control assessment to quiet stance only; future research should investigate dynamic balance, which may be more important in sport.

5.2 Clinical Implications and Future Directions

Female soccer players may be exposed to greater cumulative head accelerations from repeated heading of a soccer ball over a career of soccer. However, the frequency of heading among female soccer players relative to their male counterparts is unknown. Therefore, future research should investigate the frequency and magnitude of head acceleration among male and female soccer players across age and level of play. Additionally, incorporating neurological assessments, such as postural control, blood biomarker, neuropsychological, and imaging will allow us to understand the effects of repeated head impacts in sport over a career of participation. Greater head and neck size and neck strength predicted lower peak linear and rotational acceleration and may contribute to the observed gender differences. Future research should determine appropriate strength training regimens for athletes across age and gender. Sway velocity increases post-heading relative to control participants independent of age, gender, and concussion history. It is still unknown how long this deficit persists or if it manifests over a career, so future research should study the longitudinal effects of repetitive head impacts on both postural control and other neurological assessments. Finally, in the absence of group differences in postural control and vestibular/ocular function, individual impairments were reported. Future research should investigate modifying factors, such as genetics, in identifying those individuals who may suffer deficits with repeated heading.

113

REFERENCES

- 1. Federation Internationale de Football Association. FIFA big count 2006: 270 million people active in football. Retrieved February. 2007;20:2012.
- 2. Bangsbo J, Hansen PR, Dvorak J, Krustrup P. Recreational football for disease prevention and treatment in untrained men: A narrative review examining cardiovascular health, lipid profile, body composition, muscle strength and functional capacity. Br J Sports Med. 2015 May;49(9):568-76.
- 3. Webbe FM, Ochs SR. Recency and frequency of soccer heading interact to decrease neurocognitive performance. Appl Neuropsychol. 2003;10(1):31-41.
- 4. Witol A, Webbe F. Neuropsychological deficits associated with soccer play. Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology. 1994;9(2):204-5.
- 5. Downs D, Abwender D. Neuropsychological impairment in soccer athletes. J Sports Med Phys Fitness. 2002;42(1):103.
- 6. Matser J, Kessels A, Lezak M, Troost J. A dose-response relation of headers and concussions with cognitive impairment in professional soccer players. Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology. 2001;23(6):770-4.
- 7. Matser JT, Kessels AG, Jordan BD, Lezak MD, Troost J. Chronic traumatic brain injury in professional soccer players. Neurology. 1998 Sep;51(3):791-6.
- 8. Matser EJ, Kessels AG, Lezak MD, Jordan BD, Troost J. Neuropsychological impairment in amateur soccer players. JAMA. 1999;282(10):971-3.
- 9. Tysvaer AT, Lochen EA. Soccer injuries to the brain. A neuropsychologic study of former soccer players. Am J Sports Med. 1991 Jan-Feb;19(1):56-60.
- 10. Witol AD, Webbe FM. Soccer heading frequency predicts neuropsychological deficits. Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology. 2003;18(4):397-417.
- 11. Lipton ML, Kim N, Zimmerman ME, Kim M, Stewart WF, Branch CA, et al. Soccer heading is associated with white matter microstructural and cognitive abnormalities. Radiology. 2013;268(3):850-7.
- Koerte IK, Lin AP, Muehlmann M, Merugumala S, Liao H, Starr T, et al. Altered neurochemistry in former professional soccer players without a history of concussion. J Neurotrauma. 2015;32(17):1287-1293.

- Stalnacke BM, Ohlsson A, Tegner Y, Sojka P. Serum concentrations of two biochemical markers of brain tissue damage S-100B and neurone specific enolase are increased in elite female soccer players after a competitive game. Br J Sports Med. 2006 Apr;40(4):313-6.
- Mussack T, Dvorak J, Graf-Baumann T, Jochum M. Serum S-100B protein levels in young amateur soccer players after controlled heading and normal exercise. Eur J Med Res. 2003 Oct 22;8(10):457-64.
- 15. Stålnacke B, Tegner Y, Sojka P. Playing soccer increases serum concentrations of the biochemical markers of brain damage S-100B and neuron-specific enolase in elite players: A pilot study. Brain Injury. 2004;18(9):899-909.
- Koerte IK, Ertl-Wagner B, Reiser M, Zafonte R, Shenton ME. White matter integrity in the brains of professional soccer players without a symptomatic concussion. JAMA. 2012;308(18):1859-61.
- Adams J, Adler CM, Jarvis K, DelBello MP, Strakowski SM. Evidence of anterior temporal atrophy in college-level soccer players. Clin J Sport Med. 2007 Jul;17(4):304-6.
- 18. Sortland O, Tysvaer A. Brain damage in former association football players. Neuroradiology. 1989;31(1):44-8.
- 19. Kirkendall DT, Garrett WE, Jr. Heading in soccer: Integral skill or grounds for cognitive dysfunction? J Athl Train. 2001 Sep;36(3):328-33.
- 20. Green GA, Jordan SE. Are brain injuries a significant problem in soccer? Clin Sports Med. 1998;17(4):795-809.
- Stephens R, Rutherford A, Potter D, Fernie G. Neuropsychological consequence of soccer play in adolescent UK school team soccer players. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2010;22(3):295-303.
- 22. Kaminski TW, Cousino ES, Glutting JJ. Examining the relationship between purposeful heading in soccer and computerized neuropsychological test performance. Res Q Exerc Sport. 2008;79(2):235-44.
- 23. Kaminski TW, Wikstrom AM, Gutierrez GM, Glutting JJ. Purposeful heading during a season does not influence cognitive function or balance in female soccer players. Journal of clinical and experimental neuropsychology. 2007;29(7):742-51.

- Guskiewicz KM, Marshall SW, Broglio SP, Cantu RC, Kirkendall DT. No evidence of impaired neurocognitive performance in collegiate soccer players. Am J Sports Med. 2002 Mar-Apr;30(2):157-62.
- 25. Janda DH, Bir CA, Cheney AL. An evaluation of the cumulative concussive effect of soccer heading in the youth population. Injury Control Safe Promot. 2002;9(1):25-31.
- Putukian M, Echemendia RJ, Mackin S. The acute neuropsychological effects of heading in soccer: A pilot study. Clinical Journal of Sport Medicine. 2000;10(2):104-9.
- Jordan SE, Green GA, Galanty HL, Mandelbaum BR, Jabour BA. Acute and chronic brain injury in United States national team soccer players. Am J Sports Med. 1996 Mar-Apr;24(2):205-10.
- Forbes CR, Glutting JJ, Kaminski TW. Examining neurocognitive function in previously concussed interscholastic female soccer players. Applied Neuropsychology: Child. 2014(ahead-of-print):1-11.
- 29. Dorminy M, Hoogeveen A, Tierney RT, Higgins M, McDevitt JK, Kretzschmar J. Effect of soccer heading ball speed on S100B, sideline concussion assessments and head impact kinematics. Brain injury. 2015;29(10):1158-64.
- 30. Punnoose AR. Study raises concerns about "heading" in soccer, but jury is still out on risks. JAMA. 2012;307(10):1012-4.
- Comstock RD, Currie DW, Pierpoint LA, Grubenhoff JA, Fields SK. An evidencebased discussion of heading the ball and concussions in high school soccer. JAMA Pediatrics. 2015;169(9):830-837.
- 32. Kirkendall DT, Jordan SE, Garrett WE. Heading and head injuries in soccer. Sports Medicine. 2001;31(5):369-86.
- Rowson S, Duma SM. Brain injury prediction: Assessing the combined probability of concussion using linear and rotational head acceleration. Ann Biomed Eng. 2013;41(5):873-82.
- 34. Rowson S, Duma SM. Development of the STAR evaluation system for football helmets: Integrating player head impact exposure and risk of concussion. Ann Biomed Eng. 2011;39(8):2130-40.

- 35. Rowson S, Duma SM, Beckwith JG, Chu JJ, Greenwald RM, Crisco JJ, et al. Rotational head kinematics in football impacts: An injury risk function for concussion. Ann Biomed Eng. 2012;40(1):1-13.
- Pellman EJ, Viano DC, Tucker AM, Casson IR, Waeckerle JF. Concussion in professional football: Reconstruction of game impacts and injuries. Neurosurgery. 2003;53(4):799-814.
- 37. Davenport EM, Whitlow CT, Urban JE, Espeland MA, Jung Y, Rosenbaum DA, et al. Abnormal white matter integrity related to head impact exposure in a season of high school varsity football. J Neurotrauma. 2014 OCT 1;31(19):1617-24.
- 38. Withnall C, Shewchenko N, Gittens R, Dvorak J. Biomechanical investigation of head impacts in football. Br J Sports Med. 2005 Aug;39 Suppl 1:i49-57.
- Withnall C, Shewchenko N, Wonnacott M, Dvorak J. Effectiveness of headgear in football. Br J Sports Med. 2005 Aug;39 Suppl 1:i40-8.
- 40. Shewchenko N, Withnall C, Keown M, Gittens R, Dvorak J. Heading in football. part 1: Development of biomechanical methods to investigate head response. Br J Sports Med. 2005 Aug;39 Suppl 1:i10-25.
- Shewchenko N, Withnall C, Keown M, Gittens R, Dvorak J. Heading in football. part 3: Effect of ball properties on head response. Br J Sports Med. 2005 Aug;39 Suppl 1:i33-9.
- 42. Bauer JA, Thomas TS, Cauraugh JH, Kaminski TW, Hass CJ. Impact forces and neck muscle activity in heading by collegiate female soccer players. J Sports Sci. 2001;19(3):171-9.
- 43. Self BP, Beck J, Schill D, Eames C, Knox T, Plaga J. Head accelerations during soccer heading. In: The Engineering of Sport 6. Springer; 2006. p. 81-6.
- 44. Naunheim RS, Ryden A, Standeven J, Genin G, Lewis L, Thompson P, et al. Does soccer headgear attenuate the impact when heading a soccer ball? Acad Emerg Med. 2003;10(1):85-90.
- 45. Tierney RT, Higgins M, Caswell SV, Brady J, McHardy K, Driban JB, et al. Sex differences in head acceleration during heading while wearing soccer headgear. J Athl Train. 2008 Oct-Dec;43(6):578-84.
- 46. Gutierrez GM, Conte C, Lightbourne K. The relationship between impact force, neck strength, and neurocognitive performance in soccer heading in adolescent females. Pediatr Exerc Sci. 2014 Feb;26(1):33-40.

- Funk JR, Cormier JM, Bain CE, Guzman H, Bonugli E, Manoogian SJ. Head and neck loading in everyday and vigorous activities. Ann Biomed Eng. 2011;39(2):766-76.
- Queen RM, Weinhold PS, Kirkendall DT, Yu B. Theoretical study of the effect of ball properties on impact force in soccer heading. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2003;35(12):2069-76.
- 49. Delaney JS, Al-Kashmiri A, Drummond R, Correa JA. The effect of protective headgear on head injuries and concussions in adolescent football (soccer) players. Br J Sports Med. 2008 Feb;42(2):110-115.
- 50. Broglio SP, Ju YY, Broglio MD, Sell TC. The efficacy of soccer headgear. J Athl Train. 2003 Sep;38(3):220-4.
- 51. Dezman ZD, Ledet EH, Kerr HA. Neck strength imbalance correlates with increased head acceleration in soccer heading. Sports Health: A Multidisciplinary Approach. 2013:1941738113480935.
- 52. Hanlon EM, Bir CA. Real-time head acceleration measurement in girls' youth soccer. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2012 Jun;44(6):1102-8.
- Mansell J, Tierney RT, Sitler MR, Swanik KA, Stearne D. Resistance training and head-neck segment dynamic stabilization in male and female collegiate soccer players. J Athl Train. 2005 Oct-Dec;40(4):310-9.
- 54. Boden BP, Kirkendall DT, Garrett WE,Jr. Concussion incidence in elite college soccer players. Am J Sports Med. 1998 Mar-Apr;26(2):238-41.
- 55. Agel J, Evans TA, Dick R, Putukian M, Marshall SW. Descriptive epidemiology of collegiate men's soccer injuries: National Collegiate Athletic Association injury surveillance system, 1988-1989 through 2002-2003. J Athl Train. 2007 Apr-Jun;42(2):270-7.
- 56. Dick R, Putukian M, Agel J, Evans TA, Marshall SW. Descriptive epidemiology of collegiate women's soccer injuries: National Collegiate Athletic Association injury surveillance system, 1988-1989 through 2002-2003. J Athl Train. 2007 Apr-Jun;42(2):278-85.
- 57. Gessel LM, Fields SK, Collins CL, Dick RW, Comstock RD. Concussions among United States high school and collegiate athletes. J Athl Train. 2007 Oct-Dec;42(4):495-503.

- Giannotti M, Al-Sahab B, McFaull S, Tamim H. Epidemiology of acute head injuries in Canadian children and youth soccer players. Injury. 2010;41(9):907-12.
- Marar M, McIlvain NM, Fields SK, Comstock RD. Epidemiology of concussions among United States high school athletes in 20 sports. Am J Sports Med. 2012 Apr;40(4):747-55.
- Delaney JS, Puni V, Rouah F. Mechanisms of injury for concussions in university football, ice hockey, and soccer: A pilot study. Clinical Journal of Sport Medicine. 2006;16(2):162-5.
- 61. Cusimano MD, Cho N, Amin K, Shirazi M, McFaull SR, Do MT, et al. Mechanisms of team-sport-related brain injuries in children 5 to 19 years old: Opportunities for prevention. PloS one. 2013;8(3).
- 62. Barnes BC, Cooper L, Kirkendall DT, McDermott TP, Jordan BD, Garrett WE,Jr. Concussion history in elite male and female soccer players. Am J Sports Med. 1998 May-Jun;26(3):433-8.
- 63. Andersen TE, Arnason A, Engebretsen L, Bahr R. Mechanisms of head injuries in elite football. Br J Sports Med. 2004 Dec;38(6):690-6.
- 64. Tierney RT, Sitler MR, Swanik CB, Swanik KA, Higgins M, Torg J. Gender differences in head-neck segment dynamic stabilization during head acceleration. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2005;37(2):272-9.
- 65. Wittek A, Ono K, Kajzer J, Örtengren R, Inami S. Analysis and comparison of reflex times and electromyogram of cervical muscles under impact loading using surface and fine-wire electrodes. Biomedical Engineering, IEEE Transactions on. 2001;48(2):143-53.
- 66. Swanik CB, Lephart SM, Giannantonio FP, Fu FH. Reestablishing proprioception and neuromuscular control in the ACL-injured athlete. J Sport Rehab. 1997;5:162-206.
- 67. Schneider K, Zernicke R. Computer simulation of head impact: Estimation of head injury risk during soccer heading. Int J Sport Biomech. 1988;4(4):358-71.
- 68. Burslem I, Lees A. In: Quantification of impact accelerations of the head during the heading of a football. Science and football: Proceedings of the First World Congress of Science and Football Liverpool, 13-17th April 1987; Routledge; 2011.

- Shapiro I, Frankel V. Biomechanics of the cervical spine. Nordin, M.& Frankel, VH Basic biomechanics of the musculoskeletal system. Philadelphia. Lea & Febiger; 1989.
- 70. McNair PJ, Hewson DJ, Dombroski E, Stanley SN. Stiffness and passive peak force changes at the ankle joint: The effect of different joint angular velocities. Clin Biomech. 2002;17(7):536-40.
- McNair P, Wood G, Marshall R. Stiffness of the hamstring muscles and its relationship to function in anterior cruciate ligament deficient individuals. Clin Biomech. 1992;7(3):131-7.
- 72. Rooney M. Ultimate warrior workouts (training for warriors): Fitness secrets of the martial arts. Harper Collins; 2010.
- Lincoln AE, Caswell SV, Almquist JL, Dunn RE, Norris JB, Hinton RY. Trends in concussion incidence in high school sports A prospective 11-year study. Am J Sports Med. 2011 MAY;39(5):958-63.
- 74. Powell JW, Barber-Foss KD. Sex-related injury patterns among selected high school sports. Am J Sports Med. 2000 May-Jun;28(3):385-91.
- 75. Covassin T, Swanik CB, Sachs ML. Sex differences and the incidence of concussions among collegiate athletes. J Athl Train. 2003 Sep;38(3):238-44.
- 76. US youth soccer policy on players and playing rules. 2008. Available from: <u>http://www.usyouthsoccer.org/assets/1/1/Players_and_Playing_Rules_Policy_11-15-08.pdf</u>.
- 77. 2015-2016 soccer rules. 2015. Available from: <u>http://www.nfhs.org/activities-sports/soccer/</u>.
- 78. NCAA soccer 2014 and 2015 rules and interpretations. 2014. Available from: http://www.ncaapublications.com/productdownloads/SO14.pdf.
- 79. Laws of the game 2013/2014. 2014. Available from: <u>http://resources.fifa.com/mm/document/footballdevelopment/refereeing/81/42/</u> <u>36/log2013en_neutral.pdf</u>.
- Lees A, Nolan L. The biomechanics of soccer: A review. J Sports Sci. 1998;16(3):211-34.
- 81. Standard Specification for Headgear used in Soccer, F2439-06(2011), (2011).

- Finch CF, McIntosh AS, McCrory P. What do under 15 year old schoolboy rugby union players think about protective headgear? Br J Sports Med. 2001 Apr;35(2):89-94.
- 83. Irick E. Sports sponsorship and participation rates report 1981-82 2014-15. Indianapolis, Indiana: The National Collegiate Athletic Association; 2015.
- 84. Key statistics: Membership statistics. 2014. Available from: http://www.usyouthsoccer.org/media kit/keystatistics/.
- 85. Asken MJ, Schwartz RC. Heading the ball in soccer: What's the risk of brain injury? The Physician and Sportsmedicine. 1998;26(11):37-44.
- Putukian M. Heading in soccer: Is it safe? Current sports medicine reports. 2004;3(1):9-14.
- 87. O'Kane JW. Is heading in youth soccer dangerous play? The Physician and sportsmedicine. 2016;44(2):190-4.
- 88. Kontos AP, Dolese A, Elbin III R, Covassin T, Warren BL. Relationship of soccer heading to computerized neurocognitive performance and symptoms among female and male youth soccer players. Brain injury. 2011;25(12):1234-41.
- 89. Straume-Naesheim TM, Andersen TE, Dvorak J, Bahr R. Effects of heading exposure and previous concussions on neuropsychological performance among Norwegian elite footballers. Br J Sports Med. 2005 Aug;39 Suppl 1:i70-7.
- 90. Caccese JB, Kaminski TW. Neurocognitive changes in men's and women's soccer players across a collegiate career. In: Favero T, Drust B, Dawson B, editors. International Research in Science and Soccer II. Routledge; 2016.
- 91. Stalnacke BM, Sojka P. Repeatedly heading a soccer ball does not increase serum levels of S-100B, a biochemical marker of brain tissue damage: An experimental study. Biomark Insights. 2008 Feb 29;3:87-91.
- 92. Zetterberg H, Jonsson M, Rasulzada A, Popa C, Styrud E, Hietala MA, et al. No neurochemical evidence for brain injury caused by heading in soccer. Br J Sports Med. 2007 Sep;41(9):574-7.
- 93. Straume-Naesheim TM, Andersen TE, K Holme IM, McIntosh AS, Dvorak J, Bahr R. Do minor head impacts in soccer cause concussive injury? A prospective case-control study. Neurosurgery. 2009 Apr;64(4):719,25; discussion 725.

- 94. Kawata K, Rubin LH, Lee JH, Sim T, Takahagi M, Szwanki V, et al. Association of football subconcussive head impacts with ocular near point of convergence. JAMA Ophthalmology. 2016.
- 95. Breedlove EL, Robinson M, Talavage TM, Morigaki KE, Yoruk U, O'Keefe K, et al. Biomechanical correlates of symptomatic and asymptomatic neurophysiological impairment in high school football. J Biomech. 2012 April 30, 2012;45(7):1265-72.
- 96. Talavage TM, Nauman EA, Breedlove EL, Yoruk U, Dye AE, Morigaki KE, et al. Functionally-detected cognitive impairment in high school football players without clinically-diagnosed concussion. J Neurotrauma. 2014 FEB 15;31(4):327-38.
- 97. Montenigro PH, Alosco ML, Martin B, Daneshvar DH, Mez J, Chaisson C, et al. Cumulative head impact exposure predicts later-life depression, apathy, executive dysfunction, and cognitive impairment in former high school and college football players. J Neurotrauma. 2016.
- 98. Gysland SM, Mihalik JP, Register-Mihalik JK, Trulock SC, Shields EW, Guskiewicz KM. The relationship between subconcussive impacts and concussion history on clinical measures of neurologic function in collegiate football players. Ann Biomed Eng. 2012;40(1):14-22.
- 99. McAllister TW, Flashman LA, Maerlender A, Greenwald RM, Beckwith JG, Tosteson TD, et al. Cognitive effects of one season of head impacts in a cohort of collegiate contact sport athletes. Neurology. 2012 May 29;78(22):1777-84.
- 100. Stamm JM, Koerte IK, Muehlmann M, Pasternak O, Bourlas AP, Baugh CM, et al. Age at first exposure to football is associated with altered corpus callosum white matter microstructure in former professional football players. J Neurotrauma. 2015;32(22):1768-76.
- 101. Stamm JM, Bourlas AP, Baugh CM, Fritts NG, Daneshvar DH, Martin BM, et al. Age of first exposure to football and later-life cognitive impairment in former NFL players. Neurology. 2015 Mar 17;84(11):1114-20.
- 102. Bourlas A, Stamm J, Baugh C, Daneshvar D, Breaud A, Robbins C, et al. Relationship between age of first exposure to tackle football and later-life mood, behavior, and cognition. Brain Inj. 2014;28:755-6.
- 103. Munce TA, Dorman JC, Thompson PA, Valentine VD, Bergeron MF. Head impact exposure and neurologic function of youth football players. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2015 AUG;47(8):1567-76.

- 104. Andersen SL, Teicher MH. Stress, sensitive periods and maturational events in adolescent depression. Trends Neurosci. 2008;31(4):183-91.
- 105. Epstein HT. Stages of increased cerebral blood flow accompany stages of rapid brain growth. Brain and Development. 1999;21(8):535-9.
- 106. Lebel C, Beaulieu C. Longitudinal development of human brain wiring continues from childhood into adulthood. J Neurosci. 2011 Jul 27;31(30):10937-47.
- 107. Lebel C, Caverhill-Godkewitsch S, Beaulieu C. Age-related regional variations of the corpus callosum identified by diffusion tensor tractography. Neuroimage. 2010;52(1):20-31.
- 108. Lebel C, Walker L, Leemans A, Phillips L, Beaulieu C. Microstructural maturation of the human brain from childhood to adulthood. Neuroimage. 2008;40(3):1044-55.
- 109. Giedd JN, Blumenthal J, Jeffries NO, Castellanos FX, Liu H, Zijdenbos A, et al. Brain development during childhood and adolescence: A longitudinal MRI study. Nat Neurosci. 1999;2(10):861-3.
- 110. Lenroot RK, Giedd JN. Brain development in children and adolescents: Insights from anatomical magnetic resonance imaging. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews. 2006;30(6):718-29.
- 111. Grieve SM, Korgaonkar MS, Clark CR, Williams LM. Regional heterogeneity in limbic maturational changes: Evidence from integrating cortical thickness, volumetric and diffusion tensor imaging measures. Neuroimage. 2011;55(3):868-79.
- 112. Uematsu A, Matsui M, Tanaka C, Takahashi T, Noguchi K, Suzuki M, et al. Developmental trajectories of amygdala and hippocampus from infancy to early adulthood in healthy individuals. PloS one. 2012;7(10):e46970.
- 113. Snook L, Paulson L, Roy D, Phillips L, Beaulieu C. Diffusion tensor imaging of neurodevelopment in children and young adults. Neuroimage. 2005;26(4):1164-73.
- 114. Caccese JB, Kaminski TW. Minimizing head acceleration in soccer: A review of the literature. Sports Medicine. 2016.
- 115. Chrisman SP, Mac Donald CL, Friedman S, Andre J, Rowhani-Rahbar A, Drescher S, et al. Head impact exposure during a weekend youth soccer tournament. J Child Neurol. 2016 Mar 6.

- 116. The National Federation of State High School Associations. High school athletics participation survey. 2012-13.
- 117. Riches PE. A dynamic model of the head acceleration associated with heading a soccer ball. Sports Engineering. 2006;9(1):39-47.
- 118. Seacrist T, Arbogast KB, Maltese MR, García-Espaňa JF, Lopez-Valdes FJ, Kent RW, et al. Kinetics of the cervical spine in pediatric and adult volunteers during low speed frontal impacts. J Biomech. 2012;45(1):99-106.
- 119. Funk JR, Cormier JM, Bain CE, Guzman H, Bonugli E. Validation and application of a methodology to calculate head accelerations and neck loading in soccer ball impacts. Society of Automotive Engineers.Paper. 2009:01-0251.
- 120. Yoganandan N, Pintar FA, Zhang J, Baisden JL. Physical properties of the human head: Mass, center of gravity and moment of inertia. J Biomech. 2009;42(9):1177-92.
- 121. Haran F, Tierney R, Wright W, Keshner E, Silter M. Acute changes in postural control after soccer heading. Int J Sports Med. 2013;34(4):350-4.
- 122. Naunheim RS, Bayly PV, Standeven J, Neubauer JS, Lewis LM, Genin GM. Linear and angular head accelerations during heading of a soccer ball. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2003 August 2003;35(8):1406-12.
- 123. Higgins M, Tierney R, Caswell S, Driban J, Mansell J, Clegg S. An in-vivo model of functional head impact testing in non-helmeted athletes. Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part P: Journal of Sports Engineering and Technology. 2009;223(3):117-23.
- 124. Higgins M, Halstead PD, Snyder-Mackler L, Barlow D. Measurement of impact acceleration: Mouthpiece accelerometer versus helmet accelerometer. Journal of Athletic Training. 2007;42(1):5.
- 125. Press JN, Rowson S. Quantifying head impact exposure in collegiate women's soccer. Clin J Sport Med. 2016 Mar 8.
- 126. McCuen E, Svaldi D, Breedlove K, Kraz N, Cummiskey B, Breedlove EL, et al. Collegiate women's soccer players suffer greater cumulative head impacts than their high school counterparts. J Biomech. 2015;48(13):3720-3.
- 127. Kail R, Cavanaugh J. Human development: A life-span view. Cengage Learning; 2015.

- 128. Mihalik JP, Guskiewicz KM, Marshall SW, Greenwald RM, Blackburn JT, Cantu RC. Does cervical muscle strength in youth ice hockey players affect head impact biomechanics? Clinical Journal of Sport Medicine. 2011 SEP;21(5):416-21.
- 129. Arbogast KB, Balasubramanian S, Seacrist T, Maltese MR, Garcia-Espana JF, Hopely T, et al. Comparison of kinematic responses of the head and spine for children and adults in low-speed frontal sled tests. Stapp car crash journal. 2009;53:329.
- 130. Plagenhoef S, Evans FG, Abdelnour T. Anatomical data for analyzing human motion. Res Q Exerc Sport. 1983;54(2):169-78.
- 131. Jensen RK. Body segment mass, radius and radius of gyration proportions of children. J Biomech. 1986;19(5):359-68.
- 132. Falla D, Dall'Alba P, Rainoldi A, Merletti R, Jull G. Location of innervation zones of sternocleidomastoid and scalene muscles–a basis for clinical and research electromyography applications. Clinical Neurophysiology. 2002;113(1):57-63.
- 133. Hermens HJ, Freriks B, Merletti R, Stegeman D, Blok J, Rau G, et al. European recommendations for surface electromyography. Roessingh Research and Development. 1999;8(2):13-54.
- 134. Kendall FP, McCreary EK, Provance PG, Rodgers MM, Romani WA. Muscles: Testing and function with posture and pain. 2005.
- 135. Eckner JT, Oh YK, Joshi MS, Richardson JK, Ashton-Miller JA. Effect of neck muscle strength and anticipatory cervical muscle activation on the kinematic response of the head to impulsive loads. Am J Sports Med. 2014 Mar;42(3):566-76.
- 136. Collins CL, Fletcher EN, Fields SK, Kluchurosky L, Rohrkemper MK, Comstock RD, et al. Neck strength: A protective factor reducing risk for concussion in high school sports. The Journal of Primary Prevention. 2014;35(5):309-19.
- Hildenbrand KJ, Vasavada AN. Collegiate and high school athlete neck strength in neutral and rotated postures. J Strength Cond Res. 2013 Nov;27(11):3173-82.
- Lavallee AV, Ching RP, Nuckley DJ. Developmental biomechanics of neck musculature. J Biomech. 2013;46(3):527-34.

- 139. Broglio SP, Guskiewicz KM, Sell TC, Lephart SM. No acute changes in postural control after soccer heading. Br J Sports Med. 2004 Oct;38(5):561-7.
- 140. Schmitt DM, Hertel J, Evans TA, Olmsted LC, Putukian M. Effect of an acute bout of soccer heading on postural control and self-reported concussion symptoms. Int J Sports Med. 2004 Jul;25(5):326-31.
- 141. Gao J, Hu J, Buckley T, White K, Hass C. Shannon and renyi entropies to classify effects of mild traumatic brain injury on postural sway. PLoS One. 2011;6(9):e24446.
- 142. De Beaumont L, Mongeon D, Tremblay S, Messier J, Prince F, Leclerc S, et al. Persistent motor system abnormalities in formerly concussed athletes. Journal of athletic training. 2011;46(3):234-40.
- 143. Sosnoff JJ, Broglio SP, Shin S, Ferrara MS. Previous mild traumatic brain injury and postural-control dynamics. Journal of athletic training. 2011;46(1):85-91.
- 144. Cavanaugh JT, Guskiewicz KM, Giuliani C, Marshall S, Mercer V, Stergiou N. Detecting altered postural control after cerebral concussion in athletes with normal postural stability. Br J Sports Med. 2005 Nov;39(11):805-11.
- 145. Cavanaugh JT, Guskiewicz KM, Giuliani C, Marshall S, Mercer VS, Stergiou N. Recovery of postural control after cerebral concussion: New insights using approximate entropy. 2006.
- 146. Buckley TA, Oldham JR, Caccese JB. Postural control deficits identify lingering post-concussion neurological deficits. Journal of Sport and Health Science. 2016.
- 147. Cavanaugh JT, Guskiewicz KM, Stergiou N. A nonlinear dynamic approach for evaluating postural control. Sports Medicine. 2005;35(11):935-50.
- 148. Guskiewicz KM, Ross SE, Marshall SW. Postural stability and neuropsychological deficits after concussion in collegiate athletes. Journal of Athletic Training. 2001;36(3):263.
- 149. Ruhe A, Fejer R, Walker B. The test–retest reliability of centre of pressure measures in bipedal static task conditions–a systematic review of the literature. Gait Posture. 2010;32(4):436-45.
- 150. Kawata K, Tierney R, Phillips J, Jeka JJ. Effect of repetitive sub-concussive head impacts on ocular near point of convergence. Int J Sports Med. 2016 Feb 9.

- 151. Hung GK, Ciuffreda KJ, Semmlow JL. Static vergence and accommodation: Population norms and orthoptics effects. Documenta ophthalmologica. 1986;62(2):165-79.
- 152. Mucha A, Collins MW, Elbin RJ, Furman JM, Troutman-Enseki C, DeWolf RM, et al. A brief vestibular/ocular motor screening (VOMS) assessment to evaluate concussions: Preliminary findings. Am J Sports Med. 2014 Oct;42(10):2479-86.
- 153. Collins MW, Kontos AP, Reynolds E, Murawski CD, Fu FH. A comprehensive, targeted approach to the clinical care of athletes following sport-related concussion. Knee Surgery, Sports Traumatology, Arthroscopy. 2014;22(2):235-46.
- 154. Vernau BT, Grady MF, Goodman A, Wiebe DJ, Basta L, Park Y, et al. Oculomotor and neurocognitive assessment of youth ice hockey players: Baseline associations and observations after concussion. Dev Neuropsychol. 2015;40(1):7-11.
- 155. Master CL, Scheiman M, Gallaway M, Goodman A, Robinson RL, Master SR, et al. Vision diagnoses are common after concussion in adolescents. Clin Pediatr (Phila). 2016 Mar;55(3):260-7.
- 156. Corwin DJ, Wiebe DJ, Zonfrillo MR, Grady MF, Robinson RL, Goodman AM, et al. Vestibular deficits following youth concussion. J Pediatr. 2015;166(5):1221-5.
- 157. McDevitt J, Appiah-Kubi K, Tierney R, Wright W. Vestibular and oculomotor assessments may increase accuracy of subacute concussion assessment. Int J Sports Med. 2016.
- 158. Stergiou N. Innovative analyses of human movement. Human Kinetics Publishers; 2004.
- 159. McLeod TCV, Bay RC, Heil J, McVeigh SD. Identification of sport and recreational activity concussion history through the preparticipation screening and a symptom survey in young athletes. Clinical Journal of Sport Medicine. 2008;18(3):235-40.
- 160. Llewellyn T, Burdette GT, Joyner AB, Buckley TA. Concussion reporting rates at the conclusion of an intercollegiate athletic career. Clin J Sport Med. 2014 Jan;24(1):76-9.

- 161. Prieto TE, Myklebust JB, Hoffmann RG, Lovett EG, Myklebust BM. Measures of postural steadiness: Differences between healthy young and elderly adults. Biomedical Engineering, IEEE Transactions on. 1996;43(9):956-66.
- 162. Register-Mihalik JK, Guskiewicz KM, Mihalik JP, Schmidt JD, Kerr ZY, McCrea MA. Reliable change, sensitivity, and specificity of a multidimensional concussion assessment battery: Implications for caution in clinical practice. J Head Trauma Rehabil. 2013 Jul-Aug;28(4):274-83.
- 163. Iverson GL. Reliable change index. In: Encyclopedia of clinical neuropsychology. Springer; 2011. p. 2150-3.
- 164. Harbourne RT, Stergiou N. Movement variability and the use of nonlinear tools: Principles to guide physical therapist practice. Phys Ther. 2009 Mar;89(3):267-82.
- 165. Yentes JM, Hunt N, Schmid KK, Kaipust JP, McGrath D, Stergiou N. The appropriate use of approximate entropy and sample entropy with short data sets. Ann Biomed Eng. 2013;41(2):349-65.
- 166. Paillard T, Bizid R, Dupui P. Do sensorial manipulations affect subjects differently depending on their postural abilities? Br J Sports Med. 2007 Jul;41(7):435-8.
- 167. Matsuda S, Demura S, Demura T. Examining differences between center of pressure sway in one-legged and two-legged stances for soccer players and typical adults 1. Percept Mot Skills. 2010;110(3):751-60.
- 168. Powers KC, Kalmar JM, Cinelli ME. Recovery of static stability following a concussion. Gait Posture. 2014;39(1):611-4.
- 169. Masani K, Popovic MR, Nakazawa K, Kouzaki M, Nozaki D. Importance of body sway velocity information in controlling ankle extensor activities during quiet stance. J Neurophysiol. 2003 Dec;90(6):3774-82.
- 170. Hwang S, Ma L, Kawata K, Tierney R, Jeka J. Vestibular dysfunction following sub-concussive head impact. J Neurotrauma. 2016.
- 171. McAllister TW, Flashman LA, Maerlender A, Greenwald RM, Beckwith JG, Tosteson TD, et al. Cognitive effects of one season of head impacts in a cohort of collegiate contact sport athletes. Neurology. 2012 May 29;78(22):1777-84.
- 172. Insuffi C. Randomized clinical trial of treatments for symptomatic convergence insufficiency in children. Arch Ophthalmol. 2008;126(10):1336-49.

- 173. Scheiman M, Cotter S, Kulp MT, Mitchell GL, Cooper J, Gallaway M, et al. Treatment of accommodative dysfunction in children: Results from a randomized clinical trial. Optom Vis Sci. 2011 Nov;88(11):1343-52.
- 174. McCrory P, Meeuwisse WH, Aubry M, Cantu RC, Dvorak J, Echemendia RJ, et al. Consensus statement on concussion in sport: The 4th International Conference on Concussion in Sport, Zurich, November 2012. Journal of Athletic Training. 2013;48(4):554-75.
- 175. Foley C, Gregory A, Solomon G. Young age as a modifying factor in sports concussion management: What is the evidence? Curr Sports Med Rep. 2014 Nov-Dec;13(6):390-4.
- 176. Makdissi M, Davis G, Jordan B, Patricios J, Purcell L, Putukian M. Revisiting the modifiers: How should the evaluation and management of acute concussions differ in specific groups? Br J Sports Med. 2013 Apr;47(5):314-20.
- 177. Scopaz KA, Hatzenbuehler JR. Risk modifiers for concussion and prolonged recovery. Sports Health: A Multidisciplinary Approach. 2013:1941738112473059.
- 178. Semrud-Clikeman M, Klipfel KM. TBI and concussions in student athletes: How do severity of injury, age, and gender influence recovery. Journal of Pediatric Neuropsychology. 2015:1-12.
- 179. Benedict PA, Baner NV, Harrold GK, Moehringer N, Hasanaj L, Serrano LP, et al. Gender and age predict outcomes of cognitive, balance and vision testing in a multidisciplinary concussion center. J Neurol Sci. 2015;353(1):111-5.
- 180. Madura SA, McDevitt JK, Tierney RT, Mansell JL, Hayes DJ, Gaughan JP, et al. Genetic variation in SLC17A7 promoter associated with response to sportrelated concussions. Brain injury. 2016:1-6.
- 181. Mansell JL, Tierney RT, Driban JB, Clegg SM, Higgins MJ, Mishra AK, et al. Genetic variation and individualized medicine. J Sport Rehab. 2010;19(4):389.
- 182. Wu LC, Nangia V, Bui K, Hammoor B, Kurt M, Hernandez F, et al. In vivo evaluation of wearable head impact sensors. Ann Biomed Eng. 2015:1-12.
- 183. Wikholm JB, Bohannon RW. Hand-held dynamometer measurements: Tester strength makes a difference. Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy. 1991;13(4):191-8.

Appendix A

IRB APPROVAL



RESEARCH OFFICE

210 Hullihon Hall University of Delaware Newark, Delaware 19716-1551 Ph: 302/831-2136 Fax: 302/831-2828

DATE:

July 21, 2015

TO:	Jaclyn Caccese								
FROM:	University of Delaware IRB								
STUDY TITLE:	[476493-4] Investigation of Linear and Rotational Acceleration During Purposeful Heading in Youth, High School, and Collegiate Female Soccer Players								
SUBMISSION TYPE:	Continuing Review/Progress Report								
ACTION:	APPROVED								
APPROVAL DATE:	July 21, 2015								
EXPIRATION DATE:	July 22, 2016								
REVIEW TYPE:	Expedited Review								
REVIEW CATEGORY:	Expedited review category # (4)								
Thank you for your submission of Continuing Review/Progress Report materials for this research study. The University of Delaware IRB has APPROVED your submission. This approval is based on an appropriate risk/benefit ratio and a study design wherein the risks have been minimized. All research must be conducted in accordance with this approved submission.									
This submission has received Expedited Review based on the applicable federal regulation.									
Please remember that <u>informed consent</u> is a process beginning with a description of the study and insurance of participant understanding followed by a signed consent form. Informed consent must continue throughout the study via a dialogue between the researcher and research participant. Federal regulations require each participant receive a copy of the signed consent document.									
Please note that any revision to previously approved materials must be approved by this office prior to									

Please note that any revision to previously approved materials must be approved by this office prior to initiation. Please use the appropriate revision forms for this procedure.

All SERIOUS and UNEXPECTED adverse events must be reported to this office. Please use the appropriate adverse event forms for this procedure. All sponsor reporting requirements should also be followed.

Please report all NON-COMPLIANCE issues or COMPLAINTS regarding this study to this office.

Please note that all research records must be retained for a minimum of three years.

Consent forms, and parental consent forms and child assent forms, which were

- 1 - Generated on IRBNet

used for participants under the age of 18, are available upon request.

Appendix B

COPYRIGHT INFORMATION FOR CHAPTER 1

6/7/2016

Copyright information: Sports Medicine

Springer

www.springer.com

Medicine | Copyright information: Sports Medicine

Medicine Home > Medicine

Copyright information: Sports Medicine

Copyright Information

For Authors

Submission of a manuscript implies: that the work described has not been published before (except in form of an abstract or as part of a published lecture, review or thesis); that it is not under consideration for publication elsewhere; that its publication has been approved by all co-authors, if any, as well as – tacitly or explicitly – by the responsible authorities at the institution where the work was carried out.

Author warrants (i) that he/she is the sole owner or has been authorized by any additional copyright owner to assign the right, (ii) that the article does not infringe any third party rights and no license from or payments to a third party is required to publish the article and (iii) that the article has not been previously published or licensed. The author signs for and accepts responsibility for releasing this material on behalf of any and all co-authors. Transfer of copyright to Springer (respective to owner if other than Springer) becomes effective if and when a Copyright Transfer Statement is signed or transferred electronically by the corresponding author. After submission of the Copyright Transfer Statement signed by the corresponding author, changes of authorship or in the order of the authors listed will not be accepted by Springer.

The copyright to this article, including any graphic elements therein (e.g. illustrations, charts, moving images), is assigned for good and valuable consideration to Springer effective if and when the article is accepted for publication and to the extent assignable if assignability is restricted for by applicable law or regulations (e.g. for U.S. government or crown employees).

The copyright assignment includes without limitation the exclusive, assignable and sublicensable right, unlimited in time and territory, to reproduce, publish, distribute, transmit, make available and store the article, including abstracts thereof, in all forms of media of expression now known or developed in the future, including pre- and reprints, translations, photographic reproductions and microform. Springer may use the article in whole or in part in electronic form, such as use in databases or data networks for display, print or download to stationary or portable devices. This includes interactive and multimedia use and the right to alter the article to the extent necessary for such use.

Authors may self-archive the Author's accepted manuscript of their articles on their own websites. Authors may also deposit this version of the article in any repository, provided it is only made publicly available 12 months after official publication or later. He/she may not use the publisher's version (the final article), which is posted on SpringerLink and other Springer websites, for the purpose of self-archiving or deposit. Furthermore, the Author may only post his/her version provided acknowledgement is given to the original source of publication and a link is inserted to the published article on Springer's website. The link must be accompanied by the following text: "The final publication is available at link.springer.com".

Prior versions of the article published on non-commercial pre-print servers like arXiv.org can remain on these servers and/or can be updated with Author's accepted version. The final published version (in pdf or html/xml format) cannot be used for this purpose. Acknowledgement needs to be given to the final publication and a link must be inserted to the published article on Springer's website, accompanied by the text "The final publication is available at link.springer.com". Author retains the right to use his/her article for his/her further scientific career by including the final published journal article in other publications such as dissertations and postdoctoral qualifications provided acknowledgement is given to the original source of publication. Author is requested to use the appropriate DOI for the article. Articles disseminated via link.springer.com are indexed,
abstracted and referenced by many abstracting and information services, bibliographic networks, subscription agencies, library networks, and consortia.

http://www.springer.com/medicine?SGWID=0-10054-9-40279-print_view=copyrightInformation 1/2 6/7/2016 Copyright information: Sports Medicine